

Notes

Sharp-eyed readers of these notes will notice that Florida's largest newspaper, the *St. Petersburg Times*, changed its name to the *Tampa Bay Times* a couple of years ago. I have tried to use the name that the paper went under at the time the story in question ran. Also, the *Fort Lauderdale Sun-Sentinel* changed its name to the *South Florida Sun-Sentinel* so I have simply used *Sun-Sentinel*.

Abbreviations

Florida Times-Union FTUMHMiami Herald Miami New Times MNTNew York Times NYTOS Orlando Sentinel SHTSarasota Herald-Tribune SPTSt. Petersburg Times SS South Florida Sun-Sentinel

Prologue: The Punch Line State

TBT

Florida is a strange place Roxane Gay, "Living with My Parents in Florida, It's Difficult to Feel Like an Adult," *Guardian*, Jan. 27, 2015, www.theguardian.com/commentisfree /2015/jan/27/living-with-my-parents-in-florida-its-difficult-to-feel-like-an-adult.

Tampa Bay Times

"You got a pen?" The story of the first flag can be found at the Museum of Southern History's Web site, www.museumsouthernhistory.com/flags/floridastateflags.html.

I told her about Ochopee Karin Meadows, "Ochopee: The World's Smallest Post Office," SS, Aug. 4, 2014, www.sun-sentinel.com/travel/sfl-getaways-ochopeepostoffice,0,5813733.photo; Michael Warren, "World's Smallest Police Station," Florida

Traveler, Jan. 20, 2009, http://floridatraveler.com/worlds-smallest-police-station/; Christopher Balogh, "Inside Cassadaga, the Psychic Capital of the World," Vice, Jan. 29, 2013, www.vice.com/read/inside-cassadaga; Greg Myre, "Sweetwater: Swamp Town's Colorful Past Lives On," Lakeland Ledger, June 22, 1986, http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=utwvAAAAIBAJ&sjid=e_sDAAAAIBAJ&pg =6797%2C4079094.

I reeled off a dozen If you're interested in the really weird stuff, I recommend Lynn Waddell's Fringe Florida: Travels Among Mud Boggers, Furries, Ufologists, Nudists and Other Lovers of Unconventional Lifestyles (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2013). The best Nub City story ever is Thomas Lake, "Dismembered Again," SPT, Sept. 2, 2007, www.sptimes.com/2007/09/02/Life/Dismembered_again.shtml; "Settlement in Donald Duck Groping Lawsuit," The Smoking Gun, May 12, 2011, www.thesmokinggun.com/documents/celebrity/donald-duck-groping-lawsuit-settled-625381; Sean Mussenden, "'Tigger' Will Return to His Job at Disney," OS, Aug. 7, 2004, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2004-08-07/news/0408070266_1_costumed-characters-chartrand-disney; Cynthia Luma and Catherine Lower, Haunted Florida: Ghosts and Strange Phenomena of the Sunshine State (Mechanicsburg PA: Stackpole Books, 2008), 41–47; Jessica Guerra, "Morbid Monday: The Macabre Romance of a Man and a Mummy," Atlas Obscura, Oct. 27, 2014, www.atlasobscura .com/articles/morbid-monday-the-macabre-romance-of-a-man-and-a-mummy.

As that line on the first Lawrence P. Lessing, "State of Florida," Fortune, Feb. 1948, 65–72, 211–13.

Heck, Florida even fielded: In addition, a Florida woman, U.S. Rep. Debbie Wasserman Schultz, chaired the Democratic National Committee.

Florida offers an abundance Austin L. Miller, "Burglars Tasted, Snorted, Human and Canine Ashes," Ocala Star-Banner, Jan. 18, 2011, www.ocala.com/article /20110118/ARTICLES/110119714; "Cops Responding to Shots Fired Find Armed 'Pirate," Florida Keys Keynoter, June 30, 2015, www.huffingtonpost.com/ransom-riggs/wwii-photos_b_1975210.html; Keeley Sheehan, "FishHawk Mermaid Explains Her Fin Passion After Pool Ban," TBT, July 17, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/humaninterest/fishhawk-mermaid-asks-board-to-change-pool-rules-against-swim-fins/2131896.

To me, that combination "Deputies: Man Fakes Heart Attack as Friend Steals Toys from Walmart," WFTV.com, Dec. 17, 2014, www.wftv.com/news/news/local/deputies -man-fakes-heart-attack-friend-steals-toys/njTxB/; Josh Taylor, "Rare African Tortoise Held for Ransom in Venice?" WWSB-TV's MySuncoast.com, Dec. 18, 2014, www.mysuncoast.com/news/local/rare-african-tortoise-held-for-ransom -in-venice/article_10768560-86ea-11e4-ba2b-1fdae3b39d95.html #.VJROD1jmyTo.twitter; Mark Douglas, "Police: Clearwater Woman Assaults Grandmother over Facebook Friend Request," WFLA.com, Dec. 18, 2014, www.wfla.com/story/27661788/police-say-woman-slaps-around-her-grandmother-for -refusing-to-friend-her-on-facebook; Melanie Dostis, "Woman Hired 'Hit Man'

with Van to Kill Husband, Deputies Say," *OS*, Dec. 22, 2014, www.orlandosentinel .com/news/breaking-news/os-lakeland-woman-husband-murder-plot-20141222 -story.html; "Man Arrested After Allegedly Bringing Meth to Probation Office," *Northwest Florida Daily News*, Dec. 17, 2014, www.nwfdailynews.com/local/crime /police-blotters/man-arrested-after-allegedly-bringing-meth-to-probation-office -1.415020; Michael Allen, "2 Brothers Taken to Hospitals After Sword Fight in Port St. Lucie," TCPalm.com, Dec. 16, 2014, www.tcpalm.com/news/local-news/st-lucie-county/crime/two-brothers-taken-to-hospitals-after-sword-fight-in-port-st-lucie_84125172; Sean Rossman, "Woman Arrested in Attack on Satanic Temple Display," *Tallahassee Democrat*, Dec. 24, 2014, www.tallahassee.com/story/news/local/2014/12/23/satanic-temple-display-damaged-woman-in-custody/20811197 /?from=global&sessionKey=&autologin=.

- Carl Hiaasen Sean Woods, "Carl Hiaasen's Life Advice," *Men's Journal*, Jan. 2014, www .mensjournal.com/magazine/carl-hiaasens-life-advice-20131227#ixzz2xDUH kUa1.
- Florida is a place David Ovalle and Daniel Ducassi, "South Miami Man Kills Wife, Posts Photo of Bloody Body, Turns Himself in to Police," *MH*, Aug. 9, 2013, www .miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/article1953945.html.
- Part of Florida's appeal John Kenneth Galbraith, The Great Crash of 1929 (Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2009), 4–5; "Ponzi vs. the Postal Inspection Service," https://postalinspectors.uspis.gov/radDocs/consumer/Ponzi_vs_USPIS.html.
- Nothing in Florida is ever "Seven Mile Bridge," RoadTrippers.com, https://roadtrippers.com/us/florida-keys-fl/attractions/seven-mile-bridge?lat=40.83044&lng=-96.70166&z=5; A. N. Devers, "House Hunters," *Lapham's Quarterly*, Jan. 19, 2011, http://laphamsquarterly.org/roundtable/house-hunters; Kerstein, *Key West on the Edge*, 191–92.
- In Florida, the crimes tend Fred Grimm, "Skimmers, Scammers, Schemers: When It Comes to Fraud, Florida Has It All," MH, May 22, 2015, www.miamiherald.com /news/local/news-columns-blogs/fred-grimm/article21737667.html; "3 Facing Prison Time in \$1M Toilet Paper Scam," CBS Miami, Nov. 26, 2011, http://miami .cbslocal.com/2011/11/26/3-facing-prison-time-in-1m-toilet-paper-scam/; Paige Williams, "Bones of Contention," New Yorker, Jan. 28, 2013, www.newyorker.com /magazine/2013/01/28/bones-of-contention-2; "Fix-A-Flat Butt Doctor Pleads Guilty, Sentenced 1 Year in Prison," First Coast News, Oct. 24, 2013, http://archive .firstcoastnews.com/news/article/333060/4/Fix-a-Flat-butt-doctor-pleads-guilty -sentenced-1-year-in-prison; "Orlando Man Accused of Giving Illegal Butt Injections," ClickOrlando.com, Oct. 15, 2013, www.clickorlando.com/news/orlando -man-accused-of-giving-illegal-butt-injections/22447072; Wilbert L. Cooper, "Buttloads of Pain," Vice, Jan. 7, 2014, www.vice.com/read/buttloads-of-pain-0000190 -v21n1; Curt Anderson, "By Nearly Any Measure, Sunny South Florida Is Tops in Fraud," TBT, July 29, 2015, http://hosted.ap.org/dynamic/stories/u/us_paradise_of _fraud_flol-?site=flpet§ion=home&template=default.

In our tropical heat "Mosquitoes of Florida," University of Florida, Florida Medical Entomology Laboratory, http://mosquito.ifas.ufl.edu/Mosquitoes_of_Florida.htm; Jim Waymer, "Florida Coast Prime Spot for Sharks," USA Today, Aug. 23, 2014, www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2014/08/23/shark-weeks-over-but-theyre-still-out-there/14505591/; "Hungry, Hungry... Alligator? Reptile 'Crashes' Florida Picnic, Chows Down on Burgers," (New York) Daily News, June 20, 2013, www.nydailynews.com/news/national/alligator-crashes-florida-picnic-chows-burgers-article-1.1377768; Paul Thompson, "Eyes Bigger than His Stomach: Alligator Chomps on Police Car and Refuses to Let Go," Daily Mail, May 4, 2011, www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-1383095/Eyes-bigger-stomach-Alligator-chomps-police-car-refuses-let-go.html; Will Hobson, Laura C. Morel, and Jodie Tillman, "Seffner Sinkhole 911 Call: 'Bedroom Floor Just Collapsed,'" TBT, March 1, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/sinkhole-swallows-part-of-seffner-home/1277042.

I always tell people "Oops! Wrecker Smashes into a Building Next Door," SHT, June 7, 2001; "Alleged Car Thief Caught by Vehicle He Tried to Steal," FTU, July 19, 2002, http://jacksonville.com/tu-online/apnews/stories/071902/D7KS86Q80.html; Steve Bousquet and Craig Pittman, "Wildlife Appointees All Crist Boosters," SPT, Aug. 21, 2007, www.sptimes.com/2007/08/21/State/Wildlife_appointees_a.shtml.

Florida produces so much The list of blogs includes "FloriDUH" by Barbara Hijek, www .sun-sentinel.com/news/strange/floriduh-blog/; "Off the Beat" by Will Greenlee, http://offthebeat.blogs.tcpalm.com/; and "WTFlorida," MNT, www .miaminewtimes.com/topic/wtf-florida-6433165. The Twitter accounts include mine, @FloriDUHgal (Hijek), @OffTheBeatTweet (Greenlee), @ThatsMyFlorida, and the famous @_FloridaMan and @_FloridaWoman. Miami documentary filmmaker Billy Corbin (@BillyCorben) and Associated Press reporter Tamara Lush (@TamaraLush) often tweet about weird Florida stories too. AP reporter Brendan Farrington compiles an annual roundup of weird Florida stories. Longtime Palm Beach Post reporter Elliott Kleinberg, who has written two books collecting various weird Florida stories under the titles Weird Florida and Weird Florida II: In a State of Shock, maintains a Facebook page called "Weird Florida," www .facebook.com/weirdflorida. There's also a popular Reddit category called "Florida Man." Finally, the syndicated "News of the Weird" column, which aggregates oddities from all over the world, is by Chuck Shepherd, who lives in Florida.

We do this because Ben Montgomery, "FAA Investigating Florida Mailman's Landing of Gyrocopter on U.S. Capitol Lawn," TBT, April 15, 2015, www.tampabay.com /news/politics/elections/ruskin-mailman-tries-flying-to-capitol-in-gyrocopter -to-deliver-campaign/2225584; T. J. Quinn, Pedro Gomez, and Mike Fish, "MLB Seeks to Suspend A-Rod, Braun," ESPN.com, June 5, 2013, http://espn.go.com/espn/otl/story/_/id/9301536/major-league-baseball-suspend-20-players -including-alex-rodriguez-ryan-braun-part-miami-investigation; Kristine Gill, "Flight School Owner Tied to 9/11 Hijackers Has Book Signing Monday in Lee,"

Naples Daily News, Aug. 14, 2011, www.naplesnews.com/entertainment/flight -school-instructor-911-rudi-dekkers-book-lee; Ron Charles, "Bush's 9/11 School Visit Pushed 'Pet Goat' into Spotlight," Washington Post, Sept. 9, 2011, www .washingtonpost.com/entertainment/books/bushs-911-school-visit-pushed -pet-goat-into-spotlight/2011/09/08/gIQAYpXtFK_story.html; "A Chronology: Key Moments in the Clinton-Lewinsky Saga," CNN: http://www.cnn.com/ALL POLITICS/1998/resources/lewinsky/timeline/; Jilian Fama and Meghan Kiesel, "Watergate Burglars: Where Are They Now?" ABC News, June 17, 2012, http://abcnews.go.com/Politics/watergate-burglars-now/story?id=16567157; Aline Mendelsohn, "The Chad Challenge," OS, Sept. 15, 2004, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2004-09-15/news/0409140039_1_chad-presidential-election-names.

- Go back in American history Jim Robinson, "Accomplice's Dad Fled to Oviedo After Assassination," OS, Feb. 17, 1991, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1991-02-17/news/9102160431_1_booth-lincoln-live-oak.
- These days, everywhere you turn "Famous Alumni from Miami Beach High," Miami Beach 411 Web site, www.miamibeach411.com/news/famous-alumni; Ariel Barkhurst, "Johnny Depp's Roots Are in Miramar," SS, Sept. 30, 2014, www.sun-sentinel.com/local/broward/miramar/sfl-johnny-depp-20140929-story.html; Gina Salomone, "Kate Upton: Making of a Supermodel," (New York) Daily News, Feb. 19, 2012, www.nydailynews.com/entertainment/kate-upton-road-fame-fortune-started-horse-curves-article-1.1024587.
- To live in Florida Lynne Holt, David Colburn, and Lynn Leverty, "Boomers or Bust in Florida and the Nation," University of Florida Bureau of Economic and Business Research, www.bebr.ufl.edu/articles/boomers-or-bust-florida-and-nation.
- Florida recently passed New York "Florida Passes New York to Become the Nation's Third Most Populous State, Census Bureau Reports," U.S. Census Bureau press release, Dec. 23, 2014, www.census.gov/newsroom/press-releases/2014/cb14-232.html; Jamal Thalji, "Florida Broke Record in 2014 with 97.3 Million Tourists," TBT, Feb. 16, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/stateroundup/gov-scott-to-announce-2014-tourism-numbers-today-at-tampa-international/2217819.
- I grew up hunting Mullet are delicious when fried or smoked. They are also the only fish I know of to be declared birds by a Florida judge. In a 1918 case, Wakulla County Judge R. Donald McLeod reasoned that because mullet have gizzards and fowl have gizzards and other fish do not have gizzards, therefore mullet are fowl, not fish—and thus he acquitted local fishermen accused of violating state fishing laws. Don't get me started about the state officials who, in 1962, tried to get everyone to start calling mullet by a name they considered more marketable: "lisa."

1: Growing Up Floridian

I have an unusual hobby Ransom Riggs, "8 Intimate, Beautiful WWII Photos," Huffington Post, Dec. 12, 2012, www.huffingtonpost.com/ransom-riggs/wwii-photos_b_1975210.html.

- Those of us who grew up Rick Allen, "Remembering Six Gun Territory," Ocala Star-Banner, Dec. 29, 2010, www.ocala.com/article/20101229/ARTICLES/101229740; Amy Bennett Williams, "Cypress Knee Museum Now a Ruined Roadside Relic," Fort Myers News-Press, Oct. 19, 2014, www.news-press.com/story/news/local/amy-williams/2014/10/19/cypress-knee-museum-now-ruined-roadside-relic /17498905/; "Atomic Tunnel," Florida's Lost Parks Web site, http://lostparks.com/atomictunnel.html; Craig Pittman, "Last-of-Its-Breed Florida Wildlife Park on Endangered List," TBT, Dec. 18, 2010, http://beaches.tampabay.com/news/environment/wildlife/last-of-its-breed-florida-wildlife-park-on-endangered-list/1140923.
- But don't assume all Florida kids Short John Atanasoff bio at www.johnatanasoff.com /biography.php?sub=basic_facts. If you want more, I recommend Jane Smiley's The Man Who Invented the Computer: The Biography of John Atanasoff, Digital Pioneer (New York: Doubleday, 2005).
- Then there's Jeff Bezos Chris Bayer, "The Inner Bezos," Wired, July 2003, http://archive.wired.com/wired/archive/7.03/bezos_pr.html; interview with Dexter Filkins.
- The truth is Kyle Munzenrieder, "Florida Has the Second Fewest Native Residents of Any State," MNT, Aug. 18, 2014, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/florida-has -the-second-fewest-native-residents-of-any-state-7548292.
- It's never been easy Chris Joseph, "Florida Woman Leaves Kids in Car While She Attended Lil Wayne Concert," Broward-Palm Beach New Times, July 15, 2013, http://blogs.browardpalmbeach.com/pulp/2013/07/florida woman leaves kids in c.php; Daniel Dahm, "Bar Patrons Beat Man Accused of Leaving Kids Alone in Car for Hours, Florida Police Say," ClickOrlando.com, Aug. 21, 2014, www.clickorlando.com/news/bar-patrons-beat-man-accused-of-leaving-kids -alone-in-car-for-hours-florida-police-say/27660804; Kameel Stanley, "Former NFL Player Accused of Leaving Toddler in Car While He Went in Strip Club," TBT, July 15, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/former-nfl -player-accused-of-leaving-toddler-in-car-while-he-went-in-strip/2131482; Munzenrieder, "Florida Man Left Toddler in Pickup Truck While He Drank at Strip Club," MNT, Sept. 23, 2013, http://blogs.miaminewtimes.com/riptide /2013/09/florida_man_left_toddler_in_pi.phpl; "Fleeing Woman Throws Baby at Deputy," Pensacola News Journal, July 17, 2013, www.pnj.com/article/DP /20130717/NEWS11/307170019/Fleeing%20woman%20throws%20baby%20 at%20deputy.
- I grew up on Pensacola is considered the "Cradle of Naval Aviation," and is home to the Pensacola Naval Air Station, www.cnic.navy.mil/regions/cnrse/installations/nas _pensacola.html; Fort Pickens on the National Park Service Web site, www.nps .gov/guis/planyourvisit/fort-pickens.htm.
- To someone growing up "The Banty Rooster" was W. D. Childers, a longtime state senator who later became a county commissioner and then a defendant in a corruption

- case. "The He-Coon" referred, originally, to U.S. Rep. Bob Sikes, a veteran Panhandle congressman who also ran into ethical problems, and after retiring from politics got into a tussle with his handpicked biographer. Later that nickname was appropriated by Gov. Lawton Chiles in his reelection campaign against a young Jeb Bush. The flying saucer house was one of fewer than one hundred "Futuro" homes designed to be installed on mountainsides for skiers. There are two in Florida—the other one's a Tampa strip club. Here's a site that tracks them: www .thefuturohouse.com/.
- In school we had to learn Learning about Florida was in the fourth-grade curriculum. Some schools took it more seriously than others. One of my friends tells me his class actually did several field trips to important historical sites. Sadly, this is no longer required of Florida children. "Americanism vs. Communism" was approved by the legislature in 1961 and not repealed until 1983.
- I wish my teachers Wilson Robertson, "Viewpoint: Why Fly the Five Flags?" Pensacola News Journal, Dec. 15, 2014, www.pnj.com/story/opinion/2014/12/15/viewpoint -fly-five-flags/20455575/.
- The teachers did tell us Jeff Klinkenberg, "As 500th Anniversary Nears, Cities Vie for Title of Ponce de Leon's Landing Spot," TBT, Dec. 28, 2012, www.tampabay .com/news/business/tourism/as-500th-anniversary-nears-cities-vie-for-title-of -ponce-de-leons-landing/1268036; Matthew Shaer, "Ponce de León Never Searched for the Fountain of Youth," Smithsonian, June 2013, www.smithsonianmag.com /history/ponce-de-leon-never-searched-for-the-fountain-of-youth-72629888/; Russell McLendon, "Why Manchineel Might Be Earth's Most Dangerous Tree," Mother Nature Network, Oct. 23, 2014, www.mnn.com/family/protection-safety /blogs/why-manchineel-might-be-earths-most-dangerous-tree.
- That wasn't all they left out Eric A. Powell, "Diving into History: Tristán de Luna's Ships," *Archaeology*, July/Aug. 2009, http://archive.archaeology.org/0907/underwater/florida.html; Steve Pinson, "The Tristán de Luna Expedition," Pensacola Archaeology Lab, www.de-luna.com/pal.html.
- That's why St. Augustine can boast "City of St. Augustine: The Nation's Oldest City," www.staugustinegovernment.com/visitors/nations-oldest-city.cfm.
- The teachers could have told us Herbert J. Doherty, "Andrew Jackson vs. the Spanish Governor, Pensacola 1821," Florida Historical Quarterly 34, no. 22 (Oct. 1955): 142–58; "Aboard the Underground Railroad: British Fort," National Park Service, www.nps.gov/nr/travel/underground/fl1.htm.
- We did learn Gloria Jahoda, Florida: A History (New York: W. W. Norton, 1984), 49. Another thing our teachers National Park Service, Fort Pickens Web site, "Determining
 - the Facts: The Civil War in the Pensacola Area," www.nps.gov/Nr/twhp/wwwlps/lessons/38pickens/38facts1.htm.
- But no Fort Mose Historical Society Web site, www.fortmose.org/; Margo Harrakas, "Voyages of Freedom," SS, Feb. 2, 2005, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2005 -02-22/lifestyle/0502210267_1_underground-railroad-cape-florida-lighthouse

- -slave; Robert N. Rosen, *The Jewish Confederates* (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 2000), 55–62; Grunwald, *The Swamp*, 68.
- We didn't even learn One of the best books about this period in Florida history is Charles W. Pierce's *Pioneer Life in Southeast Florida* (Coral Gables: University of Miami Press, 1970). It should be required reading for every Floridian and maybe all the snowbirds as well.
- This devilish description Bayard Kendrick and Barry Walsh, A History of Florida Forests (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2007), 22. Apparently it's not always fatal, but it's never pleasant. See Nicola H. Strickland, "Eating a Manchineel 'Beach Apple," British Medical Journal 321, no. 7258 (Aug. 12, 2000): 428.
- Perhaps living so close William Souder, "How Two Women Ended the Deadly Feather Trade," Smithsonian, March 2013, www.smithsonianmag.com/science-nature /how-two-women-ended-the-deadly-feather-trade-23187277/?no-ist; Hampton Dunn, "Keys' Lighthouses Wrecked the 'Wreckers," Digital Collection, Florida Studies Center Publications, paper 2618, 1960, http://scholarcommons.usf.edu /flstud_pub/2618; Kendrick and Walsh, A History of Florida Forests, 34–37. In 1844, the U.S. attorney for West Florida reported that he couldn't get any indictments for stealing timber from public lands because those charged included most of the grand jury, including its foreman.
- For instance, every year Victoria Bekiempis, "Tampa Walks the Plank During Gasparilla Pirate Parade," Newsweek, Feb. 13, 2014, www.newsweek.com/2014/02/14/tampa -walks-plank-during-gasparilla-pirate-parade-245528.html; Ben Montgomery, "Chasing Gaspar," TBT, Jan. 24, 2014, www.tampabay.com/features/humaninterest /how-jose-gaspar-stole-his-way-into-the-history-books/2162643.
- I would argue Frederic Remington, "Cracker Cowboys of Florida," Harper's New Monthly Magazine, vol. 91, Aug. 1895, harpers.org/archive/1895/08/cracker-cowboys-of-florida/; Craig Pittman, "Arcadia Harkens Back to Days of Bone Mizell," SPT, July 3, 1992.
- A few years ago, McKeen William McKeen, ed., Homegrown in Florida (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2012); Petty's essay is on pp. 179–83, Connelly's is on pp. 25–30. Full disclosure: I have an essay in the book too.

2: Flirting with Disaster

- Where in the hell Bill Adair, "10 Years Ago, Her Angry Plea Got Hurricane Aid Moving," SPT, Aug. 20, 2002, www.sptimes.com/2002/webspecials02/andrew/day3/story1.shtml.
- In 2014, a real estate blog Ryan Nickum, "The United States of Fear: Which American States Are the Scariest?" Estately blog, July 15, 2014, http://blog.estately.com/2014/07/the-united-states-of-fear-which-american-states-are-the-scariest/.
- As with many things "Sunshine State Isn't Sunniest," USA Today, June 21, 2004, http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/weather/news/2004-06-21-fla-sunshine_x.htm.
- Yet Florida inmates E-mail to author from Jon Lucas, press secretary, Florida Depart-

- ment of Highway Safety and Motor Vehicles; H. C. Sumner, "North Atlantic Hurricanes and Tropical Disturbances of 1948," Weather Bureau, Dec. 1948, 277–80, http://docs.lib.noaa.gov/rescue/mwr/076/mwr-076-12-0277.pdf.
- Then, in 1970, the legislature Journal of the Senate, State of Florida, June 4, 1970, 866–67; R. H. Simpson, Arnold Sugg and Staff, "The Atlantic Hurricane Season of 1969," National Hurricane Center, April 1970, 293–306, www.aoml.noaa .gov/hrd/hurdat/mwr_pdf/1969.pdf.
- Why do we get so many Morton D. Winsberg, "Anticipating Heavy Rain in Florida," Florida Climate Center Web site, http://climatecenter.fsu.edu/topics/specials/anticipating-heavy-rain-in-florida; Cynthia Barnett, Rain: A Natural and Cultural History (New York: Crown, 2015), 250.
- Starting around 1920 Wynne and Knetsch, Florida in the Great Depression, 14. A fuller examination of the 1920s land boom is in chapter 3.
- But then the railroads Nick Wynne and Richard Moorhead, Paradise for Sale: Florida's Booms and Busts (Charleston, SC: History Press, 2010), 142–46.
- The boom sputtered Ibid., 153-55.
- Florida's sogginess Barnett, Rain, 16.
- In 2014 Cindy Barth, "Florida No. 1 for Highest Risk of Property Damage from Natural Hazards," Orlando Business Journal, Sept. 11, 2014, www.bizjournals.com/orlando/blog/2014/09/florida-no-1-for-highest-risk-of-property-damage.html.
- *I have friends who* "Survey: 1 in 5 Would Not Evacuate for a Hurricane," CBS Miami, June 1, 2015, http://miami.cbslocal.com/2015/06/01/survey-1-in-5-would-not -evacuate-for-a-hurricane/.
- Florida is the Lightning Capital "Florida, the Lightning Capital of the U.S.," Accuweather.com, www.accuweather.com/en/weather-glossary/florida-the-lightning -capital/17689103; Joseph Dwyer, "Lightning Expert Q&A," PBS, www.pbs.org /wgbh/nova/earth/dwyer-lightning.html; Lightning, Floridadisaster.org, www.floridadisaster.org/kids/lightning.htm; David Castlevecchi, "Rogue Antimatter Found in Thunderclouds," Nature, May 12, 2015, www.nature.com/news/rogue -antimatter-found-in-thunderclouds-1.17526.
- Florida is the Shark Bite Capital You can access the International Shark Attack File at www.flmnh.ufl.edu/fish/sharks/isaf/isaf.html; the 2012 stats are at www.flmnh.ufl.edu/fish/sharks/statistics/statsus.htm; "Shark Attacks Still a Danger for East Coast Swimmers," CBSLocal.com, May 21, 2012, http://tampa.cbslocal.com/2012/05/21/shark-attacks-still-a-danger-for-east-coast-swimmers/.
- Florida reigns supreme Gram Slattery, "Sinkhole in Florida: In 'Sinkhole Alley,' Another Massive One Swallows a Street," Christian Science Monitor, July 21, 2014, www .csmonitor.com/USA/USA-Update/2014/0721/Sinkhole-in-Florida-In-Sinkhole-Alley-another-massive-one-swallows-a-street-video; "Sinkholes," U.S. Geological Survey, http://water.usgs.gov/edu/sinkholes.html.
- Archie Carr, in his book Archie Carr, A Naturalist in Florida: A Celebration of Eden (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1994), 3.

- *In the documentary* Water's Journey The movie is available in three parts on YouTube, www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLAoP84icOFceKos4MkXtd2tlxJjEvkoyK.
- When a sinkhole yawns Red Huber, "Looking Back at Winter Park's Famous Sinkhole," OS, Nov. 13, 2012, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2012-11-13/news/os-fla360-looking-back-at-winter-parks-famous-sinkhole-20121113_1_sinkhole-orlando-sentinel-winter-park; "Pictures: Winter Park Sinkhole," OS, Nov. 13, 2012, www.orlandosentinel.com/news/nationworld/os-fla360-pictures-winter-park-sinkhole-20121113-photogallery.html.
- In 1994 "Aquifer Contamination Due to Florida Sinkhole in 1994," SinkholeReport .com, http://sinkholereport.com/aquifer-contamination-due-florida-sinkhole-1994 -phosphate-plant-polk-county-fl; Robert Brinkmann, Florida Sinkholes: Science and Policy (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2013), 127–28; "Geotechnical Engineering Gem," Ardaman & Associates Web site: http://www.ardaman.com/award3.htm.
- A sinkhole doesn't have to be Will Hobson, Laura C. Morel, and Jodie Tillman, "Seffner Sinkhole 911 Call: 'Bedroom Floor Just Collapsed!'" TBT, March 1, 2013, www .tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/sinkhole-swallows-part-of-seffner-home /1277042.
- My favorite sinkhole story Ileana Morales Valentine, "Plant City Sinkhole Victim Was Also Trapped in One Last Year," TBT, March 29, 2011, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/plant-city-sinkhole-victim-was-also-trapped-in-one-last-year/1160410; Katie Mettler, "Sinkhole Reopens Two Years After It Swallowed Seffner Man Sleeping in His Bed," TBT, Aug. 19, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/report-new-hole-opens-at-site-of-2013-fatal-sinkhole-in-seffner/2241865.
- Florida gets hit by more Ken Kaye, "Florida Hurricane Facts: We're Hit More Often in Even Years," SS, March 16, 2014, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2014-03-16 /news/fl-florida-hurricane-facts-20140314_1_southwest-florida-hurricanes -central-florida; "Chronological List of All Hurricanes, 1851–2014," National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, www.aoml.noaa.gov/hrd/hurdat/All _U.S._Hurricanes.html; "Hurricanes," Florida Climate Center Web site, http://climatecenter.fsu.edu/topics/hurricanes.
- That 2004 string Patricia Mazzei, "Jeb Bush, Hurricane Governor," MH, Aug. 24, 2015, www.miamiherald.com/news/politics-government/elections-2016/jeb-bush /article32144850.html; Craig Pittman, "Bush's Andrew Story Tells Cautionary Tale," SPT, June 12, 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/06/12/State/Bush_s_Andrew _story_t.shtml. The friend who sheltered Bush and his family from Andrew was Cuban-born real estate broker Carlos Salman, cochairman of the Reagan-Bush Commitee for Dade County.
- Those who survived Andrew I spent a year following the fate of a single neighborhood hit by Hurricane Andrew, then went back to talk to the same people for the tenth anniversary: Craig Pittman, "Storm's Howl Fills the Ears of Survivors," SPT, Aug. 18, 2002, www.sptimes.com/2002/webspecials02/andrew/day1/story1.shtml.

- *Unlike Bush, Florida's promoters* Frank Parker Stockbridge and John Holliday Perry, *So This Is Florida* (New York: R. M. McBride, 1938), 3.
- Grady Norton knew the truth "Grady Norton, First to Forecast Paths of Hurricanes, Dies at 60," Daytona Beach Morning Journal, Oct. 9, 1954, http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=u1EgAAAAIBAJ&sjid=tcwEAAAAIBAJ&pg=3030 %2C6689237; Robert W. Burpee, "Grady Norton: Hurricane Forecaster and Communicator Extraordinaire," Weather and Forecasting, 1988, 247–54, www.aoml.noaa.gov/general/lib/TM/NortonBio.pdf; Robert C. Sheets, "The National Hurricane Center: Past, Present, and Future," Weather and Forecasting 5, no. 2 (June 1990): 185–99; Zora Neale Hurston, Their Eyes Were Watching God (New York: Harper, 2000 [1937]), 234–39.
- The American faith in technology Barnett, Rain, 185-86.
- One of Norton's successors Doyle Rice, "At 100, Weather Expert Has Seen It All," USA Today, June 13, 2012, www.usatoday.com/weather/hurricane/story/2012 -06-13/hurricane-simpson/55605488/1; "Herbert Saffir, 90, Dies; Created Hurricane Scale," NYT, Nov. 24, 2007, www.nytimes.com/2007/11/24/us/24saffir .html? r=0.
- In 1992, Hurricane Andrew's winds Christopher W. Landsea et al., "A Reanalysis of Hurricane Andrew's Intensity," Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society, Nov. 2004, www.nhc.noaa.gov/pdf/04landsea.pdf; Fred Tasker, "Andrew and T-Shirts: Good Fit or Bad Taste?" MH, Sept. 15, 1992.
- Remember the four hurricanes A Sun-Sentinel series exposed the Frances FEMA rip-off. All the stories by Sally Kestin and Megan O'Matz can be found at www.sun-sentinel.com/news/local/southflorida/sfl-femacoverage,0,3866065.storygallery.
- The most recent major Craig Pittman, "Oil Finally Reaches Panhandle Beaches," TBT, June 4, 2012: www.tampabay.com/news/environment/oil-finally-hits-panhandle -beaches/1100125; interview with Robert K. Turpin.
- By the time BP stopped The eight Florida counties hit by oil were Escambia, Santa Rosa, Okaloosa, Walton, Bay, Franklin, and Wakulla. Jane Meinhardt, "Florida Has Most BP Oil Spill Damage Claims," Tampa Bay Business Journal, April 10, 2014, www .bizjournals.com/tampabay/news/2014/04/10/florida-has-most-bp-oil-spill -damage-claims.html.
- Afterward, counties and cities Jay Weaver, "BP Oil Spill Compensation Fund for Gulf Coast Victims Is Hit by Fraud," MH, Aug. 20, 2012, www.mcclatchydc.com/2012/08/20/162793/bp-oil-spill-compensation-fund.html.
- Scanning on a major scale Kari C. Barlow, "Okaloosa Still Recovering a Year After TDC Scandal," Northwest Florida Daily News, April 27, 2013, www.nwfdailynews.com/local/okaloosa-still-recovering-a-year-after-tdc-scandal-1.134307.
- Given our vulnerability Jason Dearan and Jennifer Kay, "Sea Level Rise Threatens Florida Coast, but No Statewide Plan," Associated Press, May 10, 2015, http://bigstory.ap.org/article/7c4ffc9cf6e1452180cc0491c969fdc6/sea-rise-threatens-florida-coast-no-statewide-plan; Tristam Korten, "In Florida, Officials Ban Term

'Climate Change,'" Florida Center for Investigative Reporting, March 8, 2015, http://fcir.org/2015/03/08/in-florida-officials-ban-term-climate-change/.

3: Getting Stucco

- Two boom-time speculators F. Page Wilson, "Miami: From Frontier to Metropolis, An Appraisal," *Tequesta* 14 (1954): 40.
- In 1528, a Spaniard Kendrick and Walsh, A History of Florida Forests, 11–12; "Wild Hog," Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission, http://myfwc.com/hunting/by-species/wild-hog/.
- The pattern repeats itself Campbell McGrath, Florida Poems (New York: Harper, 2002), 80. Used by permission of Campbell McGrath.
- Florida has long been known Jane Ciabattari, "The French Riviera: A Sunny Place for Shady People," BBC, July 11, 2014, www.bbc.com/culture/story/20140711-a-sunny -place-for-shady-people; Denham, "A Rogues Paradise," 108.
- In 1877, as Reconstruction Grunwald, The Swamp, 73; Reyes, Exiles in Eden, 44.
- One big reason Raymond B. Vickers, Panic in Paradise: Florida's Banking Crash of 1926 (Tuscaloosa: University of Alabama Press, 1994), 19; Sidney Lanier, Florida: Its Scenery, Climate, and History (Philadelphia: Lippincott, 1875); Don Moser, "Mangrove Island Is Reprieved by Army Engineers," Smithsonian, Jan. 1977, 71.
- After her antislavery bestseller John T. Foster and Sarah Whitman Foster, Beechers, Stowes, and Yankee Strangers: The Transformation of Florida (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 1999), 46–49, 88–92, 104–107; Tracy J. Revels, Sunshine Paradise: A History of Florida Tourism (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2010), 3; Harriet Beecher Stowe, The Writings of Harriet Beecher Stowe (Boston: Houghton Mifflin, 1896), 360.
- Consider Ransom E. Olds Jerry Beverland, "City of Oldsmar History," Oldsmar Public Library Web site, www.oldsmarlibrary.org/history.htm.
- In Old's era Grunwald, The Swamp, 141–46; Alfred Jackson Hanna and Kathryn Abbey Hanna, Lake Okeechobee: Wellspring of the Everglades (New York: Bobbs-Merrill, 1948), 137–51.
- "Throughout Florida resounded" Frederick Lewis Allen, Only Yesterday: An Informal History of the 1920s (New York: Harper, 1931).
- "Florida is bathed" George B. Tindall, "Bubble Under the Sun," *American Heritage* 16, no. 5 (Aug. 1965), www.americanheritage.com/content/bubble-sun?page=show.
- Geographically, the state James A. Carter III, "Florida and Rumrunning During National Prohibition," Florida Historical Quarterly 48, no. 1 (July 1969): 47–56; Chepesiuk, Gangsters of Miami, 21; Mark Andrews, "Rumrunners, Tourists, Locals Kept Speak-easies Afloat," OS, April 26, 1998, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1998-04-26/news/9804240715_1_flamingo-prohibition-cargo.
- Florida officials loved Wynne and Knetch, Florida in the Great Depression, 15.
- As demand grew Doug Stewart, "The Madness That Swept Miami," Smithsonian,

- Jan. 1, 2001, www.smithsonianmag.com/history/the-madness-that-swept-miami -71131487/?no-ist; Frank B. Sessa, "Miami in 1926," *Tequesta* 16 (1956): 15, http://digitalcollections.fiu.edu/tequesta/files/1956/56_1_02.pdf; interview with Gary Mormino.
- Not all of it was because For a full biography of the fascinating Fisher, see Mark S. Foster, Castles in the Sand: The Life and Times of Carl Graham Fisher (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2000); Clark, Concise History of Florida, 156–57; Jay Scriba, "Miami Beach: The Miracle That Muck Built," Milwaukee Journal, March 4, 1970, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=sAwqAAAIBAJ&sjid=VCgEAAAAIBAJ&pg=7233%2C2601235.
- Charles Green Rodes Beth Duff Sanders, "Affluent Area Has Problems and Squabbles Too," SS, April 26, 1989, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1989-04-26/news/8901210759_1_four-islands-venice-waterway; "Millionaire Takes Wife and 54 Relatives on Big Pleasure-Seeking Jaunt," Pittsburgh Press, Aug. 2, 1925, http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=C0MqAAAAIBAJ&sjid=D0oEAAAAIBAJ&pg=7259%2C2025138; Donald A. Higgins, "Rodes Enjoys Own Excursion," Southeast Missourian, July 24, 1925, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=LyQrAAAAIBAJ&sjid=edIEAAAAIBAJ&pg=6806%2C6254264; Cyril T. Zaneski, "Finger Isles Sinking Around Ritzy Homes," MH, Jan. 16, 1994.

How could property prices escalate Galbraith, Great Crash, 3.

It didn't help Vickers, Panic in Paradise, 5, 13, 36-39, 201-13.

- By this point the boom Nevin D. Sitler, Warm Wishes from Sunny St. Pete: The Success Story of Promoting the Sunshine City (Charleston, SC: History Press, 2014), 60.
- "It was only necessary" Kenneth Ballinger, Miami Millions: The Dance of the Dollars in the Great Florida Land Boom of 1925 (Miami: Franklin Press, 1936), 94; "Grave of Johnnie Brown, the Human Monkey," RoadsideAmerica.com, www.roadside america.com/story/22030; Nolan, Fifty Feet in Paradise, 202–205.
- That same air of rapacious rascality Allen H. Andrews, A Yank Pioneer in Florida: Recounting the Adventures of a City Chap Who Came to the Wilds of South Florida in the 1890s and Remained to Grow Up with the Country (Estero, FL: Douglas Printing Co., 1950), 283; Galbraith, Great Crash, 4–5; Tindall, "Bubble Under the Sun."
- The news coverage clearly inspired "The Cocoanuts (1925)," George S. Kaufman Web site, http://georgeskaufman.com/play-catalogue/16-play-catalogue/critics-choice /80-the-cocoanuts-1925.html; here's a clip of Groucho's "stucco" line: http://youtu.be/0JipYBQi-0U; he also says, "Florida, folks! Sunshine, sunshine! Perpetual sunshine all the year around! Let's get the auction started before we get a tornado."

Florida's reputation was Wilson, "Miami," 40.

Would I argue Eugene N. White, "Lessons from the Great American Real Estate Boom and Bust of the 1920s," NBER Working Paper no. 15573, Dec. 2009, JEL No. E5,G01,G18,G21,N12,N22, 3; Galbraith, *Great Crash*, 4.

Over the decades Dan Scheurman, "Planned Paradise: Making the Florida Dream," Humanities 28, no. 5 (Sept./Oct. 2007), www.neh.gov/humanities/2007 /septemberoctober/feature/planned-paradise-making-the-florida-dream; Kris Hundley, "Lehigh Acres: Florida's Lesson in Unregulated Growth," SPT, Aug. 8, 2009, www.tampabay.com/news/growth/lehigh-acres-floridas-lesson-in-unregulated -growth/1025808; Reyes, Exiles in Eden, 212-20, 231-41; Craig Pittman, "Lawmaker Insists His Bridge Is No Boondoggle," SPT, July 30, 2000, www.sptimes .com/News/073000/State/Lawmaker_insists_his_.shtml; Cynthia Barnett, Mirage: Florida and the Vanishing Water of the Eastern U.S. (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2007), 25–27; Gary Mormino, Land of Sunshine, State of Dreams: A Social History of Modern Florida (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2011), 53; Leslie Allan, Beryl Kuder, and Sarah Oakes, Promised Lands, Vol. 2: Subdivisions in Florida's Wetlands (New York: INFORM, 1977), 117-57; Mary T. Schmich, "Florida Wants Land Scam to Yield a Swamp," Chicago Tribune, May 12, 1991, http://articles.chicagotribune.com/1991-05-12/news/9102120074 1 golden-gate -estates-swamp-land; Peter S. Goodman, "This Is the Sound of a Bubble Bursting," NYT, Dec. 23, 2007, www.nytimes.com/2007/12/23/business/23house.html ?pagewanted=all& r=0.

Some of the old and busted Reyes, Exiles in Eden, 232-33, 243-45.

Politically the biggest beneficiary Jim Tankersley, "Under Jeb Bush, Housing Prices Fueled Florida's Boom. Then It All Went Bust," Washington Post, July 27, 2015, www .washingtonpost.com/business/economy/under-jeb-bush-housing-prices-fueled -floridas-boom-then-it-all-went-bust/2015/07/27/3cb40da2-2409-11e5-b72c -2b7d516e1e0e_story.html; Goodman, "This Is the Sound of a Bubble Bursting"; John Hielscher, "Florida Still No. 1 for Foreclosures," SHT, April 20, 2015, www.heraldtribune.com/article/20150420/article/304209989; Reyes, Exiles in Eden, 32-33; Michael Van Sickler, Marlene Sokol, and John Martin, "Foreclosures Crisis Caused by Investors. And Lenders. And Politicians. And Buyers," SPT, Nov. 6, 2009, www.tampabay.com/news/foreclosures-crisis-caused-by -investors-and-lenders-and-politicians-and/1049903; Michael Van Sickler, "House Flipper Sang-Min 'Sonny' Kim Sentenced to Prison Time for Mortgage Fraud," SPT, May 26, 2011, www.tampabay.com/news/courts/civil/house-flipper-sang -min-8216sonny-kim-sentenced-to-prison-time-for-mortgage/1171921; George Packer, "The Ponzi State," New Yorker, Feb. 9, 2009, www.newyorker.com /magazine/2009/02/09/the-ponzi-state; Michael Grunwald, "Is Florida the Sunset State?" Time, July 10, 2008, http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article /0,9171,1821648,00.html; Paul Owers, "Investors Hop on the Bus for Foreclsure Bargains," SS, Sept. 12, 2011, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2011-09-12/business /fl-foreclosure-bus-tour-20110912_1_first-foreclosure-investors-hop-david -dweck.

4: Trading Gators for Beer

- "The strange quality of the light" Jeff VanderMeer, Annihilation (New York: Farrar, Straus & Giroux, 2014), 89–90. VanderMeer's Southern Reach trilogy is the best horror series about Florida that doesn't mention the legislature.
- Florida's most widely recognized piece Cinderella's Castle does have a small room available for overnight rental, an amenity aimed directly at the upscale side of the Disney Princess demographic: https://disneyworld.disney.go.com/attractions/magic-kingdom/cinderella-castle/.
- On the campus Florida Southern has a special Web site for Wright fans: www .franklloydwrightatfsc.com; "Florida Architecture: 100 Years. 100 Places": Fontainebleau Hotel: www.aiaflatop100.org/building.cfm?idsBuilding=47; "Florida Architecture: 100 Years. 100 Places": Atlantis: www.aiaflatop100.org/building .cfm?idsBuilding=1; Seaside architecture Web site, www.seasidefl.com/history /architecture/. If Seaside looks familiar, it's because it was used as the backdrop for the Jim Carrey movie *The Truman Show*.
- I prefer our quirkier Coral Castle Web site, http://coralcastle.com; Jeff Klinkenberg, "Florida's Stonehenge Is Coral Castle in Homestead," TBT, June 20, 2013, www .tampabay.com/features/humaninterest/floridas-stonehenge-is-coral-castle-in -homestead/1272928; Ken Smith and Doug Kirby, "Florida's Top 10 Roadside Attractions," Guardian, April 26, 2013: www.guardian.co.uk/travel/2013/apr27 /florida-top-10-roadside-tourist-attractions?CMP=twt_gu; "Giant Lobster Moved to New Home," June 11, 2009, www.fla-keys.com/news/news.cfm?sid=7383. (Yes, I had my picture taken with Betsy.) Dinosaur World Web site, http://dinosaurworld .com/. In 2007, someone stole one of their dinosaurs—no one knows why.
- In prehistoric times Linda Lee, "When Mastodons Ruled South Florida," CNN, Dec. 14, 2007, http://money.cnn.com/2007/12/13/smbusiness/fossils.fsb/; Goofy Golf Web site, http://goofygolfpc.com/; Jeff Klinkenberg, "Monster Garage," SPT, Nov. 10, 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/11/10/Floridian/Real_Florida_Monster.shtml; "Tourists Posed with Stegosaurus Statue at the Lion Country Safari Zoo," Florida State Archives, www.floridamemory.com/items/show/89202.
- Florida's 171 state parks State parks Web site, www.floridastateparks.org/; "Florida's State Parks and Trails Continue Breaking Attendance Records," Hernando Today, Nov. 20, 2014, http://hernandotoday.com/floridas-state-parks-and-trails -continue-breaking-attendance-records/.
- Some Florida state parks Craig Pittman, "Heads Butt over Plan to Thin Bison Herd at Paynes Prairie State Park in North Florida," SPT, Nov. 25, 2011, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/wildlife/heads-butt-over-plan-to-thin-bison-herd-at-paynes-prairie-state-park-in/1203525; "Torreya: Florida's Garden of Eden," Visit Florida Web site, www.visitflorida.com/en-us/trails/articles/2008/march/torreya-floridas-garden-of-eden.html; "Garden of Eden Trail, Apalachicola Bluffs and Ravines Preserve," Atlas Obscura, www.atlasobscura.com/places/garden-of-eden-trail-apalachicola-bluffs-and-ravines-preserve; Brook Wilensky-Lanford, "Paradise

- Lust: The Lawyer Who Found Eden in the Florida Panhandle," *Religion & Politics*, July 12, 2012, http://religionandpolitics.org/2012/07/12/paradise-lust-the-lawyer-who-found-eden-in-the-florida-panhandle/.
- Florida's springs have been dazzling George Rush, "Taking the Plunge in Florida's Springs," Wall Street Journal, April 10, 2015, www.wsj.com/articles/taking-the -plunge-in-floridas-springs-1428690340; Craig Pittman, "Florida's Vanishing Springs," TBT, Nov. 23, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/water /floridas-vanishing-springs/1262988; Francis Harper, ed., The Travels of William Bartram (Athens: University of Georgia Press, 1998), 104–105, 363. Harper notes that the fact that Bartram inspired Coleridge's poem means Salt Springs Run is the archetype of "Alph, the sacred river." When I visited White Springs in 2012, there was only one hotel left. A glass case in the lobby displayed the ledger page with the signatures of Roosevelt and Taft.
- In 1947, a visionary "History of Weeki Wachee Springs," Weeki Wachee Springs Web site, www.weekiwachee.com/index.php/about-us/history-of-weeki-wachee-springs; Virginia Sole-Smith, "The Last Mermaid Show," NYT, July 5, 2013, www.nytimes.com/2013/07/07/magazine/the-last-mermaid-show.html?pagewanted =all& r=1.
- The irony of this mermaid Daniel Hartman, "Florida Manatees, Mermaids in Peril," National Geographic, Aug. 1968, 342–53; for more on manatee biology, see Roger L. Reep and Robert K. Bonde, Florida Manatee: Biology and Conservation (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2006). For a history of the political controversy over protecting them, see my book, Manatee Insanity: Inside the War over Florida's Most Famous Endangered Specie, (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2010).
- One tourist was different John Muir, A Thousand-Mile Walk to the Gulf (New York: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 1998 [1916]); Frank Stewart, A Natural History of Nature Writing (Washington, DC: Island Press, 1995), 114–16.
- Soon some people started thinking Pelican Island National Wildlife Refuge history, www .fws.gov/pelicanisland/history.html; "Short History of the Wildlife Refuge System," www.fws.gov/refuges/history/over/over_hist-d_fs.html.
- Seventy years later, Congress Interviews with Nathaniel Reed and his main partner in writing the Endangered Species Act, Lee M. Talbot, formerly of the White House Council on Environmental Quality; Grunwald, *The Swamp*, 251–59; original U.S. endangered species list, Doc. 67–2758, Federal Register 32, no. 48 (March 11, 1967): 4001; "Secretary Udall Names 78 Endangered Wildlife Species," Department of the Interior press release, March 12, 1967, www.fws.gov/news/historic/1967/19670312a.pdf.
- Where homes have replaced Craig Pittman, "Florida Panther Faces New Danger: Its Growing Fearlessness," SPT, July 9, 2011, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/wildlife/florida-panther-faces-new-danger-its-growing-fearlessness/1179467.
- Manatees also face threats Peter Jamison, "Woman Who Rode Manatee at Fort De

- Soto Turns Herself In," *TBT*, Oct. 2, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/woman-who-rode-manatee-at-fort-de-soto-turns-herself-in/1254405; Dan Sullivan, "St. Petersburg Woman Accused of Riding Manatee Arrested," *TBT*, Nov. 24, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/st-petersburg-woman-accused-of-riding-manatee-arrested/1263076; Andrew Ford, "Men who Cannonballed Manatees Sentenced," *Florida Today*, May 21, 2013, www.floridatoday.com/story/news/crime/2014/06/18/men-who-cannonballed-manatee-sentenced/10795763/.
- What's true on the water Timothy O'Hara, "Cars on U.S. 1 Threaten Key Deer," Key West Citizen, Oct. 29, 2013, http://keysnews.com/node/50893; "Bagged! Deputy Removes Doritos Bag from Head of Endangered Keys Deer," (New York) Daily News, June 9, 2013, www.nydailynews.com/news/national/fla-deputy-removes-doritos-bag-deer-head-article-1.1367565.
- Feeding Florida's wildlife Craig Pittman, "State Officials Vote to Bring Back Bear Hunts," TBT, April 15, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/wildlife/state -wildlife-commission-may-vote-to-bring-back-bear-hunts-banned-21/2225561; Martin E. Comas, "Mauling Victim: Lake Mary Neighbor Who Fed Bears a 'Whack-a-Doo,'" OS, July 10, 2014, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2014-07-10 /news/os-bear-attack-man-feeding-bear-20140710_1_feeding-bears-seven-bears -three-bears; Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission Division of Law Enforcement Case Summary, Illegal Bear Feeding, FWNE14OFF3963.
- For decades, Florida's roadside "Airboat Captain Who Lost Hand to Gator Faces Charge of Feeding Reptile," TBT, July 20, 2012; Collier County court records on the case provided by Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission spokesman Gary Morse.
- Some Floridians are more Brian Hamacher and Hank Tester, "Man Tried to Trade Live Alligator for Beer at Miami Store," NBC2, Dec. 18, 2013, www.nbcmiami.com /news/Man-Tried-to-Trade-Live-Alligator-for-Beer-at-Miami-Store-FWC -236193001.html; "Alligator Found in Backpack of Man Trying to Get High, FWC Officials Say," ClickOrlando.com, June 11, 2013, www.clickorlando.com /news/alligator-found-in-backpack-of-man-trying-to-get-high-fwc-officials-say /20514506; Kevin McCarthy and John Moran, Alligator Tales (Sarasota: Pineapple Press, 1998), 96.
- Some Floridians are quite Jeff Lysiak, "Islanders Mourn Death of Iconic Crocodile," Lehigh Citizen, Jan. 31, 2010, www.lehighacrescitizen.com/page/content.detail /id/507697/Islanders-mourn-death-of-iconic-crocodile.html?nav=5100; Robert Silk, "Slain Crocodile Remembered with a Beachside Ceremony," Key West Citizen, May 22, 2013, http://keysnews.com/node/47754; Monique O. Madan, "Crocodile Tears: Supporters Gather for Wake of Dead Gables Reptile," MH, Oct. 29, 2014, www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/coral-gables/article3441017.html.
- In 1908, pioneer A. W. Dimock, Florida Enchantments (New York: Outing Publishing Co.,

- 1908), 115 (his brother Julian provided the astonishing photos); Craig Pittman, "Alligator Trappers Unhappy with Florida's Payment System," *TBT*, Sept. 5, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/wildlife/alligator-trappers-unhappy-with-floridas-payment-system/1249910.
- Just as new residents Arianna Prothero and Kaylois Henry, "Why Florida Has the Most Invasive Species," WLRN-FM, May 10, 2013, http://wlrn.org/post/why-florida -has-most-invasive-species; Stephanie Allen, "King Cobra Hunt Continues: School on Alert for 8-Foot Venomous Snake," OS, Sept. 3, 2015, www.orlando sentinel.com/news/breaking-news/os-king-cobra-escape-search-orlando-20150903 -story.html; Craig Pittman, "Struggling to Stop the Smuggling," SPT, Sept. 5, 2002, www.sptimes.com/2002/09/05/Worldandnation/Struggling_to_stop_th.shtml.
- Some of Florida's invasive species Craig Pittman, "Capture of Monkeys in Silver Springs Sparks Debate," *TBT*, Feb. 11, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/environment /wildlife/capture-of-monkeys-in-silver-springs-sparks-debate/1215144; Laura C. Morel, Dan Sullivan, and Peter Jamison, "Animal Control Workers Capture Tampa Bay's Mystery Monkey," *TBT*, Oct. 24, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/wildlife/animal-control-workers-capture-tampa-bays-mystery-monkey/1258116; Jon Mooallem, "What's a Monkey to Do in Tampa?" *NYT*, Aug. 22, 2012, www.nytimes.com/2012/08/26/magazine/tampa-monkey.html?_r=0.
- Farther south, the island Maryann Mott, "Alien Iguanas Overrun Florida Island," National Geographic News, May 24, 2006, http://news.nationalgeographic.com/news/2006/05/060524-iguanas.html; "Fruits Freeze, Iguanas Drop from Trees in Florida," NBCNews.com, Jan. 7, 2010, www.nbcnews.com/id/34746400/ns/weather/t/fruits-freeze-iguanas-drop-trees-florida/#VWjkcdJViko.
- The big name in Florida For an in-depth study of the Everglades' python problem, read Snakes in the Grass by Larry Perez (Sarasota: Pineapple Press, 2012). Over the years I have interviewed Perez, Skip Snow, Frank "the Croc Doc" Mazzotti of the University of Florida, Bobby Hill, several contestants in the Python Challenge, the folks who ran the Key Largo wood rat captive-breeding program, and a variety of state and federal wildlife officials who are losing this battle. I also attended an Everglades event featuring several politicians where park officials brought out a python so large that three biologists had to hold it so it wouldn't escape. Sadly, that meant it could not attack any politicians.

5: On the Beach

- Perhaps this is the most important Anne Morrow Lindbergh, Gift from the Sea (New York: Pantheon Books, 1955), 102; "Anne Morrow Lindbergh and Captiva Island," Visit Florida, March 2008, www.visitflorida.com/en-us/trails/articles/2008/march/anne-morrow-lindbergh-and-captiva-island.html.
- When I lived in Pensacola "Navarre: The secret is getting out," Pensacola News Journal, visitor's guide, n.d., www.pnj.com/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/99999999/NEWCOMERS/906260304; Jackson, Rise and Decline of the Redneck Riviera, 14.

- Such discoveries can be inspiring Wallace White, "Her Deepness," New Yorker, July 3, 1989, www.newyorker.com/magazine/1989/07/03/deepness; Diane Dorranse Saeks, "US Oceanographer Dr. Sylvia Earle," Financial Times, Aug. 9, 2013, www.ft.com/cms/s/0/606b6104-f9fa-11e2-b8ef-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3Hqxm Qgmx; interview with Sylvia Earle.
- A lot more than just seashells Mike Clary, "If South Florida's Beaches Could Talk," Los Angeles Times, Jan. 8, 2012, http://articles.latimes.com/2012/jan/08/nation/la-na-florida-beaches-20120108; Pierce, Pioneer Life, 54, 175–76, 202–203.
- During World War II "George John Dasich and the Nazi Saboteurs," FBI Web site, www.fbi.gov/about-us/history/famous-cases/nazi-saboteurs; "Preparing for D-Day: Camp Gordon Johnston Near Carrabelle," Florida Memory blog, Florida State Archives, hwww.floridamemory.com/blog/2014/06/06/preparing-for-d-day-camp-gordon-johnston-near-carrabelle/.
- These days, as you stroll "Wild Boar Carcasses Wash Up on Florida Beach," NBC News, June 13, 2013, www.nbcnews.com/video/nbc-news-channel/52193214# 52193214; Jessica Vander Velde, "Severed Leg Identified as Missing Bradenton Woman's," SPT, March 27, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/severed -leg-identified-as-missing-bradenton-womans/1222152; Todd Riger, "Giant Lego Man Washes up on Siesta Key Beach," SHT, Oct. 25, 2011, www.heraldtribune .com/article/20111025/WIRE/111029721; Lyda Longa, "Woman, Daughter, Turn in Lost Purse with \$13,000 Found on Daytona Beach," Daytona Beach News-Journal, Nov. 4, 2013, www.news-journalonline.com/article/20131104 /NEWS/131109780; Wendy Victoria, "Who Lost a Diamond Ring in the Gulf?" Northwest Florida Daily News, Oct. 16, 2013, www.nwfdailynews.com/local/who -lost-a-diamond-ring-in-the-gulf-1.219505?tc=cr; Wayne K. Roustan, "Marine Patrol Deputy Finds Cocaine Floating off Dania," SS, Oct. 9, 2013, http://articles .sun-sentinel.com/2013-10-09/news/fl-deputy-finds-cocaine-in-ocean-20131009 _1_marine-patrol-cocaine-worth-dania-beach-pier; "Drugs Found on South Florida Beaches Recalls Smuggling Heyday," SS, Oct. 1, 2012, http://articles.sun -sentinel.com/2012-10-01/news/fl-drugs-washing-up-on-florida-beaches -20121001_1_south-florida-beaches-marijuana-seizures-drug-seizures.
- Sometimes what turns up "Dead Elephant Found in Keys," Miami News, Aug. 6, 1986, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=V_4lAAAAIBAJ&sjid=W_MFAAAAIBAJ&pg=6549%2C1485578.
- Whales, sharks, and dolphins Dinah Voyles Pulver, "Rare Right Whale Found Dead on Beach in Flagler County," Daytona Beach News Journal, Dec. 20, 2012, www .news-journalonline.com/article/20121219/NEWS/121219723; interviews with staff of the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission's Marine Mammal Pathology Laboratory in St. Petersburg; Mary Markey, "The St. Augustine Monster," Smithsonian Institution Archives, Aug. 18, 2010, http://siarchives.si.edu/blog/saint-augustine-monster.
- The most recent Florida beach discovery Laura C. Morel, "Mystery Solved: Giant Eyeball

- Belonged to Swordfish," *TBT*, Oct. 15, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/wildlife/mystery-solved-giant-eyeball-belonged-to-swordfish/1256495.
- In February 2013 Dan Scanlan, "Couple Arrested on Jacksonville Beach Having Sex,"
 FTU, Feb. 22, 2013, http://jacksonville.com/news/crime/2013-02-22/story/couple-arrested-jacksonville-beach-having-sex.
- Or consider what happened "Town Prosecuting Two Women for Drinking Coffee on the Beach," Associated Press archive, Sept. 16, 1995, www.apnewsarchive.com/1995 /Town-Prosecuting-Two-Women-for-Drinking-Coffee-on-the-Beach/id-972f555 449af589025e3b84fdd74dbf3.
- My favorite Florida beach frenzy I interviewed Tony Signorini's son, Sanderson's biographer, and three biologists for a story I wrote on this, which bears one of the punniest headlines ever: "Two Feet from Clearwater's Past, Father's Funny Legacy Leaves a Deep Impression," TBT, Jan. 4, 2014, www.tampabay.com/features/humaninterest/two-feet-from-clearwaters-past-fathers-funny-legacy-leaves-a-deep/2159682.
- The funny thing Mormino, Land of Sunshine, State of Dreams, 303–305; Pierce, Pioneer Life, 66–67, 70–71; Jackson, Rise and Fall of the Redneck Riviera, 17; Gilbert L. Voss, "The Orange Grove House of Refuge No. 3," Tequesta 1, no. 28 (1968): 3–18, http://digitalcollections.fiu.edu/tequesta/files/1968/68_1_01.pdf.
- Some of the tackiest Mormino, Land of Sunshine, State of Dreams, 124, 316–22; Jackson, Rise and Fall of the Redneck Riviera, 73–75, 198–213; "7 Shot at Spring Break Party," Panama City News Herald, March 29, 2015, www.newsherald.com/news/crime-public-safety/update-7-shot-at-spring-break-party-1.457338; John Murgatroyd, Alexandra Field, and Dana Ford, "Panama City Gang Rape: 'Spring Break as We Know It Is Over,'" CNN.com, April 16, 2015, www.cnn.com/2015/04/15/us/florida-panama-city-beach-spring-break/; John Henderson, "Panama City Beach Outlaws Beach Drinking in March," Panama City News Herald, June 12, 2015, www.newsherald.com/article/20150612/NEWS/306129957/1001.
- Beaches are not fixed Mike Thomas, "Pilkey: Save the Beaches by Moving Buildings Back," OS, June 30, 1985, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1985-06-30/news/0310160033_1_replenishment-beaches-buildings; Bill Adair and Amy Wimmer, "You Bought This Beach," SPT, May 12, 2002, www.sptimes.com/2002/05/12/Worldandnation/You_bought_this_beach.shtml; Robert Pear, "The Spy Who Came in from the Cold and onto the Hot Florida Sands," NYT, Aug. 13, 2004, www.nytimes.com/2004/08/13/us/the-spy-who-came-in-from-the-cold-and-onto-the-hot-florida-sands.html. Goss later became director of the CIA during a particularly scandal-plagued era, when not even a belt and suspenders could protect a man from political fallout.
- Local and state governments Jackson, Rise and Fall of the Redneck Riviera, 162–64, 261–63, 279; Louis Jacobson and Craig Pittman, "U.S. Supreme Court Hears Florida

Beaches Case," *SPT*, Dec. 2, 2009, www.tampabay.com/news/courts/civil/us -supreme-court-hears-florida-beaches-case/1055864.

of course, the ongoing alterations Curtis Krueger and Craig Pittman, "Rising Sea Eats Away at Florida Coastline," SPT, March 28, 2008, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/globalwarming/rising-sea-eats-away-at-florida-coastline/435224; Third U.S. National Climate Assessment, Southeast (including Florida), http://nca2014.globalchange.gov/report/regions/southeast; Jason Dearen and Jennifer Kay, "Sea Rise Threatens Florida Coast, but No Statewide Plan," MH, May 10, 2015, www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/national/article20629908.html; Mary Ellen Klas, "Gov. Rick Scott Okays 2 Nuclear Generators for South Florida," TBT, May 13, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/stateroundup/gov-rick-scott-okays-2-nuclear-generators-for-south-florida/2179645. Scott, notoriously skeptical about climate change, met in 2014 with a group of scientists from Florida universities so they could show him the evidence. All he would say about their presentation is that he wanted to focus on solutions, so they sent him some (including "don't put power plants next to the ocean"). So far he has neither responded to nor adopted their suggestions.

6: Road Warriors

- There was nothing to talk about Jack Kerouac, On the Road (Cutchogue, NY: Buccaneer Books, 1975 [1957]), 119. For more on his life and death here, see Bob Kealing, Kerouac in Florida: Where the Road Ends (Orlando: Arbiter Press, 2004).
- Bob's Barricades Robyn A. Friedman, "Happy Is the Man Behind Bob's Barricades," SS, July 23, 2001, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2001-07-23/business /0107210291_1_ryder-system-bob-s-barricades-barricades-hospital; Roger Williams, "Beyond the Barricade," Florida Weekly, May 29, 2014, http://naples.florida weekly.com/news/2014-05-29/Business_News/Beyond_the_barricade.html; Bob's Barricades Web site, www.bobsbarricades.com/.
- Meanwhile, our elected leaders Janet Zink, "Gov. Rick Scott Rejects Funding for High-Speed Rail," SPT, Feb. 17, 2011, www.tampabay.com/news/localgovernment/gov-rick-scott-rejects-funding-for-high-speed-rail/1151937; Matt Dixon, "While Two Companies Dominate North Florida Road Contracts, FDOT Shrugs," FTU, June 10, 2012, http://jacksonville.com/news/florida/2012-06-10/story/while-two-companies-dominate-north-florida-road-contracts-fdot-shrugs; Matt Dixon, "State Road Reports Find Potential 'Illegal' Activity, Never See the Light of Day," FTU, June 9, 2012, http://members.jacksonville.com/news/florida/2012-06-09/story/state-road-reports-find-potential-illegal-activity-never-see-light-day; "Gov. Rick Scott Speeds Up Road Projects Across Florida," WESH-TV, Aug. 14, 2014, www.wesh.com/news/gov-rick-scott-speeds-up-road-projects-across-florida/27474746.
- Our carcentric culture Adam Linhardt, "FHP: Driver Lacked Razor-Sharp Focus," Key West Citizen, March 5, 2010, http://keysnews.com/node/21349.
- Florida tends to rank Tyler Shepard, "2 Arrested in Driver's License Scam," Click

Orlando.com, June 5, 2015, www.clickorlando.com/news/2-arrested-in-drivers -license-scam/33415168; "Road Rage Endangers Everyone," *FTU*, Feb. 26, 2015, http://jacksonville.com/opinion/editorials/2015-02-26/story/road-rage-endangers -everyone; "Road Rage Confrontation Includes Chainsaw, Pregnant Girlfriend," *Gainesville Sun*, May 27, 2000, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id =olFWAAAAIBAJ&sjid=bewDAAAAIBAJ&pg=4522%2C7187079; Shannon McFarland, "Two Arrested After Road Rage Results in Gunfire," *SHT*, May 24, 2013, www.heraldtribune.com/article/20130524/ARTICLE/130529800; "Man in Road Rage Incident Run over by Own Truck," *Gainesville Sun*, July 23, 2014, www.gainesville.com/article/20140723/ARTICLES/140729851.

- Florida's requirement that we drive Keyonna Summers and Rita Farlow, "Station Wagon Crashes Through Oldsmar Post Office," SPT, June 20, 2011, www.tampabay.com /news/publicsafety/accidents/station-wagon-crashes-through-oldsmar-post-office /1176355; "US Postal Service Officials to Florida Customers: Stop Crashing into Our Buildings," NBC News, Sept. 29, 2012, http://usnews.nbcnews.com/_news/2012/09/21/14012539-us-postal-service-officials-to-florida-customers-stop-crashing-into-our-buildings?lite; Danny Valentine and Shelley Rossetter, "Motorcyclist, 100-Year-Old Driver Collide," TBT, April 4, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/motorcyclist-100-year-old-driver-collide/1223456.
- Trying to get where you're going Jacqulyn Powell, "New Study Shows Florida Has the Highest Bicyclist Death Rate in the Country," WPTV.com, Sept. 8, 2015, www .wptv.com/news/state/new-study-shows-florida-has-the-highest-bicyclist-death -rate-in-the-country?utm_content=buffer50c9b&utm_medium=social&utm _source=twitter.com&utm_campaign=buffer; Zack Peterson, "Tampa Bay Ranks Second-Worst Nationally in Pedestrian Deaths," TBT, May 20, 2014, www .tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/accidents/tampa-bay-ranks-second-worst-in -national-pedestrian-deaths/2180564; Patricio G. Balona, "Police: Upset DeLand Motorist Hits Pedestrian," Daytona Beach News Journal, Nov. 4, 2014, www.news -journalonline.com/article/20141104/NEWS/141109797.
- The variety of our roadside litter Kenny Malone, "I-95 and Its Eclectic Array of Road Debris," WLRN-FM Sept. 1, 2014, http://wlrn.org/post/i-95-and-its-eclectic -array-road-debris; "Information Sought Regarding Unlawful Harvest of Alligator in Jackson County," Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission press release, May 27, 2015, http://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/FLFFWCC /bulletins/105b7fa.
- This bizarre roadside bounty John Rothchild, Up for Grabs: A Trip Through the Sunshine State (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2000), 3–4.
- Some Florida road work Stacey Singer, "Helmet Law Proves Costly," SS, Feb. 19, 2002, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2002-02-19/news/0202190194_1_dr-joe-tepas-new-helmet-law-motorcycle-accident-victims; Kate Santich, "Oops!" OS, Dec. 31, 2000, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2000-12-31/news/0012270075_1_chad-butterfly-ballot-big-brother/2; Mike Brassfield, "Motorcycle Helmet Law

- Advocates Say Rising Florida Deaths Prove Need," *TBT*, April 18, 2014, www .tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/accidents/advocates-for-motorcycle-helmet -laws-say-rising-florida-deaths-prove-need/2175820.
- If you delight in irony Wilderness Golf and Country Club, www.wildernesscc.com/.
- The best example of this Craig Pittman, "Florida's Bridge to Nowhere Is Broke," TBT, July 10, 2001, www.tampabay.com/news/growth/floridas-bridge-to-nowhere-is -broke/1179840; Garcon Point Bridge Authority Web site, www.garconpointbridge .com/.
- Florida's early settlers David Fleshler, "Beach Development Proves Costly," SS, Nov. 14, 1999, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1999-11-14/features/9911120843_1 _renourishment-turtles-fort-lauderdale-s-beach; "The Barefoot Mailman," Turner Classic Movies Web site, www.tcm.com/tcmdb/title/3738/The-Barefoot-Mailman /full-synopsis.html; Charles Pierce worked as one of the barefoot mailmen.
- In the 1880s and '90s Susan R. Braden, The Architecture of Leisure: The Florida Resort Hotels of Henry Flagler and Henry Plant (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2002), 1–16, 19–39.
- Florida's first roads "The Trials and Tribulations of the Early Automobile in Florida," Florida Memory blog, Florida State Archives, www.floridamemory.com/blog/tag/roads/.
- In his native Buffalo Gene Burnett, "'The Great Developer' Brought Civilization to a Swamp," Florida Trend, June 1, 2008, www.floridatrend.com/article/7493/the -great-developer-brought-civilization-to-a-swamp; "Fingy Conners, History's Forgotten Villain," Buffalo Rising blog, Sept. 18, 2013, http://buffalorising.com/2013/09/fingy-conners-historys-forgotten-villain/; Hanna and Hanna, Lake Okeechobee, 222–30; Grunwald, The Swamp, 182.
- Bigger, better cross-state highways Jeff Klinkenberg, "The Tamiami Trail: Beauty and the Beasts," SPT, March 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/webspecials03/trail/; Stuart McIver, "It Runs Through the River," SS, Dec. 27, 1992, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1992-12-27/features/9203080804_1_alligator-alley-toll-road-guy-stovall.
- The guy who should Foster, Castles in the Sand, 99–114, 119–35; "Carl Fisher: The Hoosier Barnum," Indiana Historical Society, www.indianahistory.org/our -collections/reference/notable-hoosiers/carl-fisher#.VF6fLzTF-So.
- Florida has been the setting Will Michaels, "Babe Ruth Left a Mark on St. Pete's Spring Training History," TBT, Feb. 24, 2014. www.tampabay.com/opinion/essays/babe -ruth-left-a-mark-on-st-petes-spring-training-history/2167137; Ben Cosgrove, "Ali vs. Liston in Miami Beach: The Night 'the Greatest' Was Born," Time, Feb. 25, 2014, http://time.com/3719077/ali-vs-liston-in-miami-beach-the-night-the-greatest -was-born/; Ferdie Pacheco, Tales from the 5th Street Gym: Ali, the Dundees, and Miami's Golden Age of Boxing (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2010), 77.
- But the most important Daniel S. Pierce, Real NASCAR: White Lightning, Red Clay, and Big Bill France (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2010), 35–38,

- 75–81, 86–88, 97–106, 212–16; Mark Lane, "The Return of the Streamline Hotel," *Daytona Beach News Journal*, April 17, 2014, www.news-journalonline.com/article/20140417/COLUMNS/140419491/1040? Title=The-return-of-the-Streamline-Hotel; Legends of NASCAR, www.legendsofnascar.com/Bill_France_Sr.htm.
- Earlier in the century Braden, The Architecture of Leisure, 99; "Fast as a Bullet," Illinois True Republican, Sept. 14, 1910, http://idnc.library.illinois.edu/cgi-bin/illinois?a=d&d=STR19100914.2.40; "Campbell Exceeds 300 mph—Sept. 3, 1935," www.history.com/this-day-in-history/campbell-exceeds-300-mph.
- France still craved "Carl 'Smokey' Purser," Living Legends of Auto Racing Web site, www .lloar1993.com/drivers/smokey-purser.html?keepThis=true&TB_iframe=true &height=500&width=850&caption=Carl+D.+%27Smokey%27+Purser; Pierce, Real NASCAR, 45.
- Although he was a high school Pete Daniel, Lost Revolutions: The South in the 1950s (Washington, DC: Smithsonian Institution Press, 2000), 99.
- France was not too particular Betty Boles Ellison, The Early Laps of Stock Car Racing: A History of the Sport and Business Through 1974 (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 2014), 23–24.
- On December 12, 1947 Pierce, Real NASCAR, 97-106.
- Eventually France retired Joe Menzer, The Wildest Ride: A History of NASCAR (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2001), 113–15.
- When the Daytona race Video of the fistfight is on YouTube, https://youtu.be /MXbHQtZH8dE; Neal Thompson, Driving with the Devil: Southern Moonshine, Detroit Wheels, and the Birth of NASCAR (New York: Crown, 2006), 336; "History of Bike Week," Daytona Beach Chamber of Commerce Web site, www .daytonachamber.com/daytonabikeweek/index.cfm?contentid=106; Clayton Park, "Report: Bike Week Tops Daytona 500 in Event Dollars, but Race Fans Spend More Overall," Daytona Beach News-Journal, March 1, 2014, www.news-journalonline .com/article/20140301/BUSINESS/140229383; Craig Pittman, "Suit Pits Turtle Rights Against People's Rights," SPT, June 1, 1999, www.sptimes.com/News /60199/State/Suit_pits_turtle_righ.shtml.
- In 2001, the Orlando Sentinel Tim Stephens, "Sentinel Found Itself in Middle of Firestorm After Earnhardt's Death," OS, Feb. 14, 2011, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2011-02-14/sports/os-earnhardt-orlando-sentinel-0215-20110214 _1_earnhardt-family-autopsy-photos-light-on-nascar-safety. I attended that bill signing, amazed at the speed involved.

7: The Tower of Power

- I look forward to the time Steve Bousquet, Alisa Ulferts, and Julie Hauserman, "Historic Inaugural Focuses on Family," SPT, Jan. 8, 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/01/08/State/Historic_inaugural_fo.shtml.
- A few years ago Poll: cabinetmagazine.org/events/phallic/mostvotes.php; Lily Rockwell, "The Decision-Making Process 40 Years Ago That Led to the Modern Capitol

- Building," *Tallahassee*, March–April 2011, www.tallahasseemagazine.com/March-April-2011/Floridas-Tower-of-Power/.
- In the Capitol's marble halls "Plaque Marks Building," SHT, July 2, 1978, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=bSMhAAAAIBAJ&sjid=emcEAAAAIBAJ&pg =2847%2C621109; My Florida Capitol, Virtual Tour: The Plaza Level West, http://myfloridacapitol.com/virtual/quick/westplaza.php.
- Tallahassee has been like this Julianne Hare, Tallahassee: A Capital City (Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2002), 42; Nick Madigan, "Arrests of 3 Mayors Reinforce Florida's Notoriety as a Hothouse for Corruption," NYT, Sept. 1, 2013, www .nytimes.com/2013/09/02/us/arrests-of-3-mayors-reinforce-floridas-notoriety-as -a-hothouse-for-corruption.html?_r=0; "Florida: 'A Paradise of Scandals,'" 60 Minutes, CBS News, April 17, 2005, www.cbsnews.com/news/florida-a-paradise -of-scandals/.
- Some people think Florida's corruption Craig Pittman, "FBI Bribery Arrests Shake Up Sleeping Levy County," SPT, Jan. 3, 2009, www.tampabay.com/news/growth/fbi -bribery-arrests-shake-up-sleepy-levy-county/957185; Karen Voyles, "Three Former Dixie County Officials Found Guilty of Bribery," Gainesville Sun, Aug. 7, 2009: http://www.gainesville.com/article/20090807/articles/908071010. (The undercover agent's purported name: Sean Michaels.) Julie Hauserman, "Welcome to Escambia County," SPT, Aug. 11, 2002, www.sptimes.com/2002/08/11/State /Welcome_to_Escambia_C.shtml.
- But Tallahassee is the true center Mike McQueen, "O'Malley Concludes Chapter in Politics," Lakeland Ledger, Dec. 18, 1983, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id =DKIOAAAAIBAJ&sjid=afsDAAAAIBAJ&pg=6753%2C769501.
- Over in the legislative branch Jay Weaver, "Gutman Expected to Face Charges Today," SS, June 12, 1998, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1998-06-12/news/9806110596 _1_gutman-medicare-fraud-medicaid-hmos; Sharon McBreen and John Kennedy, "Lawmaker Admits to Sex with Prostitutes," OS, Feb. 29, 1996, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1996-02-29/news/9602281372_1_couch -prostitution-charges-conservative-christian; "Dennis Pleads Guilty," FTU, Aug. 18, 1999, http://jacksonville.com/tu-online/stories/081899/met_DennisPl.html#.VWnUY9JViko; Julie Hauserman, "Politics Living Up to Its Bad Reputation," SPT, Aug. 2, 1999, www.sptimes.com/News/80299/State/Politics_living_up_to.shtml.
- Irony hangs heavy McBreen and Kennedy, "Lawmaker Admits to Sex with Prostitutes."
- Sometimes the illegality Lloyd Dunkelberger, "Fla. Supreme Court Says House Adjournment Unconstitutional," *Gainesville Sun*, May 1, 2015, www.gainesville .com/article/20150501/ARTICLES/150509985; Jeremy Wallace and Mary Ellen Klas, "Florida Senate Admits Map It Drew Is Unconstitutional," *MH*, July 28, 2015, www.miamiherald.com/news/politics-government/article29133511.html; Mary Ellen Klas, "Gov. Rick Scott Agrees to Pay \$700,000 to End Public Records

- Lawsuit," *TBT*, Aug. 7, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/stateroundup/gov-rick-scott-agrees-to-pay-700000-to-end-public-records-lawsuit/2240461.
- Politicians who are isolated Michael Van Sickler and Craig Pittman, "Why Won't Florida GOP Leaders Talk About Hunting Trips to King Ranch in Texas?" *TBT*, July 25, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/stateroundup/why-wont-florida -gop-leaders-talk-about-hunting-trips-to-king-ranch-in/2190083; Sue Legg, "Are Term Limits Helping or Hurting?" *Ocala Star-Banner*, June 21, 2015, www.ocala .com/article/20150621/OPINION/150629986; Dara Kam, "News Service of Florida Has Five Questions for Jack Latvala," News Service of Florida, Nov. 12, 2015, http://www.newsserviceflorida.com/assets/newtrial.aspx
- On one golden occasion Julie Hauserman, "Whose Water Is This Bill Carrying?" SPT, March 20, 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/03/20/State/Whose_water_is_this_b .shtml; Julie Hauserman, "Legislature Delays Everglades Cleanup 7 Years," SPT, May 1, 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/05/01/news_pf/State/Legislature_delays_Ev .shtml; "Firms Pushing Phone Rate Hikes Enriched Parties' Coffers," SPT, April 17, 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/04/17/news_pf/State/Firms_pushing_phone_r .shtml; Steve Bousquet, "Damaged by Term Limits," SPT, Feb. 25, 2011, www .tampabay.com/news/politics/elections/damaged-by-term-limits/1153645.
- Letting utilities charge customers Robert Trigaux, "Who Gets Credit for Nuclear Advance Fee Law, One of Worst in State History?" *TBT*, Aug. 9, 2013, www.tampabay .com/news/business/energy/who-gets-credit-for-nuclear-advance-fee-law-one-of -worst-in-state-history/2135706.
- Outlawing "Internet cafés" "Florida Accidentally Banned All Computers, Smart Phones in the State Through Internet Cafe Ban: Lawsuit," Huffington Post, July 8, 2013, www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/07/08/florida-banned-computers_n 3561701.html.
- Outlawing gay marriage Jason Linkins, "Florida's Bestiality Law May Have Outlawed Sex Entirely," *Huffington Post*, May 11, 2011, www.huffingtonpost.com/2011/05/11/floridas-bestiality-law_n_860836.html.
- Florida's politicians do tend Nadege Green, "North Miami Mayoral Candidate Says Voters Chose Lucifer over Jesus," MH, May 15, 2013, www.miamiherald.com/news/local /community/article1951563.html; Mark Puente, "Former USF Adjunct Poetry Professor Files to Run for St. Petersburg Council," TBT, March 5, 2013, www .tampabay.com/news/politics/local/former-usf-adjunct-poetry-professor-files-to-run-for-st-petersburg-council/2107066; Karl Etters, "Former Republican Gubernatorial Candidate Arrested in Tallahassee," Tallahassee Democrat, Oct. 14, 2014, www.tallahassee.com/story/news/local/2014/10/13/republican-gubernatorial-candidate-arrested-in-tallahassee/17212411/.
- My favorite Florida politician Lucy Morgan, "Representative Convicted in Abscam Dies," SPT, Aug. 25, 2005, www.sptimes.com/2005/08/25/Tampabay /Representative_convic.shtml#; Anne Groer, "The Life and Times of Richard

- Kelly—Will It Sell?" OS, Oct. 21, 1985, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1985 -10-21/news/0340040259_1_kelly-abscam-cares-anymore#.UwQfNKF332s .email.
- Kelly is among the Florida "Suicide of Gov. Milton, of Florida," NYT, May 1, 1865, www .nytimes.com/1865/05/01/news/suicide-of-gov-milton-of-florida.html; "John Milton," Museum of Florida History Web site, http://www.museumoffloridahistory .com/resources/collections/governors/about.cfm?id=12; Judy Eternadi. "A Love-Mad Man: Senator Charles W. Jones of Florida," Florida Historical Quarterly 56 (Oct. 1977): 123–37.
- Some went even farther "Under a Reign of Terror," NYT, May 16, 1890, http://query .nytimes.com/gst/abstract.html?res=9400E5DC123BE533A25754C1A9639C94 619ED7CF; President Benjamin Harrison's message to Congress, www .presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=71212; "A Bad Career Ended," San Francisco Call, Nov. 7, 1890, http://cdnc.ucr.edu/cgi-bin/cdnc?a=d&d=SFC18901107.2.111.
- Perhaps Cottrell should have stuck Jerrell H. Shofner, "The White Springs Post Office Caper," Florida Historical Quarterly 56, no. 3 (Jan. 1978): 339–47.
- The king of crazy This is from Wayne Flynt's biography, Cracker Messiah: Governor Sidney J. Catts of Florida (Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 1977). It's one wild read.
- In the years since Linda Kleindienst, "Inaugural History Quirky and Bizarre," SS, Jan. 7, 2003, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2003-01-07/news/0301060593_1_inaugu ration-party-and-shooting-governor-s-mansion; "If Rick Scott Only Had a Heart," TBT, Feb. 28, 2014, www.tampabay.com/opinion/editorials/the-tin-man-if-the-governor-only-had-a-heart/2167877; Carl Hiaasen, "Gov. Scott Picks the Public's Pocket," MH, Aug. 15, 2015, www.miamiherald.com/opinion/opn-columns-blogs/carl-hiaasen/article31132001.html; John Romano, "You Think Rick Scott Is Bad? Check These Guys Out," TBT, May 4, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/gubernatorial/romano-you-think-rick-scott-is-bad-check-these-guys-out/2228275.
- Fred Cone would be shocked Dave Barry, "Campaign '86: And Now for Some Comic Relief...," MH, April 13, 1986, www.miamiherald.com/living/liv-columns -blogs/dave-barry/article1936922.html; "Hawkins Wants \$100 Bills Declared Non-legal," SHT, April 22, 1895, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id =WecbAAAAIBAJ&sjid=YGkEAAAAIBAJ&pg=6675%2C1890535; "Despite Vow, New Senator Causes Few Ripples," The Hour, May 22, 1981, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=POggAAAAIBAJ&sjid=8G0FAAAAIBAJ&pg=1135%2C4301495.
- Right now, thousands of Puerto Ricans Lizette Alvarez, "Puerto Ricans Seeking New Lives Put Stamp on Central Florida," NYT, Aug. 25, 2015, www.nytimes.com /2015/08/25/us/central-florida-emerges-as-mainland-magnet-for-puerto-ricans .html?emc=edit_th_20150825&nl=todaysheadlines&nlid=67660856&_r=0.

- Florida voters can be Andrew Cohen, "No One in America Should Have to Wait 7 Hours to Vote," *The Atlantic*, Nov. 5, 2012, www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2012/11/no-one-in-america-should-have-to-wait-7-hours-to-vote/264506/.
- We voters get our revenge Wausau Possum Festival Web site, http://paulgouldingproductions.com/wausaupossumfestival. Here's a gallery of Florida pols with possums: http://politics.heraldtribune.com/slideshow/florida-politicians-possums/. "The Possum Monument," RoadsideAmerica.com., www.roadsideamerica.com/story/16980.
- For me, Scott has been Aaron Sharockman, "Rick Scott Dodges Answers by Invoking Fifth Amendment, Democrats Claim in Ad," PolitiFact—Florida, Oct. 12, 2010, www .politifact.com/florida/statements/2010/oct/12/florida-democratic-party/rick-scott -dodges-answers-invoking-fifth-amendment/; Anthony Man, "Rick Scott Doesn't Show for Joint Appearance with Bill McCollum," SS, Aug. 19, 2010, http://articles .sun-sentinel.com/2010-08-19/news/fl-governor-mccollum-scott-20100819_1 _bill-mccollum-scott-campaign-rick-scott; Scott Powell, "It's Official: Rick Scott Is the All-Time Big Spender," OS, Feb. 2, 2011, http://articles.orlandosentinel .com/2011-02-02/news/os-gov-race-finances-20110201_1_rick-scott-big-spender -democrat-alex-sink; Steve Bousquet, "Alex Sink Regrets Defeat to Rick Scott in 2010, Thinks About 2014 Rematch," TBT, Feb. 20, 2012, www.tampabay.com /news/politics/gubernatorial/alex-sink-regrets-defeat-to-rick-scott-in-2010-thinks -about-2014-rematch/1216290.
- The Democrat he beat Adam C. Smith, "Alex Sink and Her Siamese Twin GreatGrand-dad," TBT, Sept. 25, 2010, www.tampabay.com/blogs/the-buzz-florida-politics /content/alex-sink-and-her-siamese-twin-great-granddad; Aaron Sharock-man, "Alex Sink Faces Her Own Fraud Charges at CNN/St. Petersburg Times Gubernatorial Debate," PolitFact—Florida, Oct. 26, 2010, www.politifact.com/florida /statements/2010/oct/26/rick-scott/alex-sink-faces-her-own-fraud-charges-cnnst-peters/; Marc Caputo and Michael C. Bender, "Cheating Flap Grows as Alex Sink's Campaign Winds Down," SPT, Oct. 26, 2010, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/elections/cheating-flap-grows-as-alex-sinks-campaign-winds-down/1130370.
- As governor, Scott has Mary Ellen Klas, "Rick Scott Gives Number to Wrong Kind of Hotline During Health Briefing," TBT, Oct. 9, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news /health/gov-rick-scott-gives-number-to-wrong-kind-of-hotline-during-health -briefing/1255626; Lucy Morgan, "After 2010 Campaign, Gov. Rick Scott Gave Back Dog Reagan," TBT, Jan. 14, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/bizarre/after -2010-campaign-gov-rick-scott-gave-back-dog-reagan/1270497; Steve Bousquet, "At Luncheon, Gov. Rick Scott's Remarks Offend Some Black Lawmakers," TBT, Feb. 15, 2011, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/gubernatorial/at-luncheon -gov-rick-scotts-remarks-offend-some-black-lawmakers/1151777; Marc Caputo and Patricia Mazzei, "Gov. Rick Scott Apologizes for 'I've Never Shot an Ele-

phant' Gaffe with King of Spain," *MH*, May 24, 2012, http://miamiherald.typepad.com/nakedpolitics/2012/05/gov-rick-scott-apologizes-for-ive-never-shot-an-elephant-gaffe-with-king-of-spain.html; Toluse Olorunnipa, "Florida's Scott Travels on Corporate Tab as Lobbyists Tag Along," Bloomberg, March 28, 2013, www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2014-03-28/florida-s-scott-travels-on-corporate-tab-as-lobbyists-tag-along.

He became the least popular Anthony Man, "Rick Scott Defeats Charlie Crist to Win Second Term," SS, Nov. 4, 2014, www.sun-sentinel.com/news/politics/fl -election-florida-governor-20141104-story.html#page=1; Stephen Hegarty, "Candidate Failed 2 Bar Exams," SPT, Sept. 1, 2001, www.sptimes.com/News/090101 /State/Candidate failed 2 ba.shtml; Adam Weinstein, "Rick Scott Is the Dumbest Politician in the History of All Politicians," Gawker, April 30, 2014, http://gawker .com/rick-scott-is-the-dumbest-politician-in-the-history-of-1569835777; Michael C. Bender, "Florida Governor Snubbed by Romney After Political Gaffes," Bloomberg, June 20, 2012, www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2012-06-20/florida-governor -snubbed-by-romney-after-political-gaffes; S. V. Date, "How the Florida Governor's Debate Became #Fangate," National Public Radio, Oct. 17, 2014, www.npr .org/sections/thetwo-way/2014/10/17/357014239/how-the-florida-governors -debate-became-fangate; Adam C. Smith and Marc Caputo, "How Rick Scott Won Re-election as Florida Governor," TBT, Nov. 5, 2014, www.tampabay.com /news/politics/stateroundup/how-rick-scott-won-re-election-as-florida-governor /2205342; "While Lawmakers Feud, Scott Visits Ferris Wheel, Wawa," WUSF-FM, May 4, 2015, http://health.wusf.usf.edu/post/while-lawmakers-feud-scott-visits -ferris-wheel-wawa.

Bush has more of a record Linda Kleindienst, "In His Last Year as Governor, Jeb Bush Aims to Ensure His Many Achievements Stand Up to the Test of Time," SS, March 5, 2006, www.sun-sentinel.com/news/sfl-flegacy05mar05-story.html.

Despite Bush's high IQ Joy-Ann Reid, "When Jeb Bush Speaks, People Cringe," Salon, Oct. 5, 2002, www.salon.com/2002/10/05/jeb_bush_4/; Julie Hauserman, "State's Technology Chief Arrested," SPT, Aug. 31, 2001, www.sptimes.com/News /083101/State/State_s_technology_ch.shtml; Brent Kallestad, "Fla. Gov. Bush Denies Affair," ABC News, May 14, 2001, http://abcnews.go.com/Politics/story?id=121679; Jo Becker, "Bush: Wife Meant to Hide Shopping Spree from Me," SPT, June 22, 1999, www.sptimes.com/News/62299/State/Gov_Bush_says_his_wif.shtml.

Bush has been out of office Jon Greenberg, "Jeb Bush Says Immigrants Are 'More Fertile,'" PolitiFact, June 18, 2013, www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/statements /2013/jun/18/jeb-bush/jeb-bush-says-immigrants-are-more-fertile/; Candace Smith, "Jeb Bush: People Need to Work Longer Hours," ABC News, July 8, 2015, http://abcnews.go.com/Politics/jeb-bush-people-work-longer-hours/story?id =32313997; Ashley Killough and Tom LoBianco, "Trump Slams Bush for Tying

- 'Anchor Babies' to Asians," CNN, Aug. 24, 2015, www.cnn.com/2015/08/24 /politics/jeb-bush-asian-people-anchor-babies/; Cameron Joseph, "Hillary Slams Jeb over Defunding Planned Parenthood Comments," (New York) *Daily News*, Aug. 4, 2015, www.nydailynews.com/news/politics/hillary-slams-jeb-defunding-planned-parenthood-comments-article-1.2314722; Chris Cilizza, "Jeb Bush's Terrible, Horrible, No-Good, Very Bad Week," *Washington Post*, May 14, 2015, www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/the-fix/wp/2015/05/14/jeb-bushs-terrible-horrible-no-good-very-bad-week/.
- When state Rep. Marco Rubio Alex Leary, "A Speaker of Intrigue and Ambition," SPT, March 4, 2007, www.sptimes.com/2007/03/04/State/A_speaker_of_intrigue.shtml; Joe Follick and Lloyd Dunkelberger, "Gov. Bush & His Mystical Buddy," Gainesville Sun, Sept. 18, 2005, www.gainesville.com/article/20050918 /COLUMNS/50917061; Manuel Roig-Franza, The Rise of Marco Rubio (New York: Simon and Schuster, 2012), 85–86.
- Tried to get rid of property taxes Alex Leary and Aaron Sharockman, "House: End Property Tax, Raise Sales Tax," SPT, Feb. 22, 2007, www.sptimes.com/2007/02/22 /State/House__End_property_t.shtml; Leary, "A Speaker of Intrigue and Ambition"; Beth Reinhard and Scott Hiaasen, "Records Show Marco Rubio Spent Thousands with GOP Credit Card," SPT, Feb. 24, 2010, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/legislature/records-show-marco-rubio-spent-thousands-with-gop-credit-card/1075692; Marc A. Caputo, "Marco Rubio's House of Horrors," Politico, March 15, 2015, www.politico.com/story/2015/03/marco-rubios-house-of-horrors-116075.html; Roig-Franza, 21, 23.159; Alex Leary, "At Florida International University, GOP Rising Star Sen. Marco Rubio Is Professor Rubio," TBT, April 20, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/education/college/at-florida-international-university-gop-rising-star-sen-marco-rubio-is/1226057.
- Rubio beat Crist The water-bottle video on YouTube: https://youtu.be/19ZxJVnM5Gs; "Marco Rubio's Water-Bottle Moment," New Yorker, Feb. 13, 2013, www.newyorker .com/news/news-desk/marco-rubios-water-bottle-moment; Lisa Miller, "Marco Rubio Water Bottle Sales Make \$125,000 for Political Action Committee," Huffington Post, Feb. 19, 2013, www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/02/19/marco-rubio-water-bottle_n_2716768.html.
- For thirty-eight days Diane Roberts, "Missing the Greatest Show on Earth," SPT, Dec. 17, 2000, www.sptimes.com/News/121700/Floridian/Missing_the_greatest _.shtml; David Barstow, "The Election: Looking for Democracy and Finding, Uh, Florida," NYT, Nov. 12, 2000, www.nytimes.com/2000/11/12/weekinreview /the-election-looking-for-democracy-and-finding-uh-florida.html.
- Harris grew up Katharine Q. Seelye, "Katherine Harris Redux, No Longer Larger than Life," NYT, Feb. 5, 2001, www.nytimes.com/2001/02/05/us/public-lives -katherine-harris-redux-no-longer-larger-than-life.html; Diane Rado, "Harris Backed Bill Aiding Riscorp," SPT, Aug. 25, 1998, www.sptimes.com/State/82598 /Harris_backed_bill_ai.html; Lucy Morgan, "Millions for Harris' Trips Under

- Review," *SPT*, July 31, 2001, www.sptimes.com/News/073101/news_pf/State /Millions_for_Harris__.shtml; Lucy Morgan, University of Florida oral history interview, Florida Elections Project, 24, 16, 18.
- She didn't help her reputation Jeffrey Toobin, Too Close to Call: The Thirty-Six-Day Battle to Decide the 2000 Election (New York: Random House, 2001), 128–29.
- A little after 7:00 P.M. Thomas C. Tobin, "10 Reasons Why Al Gore Lost Florida," SPT, Dec. 14, 2000, www.sptimes.com/News/121400/Election2000/10_reasons_why Al Gor.shtml.
- Harris's post-2000 career Libby Copeland, "Campaign Gone South," Washington Post, Oct. 31, 2006, www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/10/30 /AR2006103001311.html; Anita Kumar, "Feel Lucky You Don't Work for Her," SPT, Aug. 10, 2006, www.sptimes.com/2006/08/10/State/Feel_lucky_you_don t .shtml.
- "Red" Cross had his quirks Sandra F. Chance and Christina Locke, "The Government-in-the-Sunshine Law Then and Now: A Model for Implementing New Technologies Consistent with Florida's Position as a Leader in Open Government," Florida State University Law Review 35, no. 2 (2008): 47–51; Paula Rausch, "J. Emory 'Red' Cross, Legislator," Gainesville Sun, July 27, 2004, www.gainesville.com/article/20040727/NEWS/40727040; oral history interview with J. Emory "Red" Cross by Dr. R. T. King, Samuel L. Proctor Oral History Program Collection, University of Florida, Nov. 3, 1978, http://ufdc.ufl.edu/UF00005585/00001; "Edward Bal [sic], Head of Alfred du Pont Trust, Dies at 93," NYT, June 25, 1981, www.nytimes.com/1981/06/25/obituaries/edward-bal-head-of-alfred-du-pont-trust-dies-at-93.html; Nolan, Fifty Feet in Paradise, 285–93.

8: The Gunshine State

- Say hello Scarface, 1983, www.imdb.com/title/tt0086250/; "Al Pacino's 'Scarface' Machine Gun Up for Auction," *Telegraph*, Sept. 3, 2010.
- In 1969, Monty Python's The Monty Python sketch: https://youtu.be/piWCBOsJr-w; Jeff Tavss, "Florida Man Arrested After Attacking Girlfriend with a Banana," Local10.com, Jan. 2, 2014, www.local10.com/news/florida-man-arrested-after-attacking-girlfriend-with-banana/23742702.
- Take food Daniel Dahm, "Sister Jailed for Flinging Peanut Butter in Argument over Dog," WKMG-TV (ClickOrlando), Dec. 24, 2013, www.clickorlando.com/news /sister-arrested-for-flinging-peanut-butter-in-argument-over-dog/23637734; "Spring Hill Man Charged with Striking Wife with Turkey Neck," TBT, Dec. 27, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/spring-hill-man-charged-with -striking-wife-with-turkey-neck/2158731; Jessica De Leon, "Sheriff: Myakka City Man Threw Bowl of Chicken Wings at Wife," Bradenton Herald, Sept. 13, 2013, www.bradenton.com/2013/09/11/4711854/chicken-wings-lead-to-battery.html; "Cops: Florida Man, 36, Assaulted Teen Relative with Taco Bell Burrito," The

- Smoking Gun, Feb. 26, 2013, www.thesmokinggun.com/buster/taco-bell-burrito-battery-678451.
- Even the cops seem amazed Craig Pittman, "Gulfport Woman Accused of Hitting Man with Garden Gnome," TBT, May 22, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety /crime/woman-charged-with-hitting-man-over-head-with-garden-gnome /2122407.
- Florida fights often involve neighbors "Man Injured in Catfish Fight," WTSP-TV, July 3, 2007, http://archive.wtsp.com/news/watercooler/story.aspx?storyid=58210; "Man Stabbed with Swordfish During Fight," SPT, Feb. 22, 2002, www.sptimes.com/2002/02/22/TampaBay/Man_stabbed_with_swor.shtml; Alicia A. Caldwell, "Woman, 39, Assaulted with Three-Foot Alligator," SS, July 17, 2004, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2004-07-17/news/0407170137_1_nancy-monico-david-havenner-alligator.
- Not every attempt "Man Brandishing Palm Frond, Flip Flops, Tries to Rob Store," WFTV.com, 2008, www.wftv.com/news/news/man-brandishing-palm-frond-flip -flops-tries-to-rob/nJjD6/; Austin L. Miller, "OPD: Man Robs Citgo Using Fake Gun," Ocala Star-Banner, Aug. 15, 2013, www.ocala.com/article/20130815 /ARTICLES/130819825; "Robbery Suspect Threatens 7–11 Employees with Gun-Shaped Hand, Takes Condoms and Snacks," WFTS-TV, April 11, 2012, www.abcactionnews.com/dpp/news/region_sarasota_manatee/robbery-suspect-threatens-7-11-employees-with-gun-shaped-hand-takes-condoms-and-snacks.
- Samurai swords are surprisingly Jerriann Sullivan, "Samurai Sword-Wielding, Knife-Throwing Man Lost It over Missing Can of Shrimp, Report Says," OS, Aug. 20, 2013, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2013-08-20/news/os-missing-shrimp-sword-throwing-20130820_1_samurai-deputies-shrimp; Kelsee Griffis, "Gaines-ville Man Threatens Workers with Samurai Sword," Independent Florida Alligator, Sept. 26, 2013, www.alligator.org/news/local/article_336ee9f6-2663-11e3-a425-0019bb2963f4.html; "Clearwater Police Arrest Man Wielding Samurai Swords," TBT, Aug. 8, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/clearwater-police-arrest-man-wielding-samurai-swords/2135391; "Sword-Wielding Attorney Threatens Guard: Police," Ocala Star-Banner, Dec. 24, 1992, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=dcw_AAAAIBAJ&sjid=WQcEAAAAIBAJ&pg=1955%2C2201308.
- The oddball weapon "Fight Involving Machete, Frying Pan Land Flagler Mom and Son in Jail," MyNews13.com, April 3, 2013, http://mynews13.com/content/news/cfnews13/news/article.html/content/news/articles/cfn/2013/4/3/mom_and_son_arrested.html; "Garden Machetes," University of Florida Gardening in a Minute Web site, http://gardeningsolutions.ifas.ufl.edu/giam/maintenance_and_care/tools_equipment_and_safety/machetes.html.
- How popular are machete crimes Michael Kruse, "14 Things People in Florida Have Used Machetes to Do in 2013," *TBT*, Dec. 10, 2013, www.tampabay.com/blogs/state /14-things-people-in-florida-have-used-a-machete-to-do-in-2013/2156472.

- The gun is an apt symbol "City Leaders Warn Against Random Gunfire on NYE," WSVN.com, Dec. 30, 2014, www.wsvn.com/story/27730243/city-leaders-warn -against-random-gunfire-on-nye; Jodie Tillman, "Woman at Busch Gardens Hit in Leg by Possible Celebratory Gunfire, Police Say," TBT, Jan. 1, 2015, www .tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/woman-struck-in-leg-at-busch-gardens-by-bullet-from-celebratory-gunfire/2212120.
- One reason so many Michael Van Sickler, "Concealed Weapon Permits to Reach 1 Million Next Week in Florida," TBT, Dec. 12, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/gubernatorial/concealed-weapon-permits-to-hit-1-million-next-week-in-florida/1265900.
- Case in point Mike Clary, "'It Was Bizarre,' Says Disabled Vet Shot While Guarding Sea Turtle Nest," SS, July 19, 2015, www.sun-sentinel.com/local/broward/fl-turtle-nest-shooting-folo-20150719-story.html.
- That's not even counting Rene Stutzman, "Gun Accidents in Florida Are Double the National Average," FTU, Dec. 20, 2013: http://jacksonville.com/breaking-news/2013-12-19/story/gun-accidents-florida-are-double-national-average; Ari Hait, "Man Accidentally Shoots Self While Bowling, Police Say," WPBF.com, May 15, 2013, www.wpbf.com/news/south-florida/palm-beach-county-news/man-accidentally-shoots-self-while-bowling-police-say/20151982; "Five Hurt After Gun Accidentally Discharges in Clearwater Beach Hotel Lobby," TBT, May 14, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/five-hurt-after-gun-accidentally-discharges-in-clearwater-beach-hotel-lobby/2229706; Mike Stucka, "PBSO: Person Injured in Lake Park Shooting," Palm Beach Post, Aug. 2, 2015, www.palmbeachpost.com/news/news/crime-law/fire-rescue-person-injured-in-lake-park-shooting/nnBgQ/?ecmp=pbp_social_twitter_2015_sfp.
- Antigun folks talk Denham, "A Rogue's Paradise," 17.
- Why do so many Floridians Aaron Sharockman, "Florida Is No. 1 in Concealed Permits, Rick Scott Says," PolitiFact—Florida, Aug. 14, 2012, www.politifact.com/florida /statements/2012/aug/14/rick-scott/florida-no-1-concealed-permits-rick-scott-says /; Robert Nolin and Dana Williams, "Politics, Fear Cause Spike in State's Concealed Weapons Permits," SS, April 8, 2012, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2012-04-08/news/fl-gun-sales-permits-20120408_1_gun-sales-gun-rights-gun-owners.
- But guns get in Arelis R. Hernandez, "Gun Found on Disney Ride Raises Questions About Safety," OS, May 29, 2013, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2013-05-29/news/os-disney-gun-animal-kingdom-20130529_1_disney-ride-animal-kingdom-disney-employees.
- Because of the demand "Florida Gun Dealers Outnumber Post Offices 3 to 1, Making Background Checks Easy: Mayors Against Gun Violence," *Huffington Post*, March 13, 2013, www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/03/13/florida-gun-dealers -outnumber-post-offices_n_2868808.html. There are a lot of stories I could cite about Florida guns being used in crimes elsewhere in the United States, but I wanted

to be sure to point this one out: "Officials: Gun Pipeline Used Chinatown Buses to Transport Illegal Firearms," CBS New York, Nov. 19, 2014, http://newyork.cbslocal.com/2014/11/19/sources-tell-1010-wins-gun-pipeline-used-discount-chinatown-buses-to-transport-illegal-firearms/.

Florida's guns fire shots A sampler here: Larry Rohter, "From Brazil to Peru to Jamaica, Gun Smugglers Flock to Florida," NYT, Aug. 11, 1991, www.nytimes.com/1991/08/11/us/from-brazil-to-peru-to-jamaica-gun-smugglers-flock-to-florida.html; Warren Richey, "Arms Trial Tied to Coup Case Involves Trinidad Intrigue," SS, April 1, 1991, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1991-04-01/news/9101160814_1_trinidad-assault-rifles-coup; "Florida Woman Convicted of Illegal Gun Exports to Honduras," U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement press release, March 23, 2009, www.ice.gov/news/releases/florida-woman-convicted-illegal-gun-exports -honduras; Warren Richey, "2 Gun Smugglers Get Prison Terms," SS, Dec. 31, 1994, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1994-12-31/news/9412300588_1_pistols -turkeys-firearms-dealer.

The most famous concealed weapons Florida Department of Law Enforcement investigative report includes details on his concealed weapons permit, http://mynews13 .com/content/dam/news/static/cfnews13/documents/2012/12/zimmerman-fdle -gun-permit-documents.pdf; "Trayvon Martin Shooting Fast Facts," CNN, June 5, 2013, www.cnn.com/2013/06/05/us/trayvon-martin-shooting-fast-facts/; Lane DeGregory, "Trayvon Martin's Killing Shatters Safety Within Retreat at Twin Lakes in Sanford," TBT, March 24, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/humaninterest/trayvon-martins-killing-shatters-safety-within-retreat-at-twin -lakes-in/1221799; "Behind the Handgun George Zimmerman Used to Kill Trayvon Martin," FTU, May 15, 2012, http://jacksonville.com/news/crime/2012-05-15/story/behind-handgun-george-zimmerman-used-kill-trayvon-martin.

The July 2013 trial "George Zimmerman Jury Asks Question About Manslaughter," WKMG-TV (ClickOrlando), July 13, 2013, www.clickorlando.com/news /george-zimmerman-jury-to-resume-deliberations/20963910; Greg Henderson and Scott Neuman, "Jury Acquits Zimmerman of All Charges, NPR, July 13, 2013, www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2013/07/13/201744637/jury-in-zimmer man-trial-enters-second-day-of-deliberation; transcript of Anderson Cooper interview with Juror B-37, CNN, July 15, 2013, www.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS /1307/15/acd.01.html.

After the trial, Zimmerman Kyle Hightower and Mike Schneider, "Latest Zimmerman Dust-up Linked to Prior Road Rage Incident," Associated Press, May 11, 2015, http://bigstory.ap.org/urn:publicid:ap.org:b556473b9b394a15802b9128095d4d3 4; Jason Sickles, "Lawyer: George Zimmerman Should Not Be Visiting Gun Factories," Yahoo! News, Aug. 23, 2013, http://news.yahoo.com/lawyer-george-zim merman-should-not-be-visiting-gun-factories-174609071.html; Mariano Castillo

and AnneClaire Stapleton, "George Zimmerman Shot at by Motorist, Police Say," CNN, May 11, 2015, www.cnn.com/2015/05/11/us/florida-george-zimmerman -shooting/; "George Zimmerman Teams Up with 'Muslim-free' Gun Store to Sell Confederate Flag Prints," ClickOrlando.com, Aug. 17, 2015, www.clickorlando.com/news/george-zimmerman-teams-up-with-muslim-free-gun-store-to-sell -confederate-flag-prints/34768538.

Florida legislators spend "Florida State Symbols," Florida Department of State Web site, http://dos.myflorida.com/florida-facts/florida-state-symbols/; Craig Pittman, "She'll Shoot Down Any Other Bird," SPT, Sept. 9, 2009, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/wildlife/shell-shoo-down-any-other-bird/2231840.

How could Hammer wield Michael C. Bender, "Marion Hammer, the NRA's Most Powerful Weapon," Bloomberg, May 17, 2012, www.bloomberg.com/bw/articles /2012-05-17/marion-hammer-the-nras-most-powerful-weapon; Ann O'Neill, "NRA's Marion Hammer Stands Her Ground," CNN, April 15, 2012, www.cnn .com/2012/04/15/us/marion-hammer-profile/; Margie Menzel and News Service of Florida, "Q & A: An Interview with Florida Gun Lobbyist Marion Hammer," WLRN-FM, Oct. 9, 2013, http://wlrn.org/post/qa-interview-florida-gun-lobbyist-marion-hammer; Michael Mayo, "Mayo on the Side: How Did Stand Your Ground Pass Florida Senate 39–0?" SS, March 21, 2012, http://weblogs.sun-sentinel.com/news/columnists/mayo/blog/2012/03/more_on_trayvon_martin_death_a.html; John F. Timoney, "Florida's Disastrous Self-Defense Law," NYT, March 23, 2012, www.nytimes.com/2012/03/24/opinion/floridas-disastrous-self-defense-law.html; Patrick O'Connor and Beth Reinhard, "Jeb Bush Leans on His Gun-Rights Bona Fides," Wall Street Journal, April 9, 2015, www.wsj.com/articles /jeb-bush-leans-on-his-gun-rights-bona-fides-1428605480.

In the first five years My colleagues Kris Hundley, Susan Taylor Martin, Ben Montgomery, and Connie Humburg did an outstanding job of breaking down all the cases where Stand Your Ground had been used. Here's their initial story: Kris Hundley, Susan Taylor Martin, and Connie Humburg, "Florida 'Stand Your Ground' Law Yields Some Shocking Outcomes Depending on How Law Is Applied," *TBT*, June 1, 2012, www.tampabay.com/stand-your-ground-law/. You can see the entire project here, including their searchable database of cases: www.tampabay.com/stand-your-ground-law/.

Another anecdote Ben Montgomery, "Florida's 'Stand Your Ground' Law Was Born of 2004 Case but Story Has Been Distorted," *TBT*, April 14, 2012, www.tampabay .com/news/publicsafety/floridas-stand-your-ground-law-was-born-of-2004-case -but-story-has-been/1225164; Toluse Olorunnipa, "'Stand Your Ground' Panel Suggests Few Changes to Florida's Self-Defense Law," *TBT*, Nov. 13, 2012, www .tampabay.com/news/politics/stand-your-ground-panel-suggests-few-changes-to -floridas-self-defense-law/1261408.

9: Bad Boys

- "Why do you love Florida" Tim Dorsey, Cadillac Beach (New York: Harper, 2004), 312. Dorsey, a former Florida newspaper reporter, has crafted a series of thoroughly unhinged thrillers featuring a Florida-obsessed impulse killer named Serge Storms. He's also published two books of lovely photos of some of the real-life Florida settings for his novels.
- Over the years Arthur Godfrey Shows, Museum of Broadcast Communication, www .museum.tv/eotv/arthurgodfre.htm; The Golden Girls, Internet Movie Database (IMDb), www.imdb.com/title/tt0088526/; Flipper, IMDb, www.imdb.com/title/tt0057748/?ref_=ttfc_fc_tt; I Dream of Jeannie, IMDb, www.imdb.com/title/tt0058815/; Silk Stalkings, IMDb, www.imdb.com/title/tt0101198/; Burn Notice, IMDb: www.imdb.com/title/tt0810788/; CSI: Miami, IMDb, www.imdb.com/title/tt0313043/.
- But nothing compares Andres Viglucci, "The Vice Effect: 30 Years After the Show That Changed Miami," MH, Sept. 28, 2014, www.miamiherald.com/news/local /community/miami-dade/article2266518.html; Howard Cohen, "How Miami Vice Changed TV," MH, Sept. 28, 2014, www.miamiherald.com/entertainment/tv /article2261012.html.
- You might argue that Alex Orlando, "Fugitive's Facebook Comments Lead to His Arrest," TBT, July 12, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/fugitives -facebook-posts-lead-to-his-arrest/2131180; "Troopers: Motorcyclist Flees at 150 mph, Runs out of Gas," Naples Daily News, June 10, 2014, www.naplesnews.com/news/crime/troopers-motorcyclist-flees-150-mph-runs-out-gas; Daniel Dahm, "Lost Central Florida Man Calls 911, Gets Arrested," WKMG-TV (ClickOrlando), May 29, 2014, www.clickorlando.com/news/lost-central-florida-man-calls-911-gets-arrested/26231714.
- Sometimes it seems like Will Greenlee, "Wayward Gator Helps Police Nab Suspected Car Thief in Port St. Lucie," TCPalm.com, May 14, 2014, www.tcpalm.com/news/wayward-gator-helps-police-nab-suspected-car-in; Kameel Stanley, "Pinellas Park Man Attacked by Alligator While Trying to Flee Traffic Stop," TBT, May 9, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/pinellas-park-man-attacked-by-alligator-while-trying-to-flee-traffic-stop/2120091; Tyler Vasquez, "Alligator kills Barefoot Bay burglary suspect," Florida Today, Dec. 8, 2015: http://www.floridatoday.com/story/news/2015/12/07/alligator-kills-barefoot-bay-burglary-suspect/76950238/.
- Florida's crooks can Angela Rozier, "Scooter Thieves Hit Delray Beach Neighborhood Right Before Christmas," WPBF.com, Dec. 17, 2013, www.wpbf.com/news/south -florida/palm-beach-county-news/scooter-thieves-hit-delray-beach-neighborhood -right-before-christmas/23533944; Adrienne Moore, "Tour Operator Accused of Stealing School Buses," News4Jax.com, Nov. 7, 2013, www.news4jax.com/news /transportation-company-owner-accused-of-stealing-school-buses/22836696; "Fire Truck Stolen, Ransacked; Culprit Caught on Camera," Broward County

Sheriff's Office press release, Jan. 1, 2008, www.sheriff.org/posts/post.cfm?id =64269412-8717-427D-997F-F53A5A3E934B; Katie Mettler, "Man Steals Front-End Loader, Leads Police on 90-Minute Chase," *TBT*, Dec. 7, 2014, www .tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/man-in-tractor-flees-police-for-90 -minutes-before-running-out-of-fuel/2209326; Erik Sandoval, "Woman Searches for 26 Stolen Chameleons," WKMG-TV (ClickOrlando), Nov. 12, 2014, www .clickorlando.com/news/woman-searches-for-26-stolen-chameleons/29687238; Zachary T. Sampson, "Crisco Hunt Enters Day 4, Still No Sign of Stolen Shortening," *TBT*, Oct. 15, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/crisco-watch-enters-day-4-with-no-sign-of-stolen-shortening-sticks/2202163; Matt Soergel, "Putnam's Purloined Purple Chicken Is Giant, but the Owner Says the Theft Is No Big Deal," *FTU*, July 8, 2013, http://jacksonville.com/news/metro/2013-07-08/story/putnams-purloined-purple-chicken-giant-owner-says-theft-no-big-deal.

Florida cops are often called Elizabeth M. Mack, "Escaped Llama Causes Shutdown on Bannerman Road," Tallahassee Democrat, June 1, 2013, www.tallahassee.com/article/20130602/NEWS01/306020025/Escaped-llama-causes-shutdown-Bannerman-Road; Caitlin Johnston, "Tranquilizers, Taser and Tackle Catch Kangaroo on Run in Pasco," TBT, June 2, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/humaninterest/pasco-deputies-catch-elusive-kangaroo/2124420; Jon Silman, "Pasco Man Who Took Down Kangaroo Was Experienced Wrestler," TBT, June 3, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/humaninterest/wildlife-officials-investigating-escaped-kangaroo-caper/2124563; Clare Lennon, "Pasco County Kangaroo Died Hours After Being Captured on Sunday," TBT, June 7, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/pasco-county-kangaroo-died-sunday-officials-say/2125520.

Tasers have become "Naked Man Walking Dog Shocked with Taser, Arrested," WFTV .com, Aug. 27, 2013, www.wftv.com/news/news/local/naked-man-walking-dog -shocked-taser-arrested/nZdJR/.

This rise of the Taser "University Student Tasered at Kerry Forum," YouTube, https://youtu.be/6bVa6jn4rpE; Eunic Ortiz, "Students Stunned—and Tired—About Taser Incident," CNN, Sept. 19, 2007, www.cnn.com/2007/US/09/19/cnnu.tase/; "Don't Tase Me Bro!" Know Your Meme, http://knowyourmeme.com/memes/dont-tase-me-bro; Ben Sherman, "The Shocking Story of 'Tase,'" Oxford English Dictionary publisher's blog, Nov. 29, 2007, http://blog.oup.com/2007/11/tase/; Susan Haigh, "Year's Top Quotes: 'Don't Tase Me, Bro,'" USA Today, Dec. 20, 2007, http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/nation/2007-12-19-1654398315_x.htm; "Whatever Happened to . . . the College Kid Who Got Tased by Police at a Kerry Forum?" Washington Post, April 26, 2004, www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle /magazine/whatever-happened-to—the-college-kid-who-got-tased-by-police-at-a-kerry-forum/2011/04/26/AFQq3W7G_story.html; the Official Don't Tase Me Bro T-Shirt: www.theandrewmeyer.com/?p=200.

Imagine the lip biting Linda Trischitta, "Woman at NSU Sprays Fire Extinguishers at People," SS, Nov. 24, 2013, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2013-11-19/news/fl

-davie-nova-chase-20131118_1_extinguishers-golf-cart-nsu; Barbara Hijek, "Zombie-Eyed Woman Dressed as Pig in Bathing Suit Busted for DUI," "Flor-DUH," SS, Nov. 6, 2013, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2013-11-06/news/sfl-flduh-pig-in-bathing-suit-dui-20131105_1_contact-lenses-pig-halloween; Kate Irby, "Florida Woman Arrested After Fight with Twin Sister over Vibrator, Boy-friend," OS, Dec. 9, 2014, www.orlandosentinel.com/news/breaking-news/os-sex-toy-fight-woman-arrested-twin-20141209-story.html; "Police Release Video of Man's Cop Car Dance," The Smoking Gun, June 4, 2015, http://www.thesmoking-gun.com/documents/funny/cop-car-dancer-video-657034; "Clay County Deputies: DUI Had Squirrel in Shirt," News 4 Jax, Sept. 24, 2012, www.news4jax.com/news/Clay-County-deputies-DUI-driver-had-squirrel-in-shirt/16717214; Lisa Orkin Emmanuel, "Suspect Claims He Is Elvis' Brother and Half Orangutan: Cops," NBC Miami, Feb. 20, 2012, www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/Suspect-Claims-He-is-Elvis-Brother-and-Half-Orangutan-139733363.html.

- I spent four years Craig Pittman, "Twice-Wed Man Found Not Guilty of Bigamy," SPT, Nov. 1, 1996; Craig Pittman, "Suspects in Killing Bumbled in Their Work, Records Say," SPT, June 4, 1995.
- I also witnessed Craig Pittman, "Randall Guilty of Killing Prostitutes," SPT, March 4, 1997. In 2000, Florida's supreme court overturned Randall's first-degree murder convictions and death sentences, in effect giving him life in prison for a lesser included offense, http://caselaw.findlaw.com/fl-supreme-court/1391251.html.
- One of the things I learned Michael Mayo, "Jim Leyritz Case an Ordeal for Victim's Family," SS, Nov. 1, 2010, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2010-11-01/news/fl-leyritz-trial-mayocol-b110110-20101101_1_fredia-veitch-jordan-veitch-prose cutor-stefanie-newman; Mike Donila, "Lost Suit Still Brings Vindication," SPT, July 26, 2007, www.sptimes.com/2007/07/26/Northpinellas/Lost_suit_still_bring .shtml.
- The most forgiving jury Bob Murphy, "Chronology of Case No. 369-7432-Z," Palm Beach Post, Dec. 15, 1979, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=N7YlAAAAIBAJ &sjid=h_MFAAAAIBAJ&pg=978%2C2813754; Tamara Lush, "Whatever Happened to Redemption?" SPT, May 21, 2006, www.sptimes.com/2006/05/21 /Floridian/Whatever_happened_to_.shtml; "Riots in Florida: 1980," Eyes on the Prize: America's Civil Rights Movement 1954–1985, PBS, www.pbs.org/wgbh/amex /eyesontheprize/story/23_florida.html.
- The antics and achievements Brittany Wallman, "Former Broward Sheriff Nick Navarro Dies at 81," SS, Sept. 26, 2011; John Langley, "Sheriff Nick Navarro: A Badge of Honor," COPSTV Web site, www.cops.com/sheriff-nick-navarro-a-badge-of -honor/; Horace Newcomb, ed., Encyclopedia of Television, 2nd ed. (New York: Routledge, 2004), 591–92; "Cops, Season 1, Episode 1," TVMuse.com, /www.tvmuse .com/tv-shows/Cops_179/season_1/episode_1/; "History of the 'Cops' Theme Song: 25 Years of 'Bad Boys,'" Yahoo!TV, March 11, 2014, www.yahoo.com/tv/bp/history-of-the--cops--theme-song--25-years-of--bad-boys-201346849.html;

Linda Canada's star turn in the pilot episode, https://youtu.be/5bqGHVgZFuQ; Liz Doup, "Arresting Officer a Photogenic Deputy, Is Collaring a Lot of Media Publicity," SS, May 1, 1989, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1989-05-01/features /8901220589_1_cop-tv-real-drama; Pat Jordan, "Making an Arresting TV Debut, Deputy Sheriff Linda Canada Puts the Cuffs on Fame in Fox's Cops," *People*, April 24, 1989, www.people.com/people/archive/article/0,,20120113,00.html.

Despite the show's fly-on-the-wall Eric Deggans, "No Bozo Operation," SPT, May 2, 2002, www.sptimes.com/2002/05/02/Artsandentertainment/No_bozo_operation .shtml; Steve Rothaus, "Sheriff Nick Navarro Led 1991 Raids of Broward Gay Bars; BSO Later Donated Money to Avoid Lawsuit," MH, Oct. 3, 2011, http://miamiherald.typepad.com/gaysouthflorida/2011/10/sheriff-nick-navarro-led -1991-raids-of-broward-gay-bars-bso-later-donated-money-to-avoid-lawsuit .html; Larry Keller, "Stardom Vanishes for Deputy," SS, Aug. 7, 1995, http://articles .sun-sentinel.com/1995-08-07/news/9508060192_1_sheriff-s-office-canadas-life-sergeants.

A true TV portrait Jessica Vander Velde, "Tampa Police Officers Fired for Hanging Out at Strip Club on Duty," TBT, May 31, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety /crime/tampa-police-officers-fired-for-hanging-out-at-strip-club-on-duty/2124132; Lisa J. Huriash, "3 Cops Charged with Stealing from Police Union," SS, Sept. 4, 2014, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2014-09-04/news/fl-springs-cops-arrested -20140904_1_police-union-union-vice-president-union-money; Anne Geggis, "Boynton Beach Officer Accused of Raping Woman at Gunpoint," SS, Oct. 30, 2014, www.sun-sentinel.com/local/palm-beach/fl-boynton-beach-officer-rape -20141030-story.html; Bethany Rodgers, "Woman Testifies That Lake Deputy Sexually Assaulted Her in Parked Car," OS, May 12, 2015, www.orlandosentinel .com/news/lake/os-matthew-donnelly-cop-trial-sexual-battery-20150512-story .html; Lisa Bell, "Daytona Beach Police Sergeant Resigns After Nude Pics Found," WKMG-TV (ClickOrlando), July 25, 2013, www.clickorlando.com/news/daytona -beach-police-sergeant-resigns-after-nude-pics-found/21173890.

We've even had cops Bob Norman, "Hollywood Cops 'Walt Disney' the Truth to Protect Fellow Cop," Broward-Palm Beach New Times, July 29, 2009, www.brow ardpalmbeach.com/news/updated-with-video-hollywood-cops-walt-disney-the -truth-to-protect-fellow-cop-6459835.

It's easy to say Jay Weaver, Kathleen McGrory, and David Ovalle, "Justice Department Finds Miami Police Used Excessive Force in Shootings," MH, July 9, 2013, www .miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/article1953115.html; Julie K. Brown and Lance Dixon, "Miami Gardens Police Chief Resigns amid Scandal," MH, Dec. 11, 2013, www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/miami-gardens/article1958408.html; Philip Caulfield, "They're Florida's Horniest! Cops in Lakeland Police Department Snagged in Massive Sex Scandal," (New York) Daily News, June 26, 2013, www.nydailynews.com/news/national/florida-cops-caught-sex-scandal-article-1.1383107; John Chambliss,

- "Sex Scandal Fallout: City's Payments in the Eberle Case Are Adding Up," LL, May 2, 2015: http://www.theledger.com/article/20150502/NEWS/150509905/-1/topic0210?p=1&tc=pg.
- The poster boy Anthony Cormier, "Officer Profiled in 'Unfit for Duty' Sentenced to Jail," SHT, Nov. 21, 2014, www.heraldtribune.com/article/20141121/ARTICLE /141129959.
- You could complain David Harris, "Former Police Chief Indicted for Allegedly Accepting Bribes, Hiring Felon," OS, Sept. 20, 2014, www.orlandosentinel.com/news/breaking-news/os-tom-jackson-indicted-longwood-police-chief-20140919-story.html; Jim Schoettler, "Illegal Drugs Seized from Former Atlantic Beach Police Chief's Home Included Steroid-Stuffed Duffle Found in Dog Food Bag," FTU, Oct. 1, 2014, http://jacksonville.com/news/crime/2014-10-01/story/illegal-drugs-seized-former-atlantic-beach-police-chiefs-home-included. Corruption can spread "Waldo Votes to Disband Its Police Department," TBT, Sept. 30, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/waldo-votes-to-disband-its-police-department/2200182; Ann O'Neill, "Speed Trap City Accused of Corruption, Threatened with Extinction," CNN, March 9, 2014, www.cnn.com/2014/03/09/us/hampton-florida-corruption/.
- Fortunately, we've got some Vic Micolucci, "State Prosecutor Accused of Video Voyeurism Resigns," News4Jax.com, Sept. 9, 2014, www.news4jax.com/news/state -prosecutor-accused-of-video-voyeurism-resigns/27963586; Warren Richey, Scott Glover, and Larry Keller, "Stripper Allegations Fell Coffey, SS, May 18, 1996, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1996-05-18/news/9605170674_1_coffey-stripper -attorney; Glenn Garvin, "CNN Finds a Real Expert on Sex Scandals: Kendall Coffey," MH, March 11, 2008, http://miamiherald.typepad.com/changing _channels/2008/03/cnn-finds-a-rea.html.
- But surely, you say Rafael Olmeda, "Judge Who Was Drunk on Bench Should Lose Her Job, Board Recommends," OS, Jan. 5, 2015, www.orlandosentinel.com /news/politics/fl-judge-pollack-jqc-ruling-20150105-story.html; Rene Stutzman, "'Facebooking' Judge Linda Schoonover Resigns amid Inquiry," OS, May 27, 2015, www.orlandosentinel.com/news/breaking-news/os-judge-linda-schoonover -facebook-resigns-20150526-story.html; J. D. Gallop and John A. Torres, "Judge Fighting for Job as Panel Reviews Scuffle," Florida Today, March 30, 2015, www .floridatoday.com/story/news/local/2015/03/30/panel-reviewing-evidence-in -brevard-courtroom-scuffle/70667488/; "Third Florida County Judge in Seven Months Faces DUI Charges," NBC News, May 29, 2014, www.nbcnews.com /news/crime-courts/third-florida-county-judge-seven-months-faces-dui-charges -n117166.
- In 1836 John Viele, *The Florida Keys: A History of the Pioneers* (Sarasota: Pineapple Press, 1996), 42–46; Pierce, *Pioneer Life*, 225–26.
- Sometimes the law was twisted James C. Clark, 200 Quick Looks at Florida History (Sarasota: Pineapple Press, 2000), 141.

- For years cops looked Kerstein, Key West on the Edge, 83.
- In the 1980s Interview with Allison DeFoor; Kerstein, Key West on the Edge, 119, 116–18.
- *Trying to tell the good guys* Tom Shirley, *Everglades Patrol* (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2012), 146, 151–52.
- The good-guy/bad-guy confusion Ivan Roman, "Drug Sting Sparks Shoot-out at Miami International Mall," MH, June 10, 1988; "Fake Officers Arrested by Fake Drug Dealers," SPT, June 11, 1988.
- John Sion couldn't sleep Gene Miller, "Cameras in the Courtroom: Supreme Court Could Kill the Florida Experiment," MH, Nov. 11, 1980; Bill Cooke, "Spectacular Scandals Have Plagued Miami Beach Police for a Century," MNT, May 25, 2015, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/spectacular-scandals-have-plagued-miami-beach-police-for-a-century-7631725; Susanna Barber, News Cameras in the Courtroom: A Free Press—Fair Trial Debate (Norwood, NJ: Ablex Publishing, 1987), 20–25; Marjorie Cohn and David Dow, Cameras in the Courtroom: Television and the Pursuit of Justice (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 1998), 23–24.
- The case landed in In addition to figuring out Nixon's connection to the Watergate burglars, Dardis nailed major drug smugglers and other big crooks, then became an investigative reporter for Sports Illustrated, where he blew the lid off the Pete Rose gambling scandal. We should put up a statue in this guy's memory. Patricia Sullivan, "Martin F. Dardis, 83; Investigator Linked Watergate Crime to Nixon," Washington Post, May 19, 2006, www.washingtonpost.com/politics/martin-f-dardis-83-investigator-linked-watergate-crime-to-nixon/2012/05/31/gJQAUJZ wFV_story.html.
- One of the first trials Ronny Zamora served twenty-seven years in prision, and when he was released in 2004 at age forty-two, he was immediately deported to his native Costa Rica. Diana Marrero, "Zamora to Go Free Today After 27 Years," SS, June 1, 2004, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2004-06-01/news/0406010094_1 __darrell-agrella-elinor-haggart-ronny-zamora.
- Like bell-bottoms Scott M. Deitche, Cigar City Mafia: A Complete History of the Tampa Underworld (Fort Lee, NJ: Barricade, 2004), 20; Brendan I. Koerner, The Skies Belong to Us: Love and Terror in the Golden Age of Skyjacking (New York: Crown, 2013), 35, 40.
- In recent years Rob Barry, Martin Burch, and Casey Miller, "Where Troubled Stockbrokers Are," Wall Street Journal, Nov. 11, 2014, http://graphics.wsj.com/troubled-stockbrokers-hotspots/.
- Amid these crime waves The best book on the Ashley Gang is Laura Ogden's Swamplife: People, Gators, and Mangroves Entangled in the Everglades (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2011); Eliot Kleinberg, "The Legend of John Ashley," Palm Beach Post, March 13, 1997, http://historicpalmbeach.blog.palmbeachpost.com/1997/03/13/the-legend-of-john-ashley/; Mary Shanklin, "Ma Barker's Shot-up Hide-out for Sale," OS, Aug. 17, 2012, http://articles.orlandosentinel

- $.com/2012-08-17/business/os-ma-barker-house-20120817_1_ma-barker-barker-karpis-carson-bradford.$
- Realtors have had better luck Veit Medick, "Last Living Relative of Al Capone Visits His Miami Beach Home," Sept. 23, 2012, www.miamiherald.com/incoming/article 1942963.html; Sean McCaughan, "Al Capone's House Is Back on the Market, and Super Cute!" Curbed blog, Feb. 4, 2014, http://miami.curbed.com/archives/2014/02/04/al-capones-house-is-back-on-the-market.php.
- Gideon was a drifter Anthony Lewis, Gideon's Trumpet (New York: Random House, 1964), 3–22, 38–41, 196–201, 234–50; Karen Houppert, Chasing Gideon: The Elusive Quest for Poor People's Justice (New York: New Press, 2013), 100–103; Rick Stone, "Evil Under the Sun," SS, Oct. 31, 2004, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2004-10-31/community/0410280747_1_judge-murders-chains; "Joseph A. Peel Jr.: Had a Murder Role," NYT, July 5, 1982, www.nytimes.com/1982/07/05/obituaries/joseph-a-peel-jr-had-murder-role.html; Bruce R. Jacob, "Memories of and Reflections About Gideon v. Wainwright," Stetson Law Review 33 (2003): 214–16.
- A final note Wolfgang Saxon, "Louis Wolfson, Central to the Fall of a Justice, Is Dead at 95," NYT, Jan. 2, 2008, www.nytimes.com/2008/01/02/us/02wolfson.html? _r=0; "Louis Wolfson, Tycoon and Horseman, Dies," UPI, Jan. 1, 2008, www.upi.com/Top_News/2008/01/01/Louis-Wolfson-tycoon-and-horseman-dies /91821199222940/; Alan M. Weinberger, "What's in a Name? The Tale of Louis Wolfson's Affirmed," Hofstra Law Review 39, iss. 3, article 5 (2011), http://scholarlycommons.law.hofstra.edu/hlr/vol39/iss3/5; Linda Greenhouse, "Ex-Justice Abe Fortas Dies at 71; Shaped Historic Rulings on Rights," NYT, April 7, 1982, www.nytimes.com/1982/04/07/obituaries/ex-justice-abe-fortas-dies-at-71-shaped-historic-rulings-on-rights.html. The most recent Triple Crown winner, American Pharoah, was also trained in Florida.

10: God's Waiting Room

- "When I sentence a man" Elmore Leonard, Maximum Bob (New York: Harper, 1991), 27; Leonard's relationship to Florida comes from "The Importance of Settings" on the ElmoreLeonard.com biography page: www.elmoreleonard.com/index.php? /biography/the_importance_of_settings; Leonard's best Florida book is LaBrava, which won an Edgar Award from the Mystery Writers of America. Two others set in Florida, Pronto and Riding the Rap, introduced his best-known character, Deputy U.S. Marshal Raylan Givens.
- Florida's cops have to be Chris Joseph, "Florida Woman Gets Naked, Steals a Car from Dealership," New Times Broward-Palm Beach, July 10, 2013, www.broward palmbeach.com/news/florida-woman-gets-naked-steals-a-car-from-dealership -6458657.
- Or it might lead to Charlie Brennan, "Florida Police Officer Who Arrested Bundy Welcomes Execution," Ocala Star-Banner, Jan. 23, 1989, https://news.google.com

- /newspapers?id=MsFPAAAAIBAJ&sjid=5AYEAAAAIBAJ&pg=6752% 2C5059433; Bundy's proposal on video: www.youtube.com/watch?v=Gkjfy ERs5Jc; Florida Department of Corrections account of Bundy and his execution, www.dc.state.fl.us/oth/timeline/1988-1990a.html.
- People joke about Florida "Death Row Inmates by State and Size of Death Row," Death Penalty Information Center Web site, as of April 1, 2015, http://www.deathpenaltyinfo.org/death-row-inmates-state-and-size-death-row-year; Juliet Lapidos, "Why Is Florida God's Waiting Room?" Slate, Jan. 29, 2008: http://slate.com/articles/news_and_politics/explainer/2008/01/why_is_florida_gods_waiting_room.html.
- The Villages is the fastest Toluse Olorunippa, "Fastest-Growing Metro Area in U.S. Has No Crime or Kids," Bloomberg, June 27, 2014, www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2014-06-27/fastest-growing-metro-area-in-u-s-has-no-crime-or-kids.
- Some of the golf carts Andrew D. Blechman, Leisureville: Adventures in a World Without Children (New York: Atlantic Monthly Press, 2008), 5; Christine Show, "Villagers Fall Short of Breaking World Record for Longest Golf-Cart Parade," OS, Nov. 16, 2010, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2010-11-16/news/os-lk-villages-golf-cart-parade-no-re20101115_1_golf-carts-parade-organizers-megaretirement -community; Jeff Kunerth, "Retiree Dreams Come True at the Villages," OS, Nov. 24, 2002, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2002-11-24/news/0211240109_1_retirement-community-villages-permanent-vacation/2.
- Some distinctions they are Stefanie Cohen, "Retire to the Bedroom," New York Post, Jan. 25, 2009, http://nypost.com/2009/01/25/retire-to-the-bedroom/.
- One thing alone is forbidden Interview with Andrew Blechman.
- If you stroll around Stephen Nohlgren, "Retirement Boom Town," SPT, May 14, 2000, www.sptimes.com/News/051400/Floridian/Retirement_boom_town.shtml.
- Schwartz used to circulate "What Is Your Perception of Gary Morse?" Talk of the Villages online message board, 2008–2009, www.talkofthevillages.com/forums/villages-florida-general-discussion-73/what-your-perception-gary-morse-32876/.
- Thanks to the Villages Brendan Coffey, "Billionaire Morse Behind Curtain at Villages," Bloomberg, June 5, 2012, www.bloomberg.com/news/2012-06-04/hidden-billion aire-morse-a-man-behind-curtain-at-villages.html; Michael Van Sickler and John Martin, "The Villages: Florida Retirement Community Provides Foundation for Republican Candidates," TBT, Aug. 12, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/aging/the-villages-florida-retirement-community-provides-foundation-for/1245520; Gary Fineout, "Florida Communities Paying Close Attention to a Tax Case," NYT, July 10, 2009, www.nytimes.com/2009/07/10/us/10florida.html?_r = 1&; Michael C. Bender, Michelle Kaske, and Brendan Coffey, "Billionaire Morse's Florida Dirt Bonds Not Tax Exempt," Bloomberg, June 6, 2013, www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2013-06-05/florida-billionaire-s-development -bonds-not-tax-exempt-irs-says; Jayna Omaye and Jerry Fallstrom, "H. Gary Morse, Powerful Developer of the Villages, Dies at 77," OS, Oct. 30, 2014, www

- . or landos entinel. com/news/lake/os-villages-developer-gary-morse-dies-2014 1030-story. html.
- I suspect there are more "Family Says Man Burned to Death in Sauna When Timer Malfunctions," CBS Miami, Jan. 20, 2015, http://miami.cbslocal.com/2015/01/20 /family-says-man-burned-to-death-in-sauna-when-timer-malfunctions/; Roger Weeder, "Leaping Sturgeons Kill 5-Year-Old; Baker County Woman Injured," First Coast News, July 6, 2015, www.firstcoastnews.com/story/news/local/2015/07/06 /sturgeon-attacks/29784731/; Tiffany Pakkala, "Man Found Dead in Cat Door," St. Augustine Record, Nov. 11, 2007, http://staugustine.com/stories/111107/news_047.shtml#.VdX_gPlVhHw; Jeff Weiner, "Woman, Horse Killed in Hyperbaric-Chamber Explosion in Marion," OS, Feb. 11, 2012, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2012-02-11/news/os-explosion-marion-county-20120210_1_hyperbaric-chamber-explosion-hyperbaric-oxygen-therapy-equine.
- I mean a death "Roach-Eating Contest Winner Choked to Death," CNN, Nov. 26, 2012, www.cnn.com/2012/11/26/us/florida-roach-eating-death/.
- One of the most famous cases Jerry Blizen, "FBI Said 1951 Death Wasn't 'Spontaneous Human Combustion,' but Mystery Persists," *TBT*, Nov. 10, 2009, www.tampabay .com/news/humaninterest/fbi-said-1951-death-wasnt-spontaneous-human -combustion-but-mystery-persists/1050679.
- Sometimes what's unusual Tom Zucco and Tom French, "Sour Orange Awards," SPT, Jan. 1, 1992; Rachel Crosby, "Full Recovery Expected for Tampa 'Zombie Cat," TBT, Jan. 28, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/humaninterest/full-recovery -expected-for-tampa-zombie-cat/2215456; David Ovalle, Scott Hiaasen, and Diana Moskowitz, "New Video Shows More Grisly Details of Face-Eating Attack in Miami," MH, May 29, 2012: http://www.miamiherald.com/news/special-reports/causeway-attack/article1940245.html; "Reports: Miami 'Zombie' Attacker May Have Been Using Bath Salts," CNN, May 29, 2012: http://news.blogs.cnn.com/2012/05/29/reports-miami-zombie-attacker-may-have-been-using-bath-salts/; Scott Hiaasen and Nadege Green, "No Bath Salts Detected: Causeway Attacker Rudy Eugene Had Only Pot in His System," MH, June 27, 2012: http://www.miamiherald.com/news/special-reports/causeway-attack/article1940863.html.
- Thus we had Aileen Wuornos Rick Cundiff, "A Killer's Confession," Ocala Star-Banner, June 30, 2001, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=8_BPAAAAIBAJ&sjid=VAgEAAAAIBAJ&pg=5649%2C5846845; "Florida Bar, Motel Made Famous by Serial Killer Aileen Wuornos Attracts Visitors from Around the Country," (New York) Daily News, Jan. 9, 2013, www.nydailynews.com/news/national/public-fascinated-serial-killer-aileen-wuornos-article-1.1236968.
- We also had the Gainesville Nathan Crabbe, "Judgment Day," Ocala Star-Banner, Oct. 25, 2006, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=falOAAAAIBAJ&sjid =qQkEAAAAIBAJ&pg=4067%2C3977444; "15 Things You Probably Didn't Know About 'Scream,'" Independent Film Channel Web site, Aug. 15, 2014, www.ifc.com/fix/2014/08/15-things-you-may-not-have-known-about-scream.

- We had Ottis Toole "Police: 1981 Killing of Adam Walsh Solved," NBC News, Dec. 26, 2008, www.nbcnews.com/id/28257294/ns/us_news-crime_and_courts/t/police-killing-adam-walsh-solved/#.VWegH9JViko.
- But the king was Bundy Florida Department of Corrections, account of Bundy and his execution.
- Bundy remains the most famous Sydney P. Freedberg, "The Story of Old Sparky," SPT, Sept. 25, 1999, www.sptimes.com/News/92599/State/The_story_of_Old_Spar.shtml; "Old Sparky's Rough Start: The Story of Jim Williams," Florida Memory blog, Sept. 3, 2014, www.floridamemory.com/blog/2014/09/03/old-sparkys-rough-start-the-story-of-jim-williams/.
- Old Sparky also became a popular prop David Von Drehle, Among the Lowest of the Dead: The Culture of Capital Punishment (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2006), 326.
- His successor, the Democrat Wendy Spirduso, "Buenoano Goes to Chair Appearing Small, Scared," OS, March 31, 1998, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1998-03-31/news/9803310252_1_spiritual-adviser-florida-chair.
- Chiles's record was topped "Gov. Rick Scott on Pace to Lead in Signing Death Warrants," Panama City Herald, June 30, 2014, www.newsherald.com/news/govern ment/gov-rick-scott-on-pace-to-lead-in-signing-death-warrants-1.339551; Ashley Lopez, "Rick Scott Now Holds Record for Most State Executions in First Term," Florida Center for Investigative Reporting, Feb. 17, 2014, http://fcir.org/2014/02/17/rick-scott-now-holds-record-for-most-state-executions-in-first-term-chavez -florida-most-exonerated/.
- In my time covering courts Thomas French, "Watching Oba Chandler Die Brings Relief, but No Justice for Tormented Husband, Father," *TBT*, Nov. 15, 2011, www .tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/watching-oba-chandler-die-brings-relief -but-no-justice-for-tormented/1201925.
- While there, I tracked M. David Key, "I Want to Keel All Presidents," South Florida History Magazine, Spring/Summer 1997, 10–17; Carole Bos, "Joe Zangara Interview—Attempted Assassination of FDR," AwesomeStories.com, www .awesomestories.com/asset/view/Joe-Zangara-Interview-Attempted-Assassination -of-FDR. When Zangara's death warrant was signed, he was supposed to be lodged in Raiford's "death cell" to await execution, but another condemned man was already in it. To make room for Zangara, the prison board designated five more cells for condemned inmates, and thus was born Florida's "death row."
- In 1972, the U.S. Supreme Court "United States Supreme Court Decisions 1972–1996," Death Penalty Information Center, www.deathpenaltyinfo.org/united-states -supreme-court-decisions-1972-1996. Notice how often Florida is involved in these cases.
- Florida became the first state Alexandra Zayas, "Law Doesn't Require Unanimous Jury for Death Sentence," TBT, March 16, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/courts/criminal/law-doesnt-require-unanimous-jury-for-death-sentence/2109467; Tierney

- Sneed, "Supreme Court to Take on Florida's Death Penalty System," *U.S. News & World Report*, March 9, 2015, www.usnews.com/news/articles/2015/03/09/supreme -court-to-take-on-floridas-death-penalty-sentencing-system.
- Old Sparky fell into disuse Freedberg, "The Story of Old Sparky"; "Davis Execution Turns Bloody," SPT, July 9, 1999, www.sptimes.com/News/70899/State/execute .shtml.
- However, one Florida lethal injection Jim Ellis, "Lead Executioner Tells State Panel He Had No Medical Training," SHT, Feb. 10, 2007, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=yGFhAAAAIBAJ&sjid=SoUEAAAAIBAJ&pg=6710% 2C5047416; Ron Word, "Fla Protects Doctors' IDs," USA Today, Aug. 28, 2007, http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/nation/2007-08-28-3113489692_x.htm; "Death Row Exonerations by State," Death Penalty Information Center Web site, http://www.deathpenaltyinfo.org/innocence-and-death-penalty.
- How does that happen? John A. Torres and Jeff Schweers, "Dog Handler Led to Bad Evidence," Florida Today, June 21, 2009, www.floridatoday.com/article/20090621 /NEWS01/906210319/Dog-handler-led-bad-evidence.
- When Florida became a state Denham, "Rogue's Paradise," 166–84; Florida Department of Corrections timeline, 1980–1986, www.dc.state.fl.us/oth/timeline/1980-1986.html.
- The turpentine camp operators David M. Oshinsky, "Worse Than Slavery": Parchman Farm and the Ordeal of Jim Crow Justice (New York: Free Press, 1996), 70–76; J. C. Powell, The American Siberia, Or Fourteen Years Experience in a Southern Convict Camp (Chicago: W. B. Comkey, 1891), https://archive.org/stream/americansiberiao00powerich/americansiberiao00powerich_djvu.txt.
- Take chain gangs Florida Department of Corrections timeline, 1914–1919, www.dc.state.fl.us/oth/timeline/1900-1919b.html; www.dc.state.fl.us/oth/timeline/1932a.html; ibid., 1966–1969, www.dc.state.fl.us/oth/timeline/1966-1969.html; Clifford Davis, "Prison Camp Case Sparked National Interest, Sweat Box Incident Turned Fatal," FTU, March 28, 2014, http://jacksonville.com/news/crime/2014-03-28/story/prison-camp-case-sparked-national-interest-sweat-box-incident-turned; Benjamin Alsup, "This Was a Man," Esquire, Oct. 1, 2005, www.esquire.com/features/ESQ1005PROFILE_138.
- Then, in the 1980s Jaime E. Muscar, "Advocating the End of Juvenile Boot Camps: Why the Military Model Does Not Belong in the Juvenile Justice System," *UC Davis Journal of Juvenile Law & Policy* 12, no. 1 (2008); Abby Goodnough, "8 Acquitted in Death of Boy, 14, in Florida," *NYT*, Oct. 13, 2007, www.nytimes.com/2007/10/13/us/13bootcamp.html?_r=0; Randall D. Sheldon and Daniel Macallair, *Juvenile Justice in America: Problems and Prospects* (Long Grove, IL: Waveland Press, 2008), 54.
- In 1974, a year after Jon Nordheimer, "Bombing Case Offers a Stark Look at Abortion Clinics," NYT, Jan. 18, 1985, www.nytimes.com/1985/01/18/us/bombing-case -offers-a-stark-look-at-abortion-clinics.html?pagewanted=1; Peter Carlson, "A

Holy War in Pensacola," *People*, Jan. 21, 1985, www.people.com/people/archive /article/0,,20089732,00.html; William Booth, "Doctor Killed During Abortion Protest," *Washington Post*, March 11, 1993, www.washingtonpost.com/wp-srv /national/longterm/abortviolence/stories/gunn.htm; Sam Howe Verhovek, "Pensacola's Decade of Violence: Escalating Battle over Abortion," *NYT*, Aug. 6, 1994, www.nytimes.com/1994/08/06/us/pensacola-s-decade-of-violence-escalating -battle-over-abortion.html; Diane Hirth, "2 Inmates, 2 Views on Abortion Killings," *SS*, July 25, 1995, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1995-07-25/news/9507250036_1_abortion-doctors-dr-david-gunn-paul-hill; "Troopers Nab Antiabortion Figure Sought in Sex Case," *SPT*, June 11, 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/06/11/State/Troopers_nab_antiabor.shtml; Rev. Donald Spence's highly opinionated John Burt obituary, www.armyofgod.com/JohnBurt.html.

In January 2000 Anita Kumar, "Before the Circus," SPT, April 3, 2005, www.sptimes .com/2005/04/03/Perspective/Before the circus.shtml; Steve Bousquet, "How Terri's Law Came to Pass," SPT, Nov. 2, 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/11/02/State /How_Terri_s_Law_came_.shtml; "Bush Signs Schiavo Legislation," NBC News, March 12, 2005, www.nbcnews.com/id/7212079/ns/us_news/t/bush-signs -schiavo-legislation/#.VKoGZNLF-So; Alex Leary and Adam C. Smith, "The Audacity of Jeb Bush: A Governor Goes All in on the Terri Schiavo Case," TBT, Jan. 16, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/stateroundup/the-audacity-of -jeb-bush-a-governor-goes-all-in-on-the-terri-schiavo-case/2213997; Jamie Thompson, "Juggler Says, 'God Told Me to Come,' "SPT, March 31, 2005, www.sptimes .com/2005/03/31/Tampabay/Juggler says God to.shtml; William Saletan, "Blind Man's Love: The Lesson of Terri Schiavo's Autopsy," Slate, June 17, 2005, www.slate.com/articles/health_and_science/human_nature/2005/06/blind _mans_love.html; Stephen Nohlgren, "Schiavo Tapes: Snippets, Then Not Much," SPT, Nov. 10, 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/11/10/Tampabay/Schiavo _tapes__snippe.shtml; Michael Kruse, "Jeb 'Put Me Through Hell," Politico, Jan. 29, 2015, www.politico.com/magazine/story/2015/01/jeb-bush-terri-schiavo -114730_Page3.html#.VWfkZNJViko; James Hohman, "Jeb Bush: Wouldn't Have Changed Anything in Schiavo Case," Politico, April 17, 2015, www.politico .com/story/2015/04/jeb-bush-terri-schiavo-case-117075.html; Obama's 2008 comments regarding his Schiavo vote: https://youtu.be/a6D32fc2q-0. In reconstructing what happened in the Schiavo case, I was greatly assisted by the extensive time line and other online resources set up by the University of Miami's ethics folks, found at www.miami.edu/index.php/ethics/projects/schiavo/.

11: Schoolhouse Rocks

I leave you love The Mary McLeod Bethune monument is in Lincoln Park, www.nps .gov/cahi/learn/historyculture/cahi_lincoln.htm; Florida State Archives photo and information, www.floridamemory.com/items/show/740.

Nevertheless, Florida has managed "Our Take On: Mike Haridopolos' Book Deal," OS,

- March 8, 2011, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2011-03-08/news/os-ed -haridopolos-book-deal-030811-20110307_1_mike-haridopolos-book-deal -merritt-island-republican; Alex Leary, "At Florida International University, GOP Rising Star Sen. Marco Rubio Is Professor Rubio," *TBT*, April 20, 2012, www .tampabay.com/news/education/college/at-florida-international-university-gop -rising-star-sen-marco-rubio-is/1226057.
- Some of our universities "Florida Tech Now Offering College Credit for Surfing," SS, May 2, 2015, www.sun-sentinel.com/news/education/os-ap-college-surfing -class-20150502-story.html.
- The universities grabbing the most Tom D'Angelo, "New Deal Makes Jimbo Fisher One of 5 Highest-Paid College Coaches," Palm Beach Post, Dec. 23, 2014, www .palmbeachpost.com/news/sports/college-football/new-deal-makes-jimbo-fisher -one-of-top-5-highest-p/njZRQ/; Diane Roberts, Tribal: College Football and the Secret Heart of America (New York: HarperCollins, 2015), 4.
- In the summer of '65 Joe Kays and Arline Phillips-Ham, "Gatorade: The Idea That Launched an Industry," Explore 8, no. 1 (2003). www.research.ufl.edu/publications /explore/v08n1/gatorade.html; Valerie J. Nelson, "Florida Gators Team Physician Invented Drink Known Worldwide," Los Angeles Times, Nov. 28, 2007, http://articles.latimes.com/2007/nov/28/local/me-cade28.
- The fiery upheaval Interview with Bill Cotterell; Bill Kirkpatrick, "'It Beats Rocks and Tear Gas': Streaking and Cultural Politics in the Post-Vietnam Era," *Journal of Popular Culture* 43, no. 5 (Oct. 2010): 1023–47.
- Only one of Florida's "Marco Rubio. Senator for Florida" Web page, www.rubio.senate .gov/about.cfm; Michael Vasquez, "Florida For-Profit College Used Strippers as Recruiters, Feds Say," MH, Dec. 3, 2014, www.miamiherald.com/news/local/education/article4260601.html.
- Education was important Joseph B. Lockey, "Public Education in Spanish St. Augustine," Florida Historical Society Quarterly 15, no. 3 (Jan. 1937): 147–68.
- When the Spanish departed Foster and Foster, Beechers, Stowes, and Yankee Strangers, 74–79.
- *These days when people* Full disclosure: My sister-in-law was a public school teacher for more than thirty years.
- But those fine folk Howard Troxler, "Too Pretty for Prison? That's Just Beautiful," SPT, July 21, 2005, www.sptimes.com/2005/07/21/Columns/Too_pretty_for _prison.shtml; Matt Lauer, "Debra Lafave: Crossing the Line," Dateline NBC, Oct. 13, 2006, www.nbcnews.com/id/14499056/ns/dateline_nbc/t/crossing-line /#VXD8S9JVikp; Candace Rondeaux, "Sex with Student Brings No Jail Time for Lafave," SPT, Nov. 23, 2005, www.sptimes.com/2005/11/23/Hillsborough /Sex_with_student_brin.shtml.
- The competition for the Lafave Ron Matus, "It's Hard to Fire Teachers, Even if They Are Bad," SPT, March 28, 2009, www.tampabay.com/news/education/k12/its-hard -to-fire-teachers-even-if-they-are-bad/987898; Daniel Vasquez, "Bikini Model

Teacher Fired, a Bad Lesson for All of Us," SS, May 8, 2013, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2013-05-08/news/sfl-bikini-model-teacher-fired-20130508_1_national-teacher-day-bikini-hollywood-beach; Gus Garcia-Roberts, "Shawn Loftis, Substitute Teacher, Gets Canned by Miami-Dade Public Schools for Being a Gay Porn Star," MNT, Aug. 23, 2011, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/shawn-loftis-substitute-teacher-gets-canned-by-miami-dade-public-schools-for-being-a-gay-porn-star-6548233; Joe Callahan, "Teacher Suspended for Bonk with a Banana," Ocala Star-Banner, May 17, 2013, www.ocala.com/article/20130517/ARTICLES/130519735?tc=ar; Jeffrey S. Solochek, "Zephyrhills High Teacher Accused of Putting 'Cone of Shame' Dog Collar on Students," SPT, May 9, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/education/teachers/zephyrhills-high-teacher-accused-of-putting-cone-of-shame-dog-collar-on/1229167; "Teacher Ashley Barker Claimed She Was Dying, Spotted at Legoland," WFTV-TV, June 3, 2013, www.wftv.com/news/news/local/teacher-ashley-barker-claimed-she-was-dying-spotte/nX99m/.

We have had some teachers "Florida Teacher Who Mocked Looks, Brains of His Students Now on Firing Line," The Smoking Gun, Oct. 25, 2012, www.thesmo kinggun.com/buster/florida/florida-teacher-mocks-students-768562; Cara Fitzpatrick, "Largo High Teacher Suspended for Partying with Students," *TBT*, Feb. 26, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/education/k12/largo-high-teacher-suspended -for-partying-with-students/1276675; Rich Shopes, "Hillsborough Teacher Accused of Soliciting Hit Man to Kill Another Teacher," *TBT*, Sept. 27, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/hillsborough-teacher-accused-of-soliciting -hit-man-to-kill-another-teacher/1253677.

Not even a straight-A student "Teen Girl Arrested for 'Science Project Gone Bad," WTSP-TV, May 1, 2013, http://archive.wtsp.com/news/reporter/article/312878 /79/Teen-girl-arrested-for-science-project-gone-bad; Jill Pantozzi, "In Her Own Words: Kiera Wilmot Talks About the Science Project That Almost Ruined Her Future," The Mary Sue, May 24, 2013, www.themarysue.com/kiera-wilmot-talks/; Daniel Clark, "Cleared of Charges of Setting Off a School Explosion, Florida Honor Student Heads to Space Camp," ABC News, May 22, 2013, http://abcnews.go.com/US/cleared-charges-honor-student-space-camp/story?id =19236561; Danica Lawrence, "Teen Arrested for Explosive Science Project Graduates," USA Today, June 4, 2014, www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2014 /06/04/florida-student-arrested-science-experiment-blast/9947139/.

There was a time "Mary McLeod Bethune," Biography.com, www.biography.com/people/mary-mcleod-bethune-9211266.

These days Florida's best Diane Rado, "Two Schools of Thought," SPT, Sept. 27, 1998, www.sptimes.com/Floridian/92798/Two_schools_of_though2.html; Michael Kranish, "Jeb Bush Shaped by Troubled Phillips Academy Years," Boston Globe, Feb. 1, 2015, www.bostonglobe.com/news/politics/2015/02/01/tumultuous-four-years-phillips-academy-helped-shape-jeb-bush/q6ccyHNOtP1n6kqDokMBfK

/story.html. Bush has had limited experience with public schools as a parent as well. His sons graduated from the exclusive Gulliver Preparatory Academy in the Miami area. His daughter attended that school too, until her father ran for governor in 1994, when she transferred to a Miami public school, where she graduated in 1996.

When Bush first ran "Eyeing 2016, Jeb Bush Applies Old Lesson from Florida Run," CBS Miami, Jan. 10, 2015, http://miami.cbslocal.com/2015/01/10/eyeing-2016 -jeb-bush-applies-old-lesson-from-florida-run/; Michael C. Bender, "Jeb Bush Speaks to Hispanic Evangelicals About Faith, Family, and Political Failure," Bloomberg, April 29, 2015, www.bloomberg.com/politics/articles/2015-04-29/jeb-bush -speaks-to-hispanic-evangelicals-about-faith-family-and-political-failure; Kathleen McGrory, "Birth of a Charter School and Jeb Bush's Vision for Education," SPT, March 6, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/politics/stateroundup/birth-of-a -charter-school-and-jeb-bushs-vision-for-education/2220403; Matthew T. Corrigan, Conservative Hurricane: How Jeb Bush Remade Florida (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2015), 10, 64, 121; Tim Collie, "Jeb Bush Is Feeling Charter School Heat," SS, Dec. 21, 1997, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1997-12-21 /news/9712200102 1 charter-schools-bush-s-political-aspirations-schools-and -vouchers; Jo Becker, "Bush's Liberty City Charter School Scores a D," SPT, June 26, 1999, www.sptimes.com/News/62699/State/Bush s Liberty City C .shtml; Ted B. Kissell, "Schoolhouse Knocks," MNT, Aug. 24, 2000, www .miaminewtimes.com/news/schoolhouse-knocks-6355394; Jeffrey S. Solochek, "Jeb Bush Touts Florida's Education Gains," TBT, March 27, 2014, www.tampabay.com /news/education/k12/jeb-bush-touts-floridas-education-gains/2172328; Alec Mac Gillis, "Testing Time: Jeb Bush's Educational Experiment," New Yorker, Jan. 26, 2015, www.newyorker.com/magazine/2015/01/26/testing-time.

Some teachers, fearing Bill Kaczor, "Penalties Very Harsh for Teachers Caught in FCAT Cheating Limbo," SHT, April 7, 2008, www.heraldtribune.com/article /20080407/NEWS/804070475; Mary Mabins, "More Arrests Possible in Newpoint Case," Pensacola News Journal, June 2, 2015, www.pnj.com/story/news /education/2015/06/01/newpoint-teacher-arrested-test-tampering-charges /28317657/; "Some FCAT Scorers Don't Make Grade," SPT, June 13, 2006, www.sptimes.com/2006/06/13/State/Some_FCAT_scorers_don.shtml; Noah Pransky, "Scientist Questions Accuracy of FCAT Science Test," WTSP-TV, June 6, 2012, www.wtsp.com/news/article/258067/8/Scientist-questions-accuracy-of-FCAT -science-test; Robert Krampf, "Problems with Florida's FCAT Science Test," Happy Scientist blog, http://thehappyscientist.com/blog/problems-floridas-fcat-science-test.

Bush's A+Plan suffered Alan Richard, "Florida Supreme Court Finds State Voucher Program Unconstitutional," Education Week, Jan. 5, 2006, www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2006/01/05/18voucher_web2.h25.html; Linda Kleindienst, "Governor

- Tells of 'Devious Plans' to Undo Class Size Vote," SS, Oct. 5, 2002, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2002-10-05/news/0210050240_1_devious-plans-class-size-bill-mcbride; MacGillis, "Testing Time."
- Bush was done Lyndsey Layton, "Jeb Bush Education Foundation Played Leading Role in Mixing Politics, Policy," Washington Post, Jan. 6, 2015, www.washingtonpost .com/local/education/jeb-bush-education-foundation-played-leading-role-in -mixing-politics-policy/2015/01/06/db1db176-903b-11e4-a900-9960214d4cd7 _story.html.
- Bush's longtime advocacy Michael J. Mishak, "Jeb Bush Faces Backlash over Education Record," Yahoo! News, Nov. 19, 2014, http://news.yahoo.com/jeb-bush-faces -backlash-over-education-record-221725471—politics.html; "Jeb Bush Draws Tea Party Ire Touting Education Before 2016 Call," Newsmax, July 15, 2014, www.newsmax.com/Newsfront/jeb-bush-common-core-tea/2014/07/15/id /582646/; Jeffrey S. Solochek, "Florida's School Boards Take a Stand Against Overtesting," TBT, Dec. 2, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/education/k12/florida-school-boards-take-a-stand-against-over-testing/2208695; Jeffrey S. Solochek, "Florida Unveils New but Unfinished Test to Replace the FCAT," TBT, June 30, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/education/testing/florida-unveils-a-new-test-to-replace-the-fcat/2186630; Jeffrey S. Solochek, "Online Testing System Fails Again; Angry State Official Calls Glitches 'Unacceptable,'" TBT, April 20, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/education/testing/school-testing-suspended-across-florida-as-computer-problems-resurface/2226226.
- The one part Claudio Sanchez, "Is Pitbull 'Mr. Education'? Rapper Opens Charter School in Miami," NPR, Oct. 15, 2013, www.npr.org/sections/codeswitch/2013/10/15/234683081/is-pitbull-mr-education-rapper-opens-charter-school-in-miami; "Married Florida Principal Caught in Car with Student, Marijuana," NBC Miami, May 8, 2015, www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/Married-Fla-Principal-Caught-in-Car-With-Student-Marijuana-303049321.html.
- No, for the school districts Jacob Carpenter, "Florida's Failed Charter Schools: Cracks in the System," Naples Daily News, Sept. 13, 2014, www.naplesnews.com/news/education/shuttered-day-1-florida-failed-charter-schools-cracks-system; Patricia Mazzei, "On Jeb Bush and the Liberty City Charter School," MH, Feb. 4, 2015, http://miamiherald.typepad.com/nakedpolitics/2015/02/on-jeb-bush-and-the-liberty-city-charter-school.html.
- The most Florida aspect Scott Hiaasen and Kathleen McGrory, "Florida Charter Schools: Big Money, Little Oversight," MH, Sept. 19, 2011, www.miamiherald.com/news/special-reports/cashing-in-on-kids/article1939199.html; Kathleen McGrory and Scott Hiaasen, "Academica: Florida's Richest Charter School Management Firm," MH, Dec. 13, 2011, www.miamiherald.com/news/special-reports/cashing-in-on-kids/article1939207.html.

12: You Bet Your Life

- Gambling is unknown Matthew L. M. Fletcher, "The Seminole Tribe and the Origins of Indian Gaming," Michigan State University College of Law, Legal Studies Research Paper No. 11-22, 5.
- Ah, Publix! The homegrown Grayson Kamm, "Why Do They Call It That? Publix and Winter Haven," WTSP.com, Dec. 2, 2010, http://origin.tampabays10.com/callitthat/article/144687/260/Why-do-they-call-it-that-Publix-and-Winter-Haven; Jessica Meisner, "Publix Subs Are the Most Delicious Things to Ever Happen on Earth," BuzzFeed, Aug. 13, 2013, www.buzzfeed.com/jessicamisener/publix-subs-are-the-most-delicious-thing-to-ever-happen-on-e#.txbJvEaKa; "Publix Markets Settles Bias Suit for \$81.5 Million," Los Angeles Times, Jan. 25, 1997, http://articles.latimes.com/1997-01-25/business/fi-22037_1_publix-markets-settles-bias-suit; "Apparent Love Triangle Sparks Brawl Outside Publix," NBC Miami, July 27, 2015, www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/Apparent-Love-Triangle-Sparks-Brawl-Outside-Publix-318722341.html.
- I walked into my neighborhood Amy Hollyfield, "Charlie Crist, How Would You Spend That Powerball Money?" TBT, Nov. 28, 2012, www.tampabay.com/blogs/the-buzz-florida-politics/content/charlie-crist-how-would-you-spend-powerball-money/2100708.
- Ah, the irony Michael Mayo, "Where Does Florida Lottery Education Money Go?" SS, May 11, 2011, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2011-05-11/news/fl-lottery -money-mayocol-b051211-20110511_1_education-money-broward-schools -gambling-money; Lawrence Mower, "Lottery Watchdog Accused as Cop in Home Invasion," Palm Beach Post, April 20, 2014, www.mypalmbeachpost.com/news/news/crime-law/lottery-watchdog-accused-as-cop-in-home-invasion/nfdFF /#482175b7.3545241.735839; Lawrence Mower, "Play 4 Champ: 568 Winners in 15 Months," Palm Beach Post, March 28, 2014, www.palmbeachpost.com/news/news/play-4-champ-562-winners-in-15-months/nfL7Y/.
- Living in Florida Donald D. Spencer, History of Gambling in Florida (Ormond Beach, FL: Camelot Publishing, 2007), 135–38; Mary Ellen Klas, "Gambling's Long History in Florida," TBT, Nov. 24, 2009, www.tampabay.com/news/perspective/gamblings-long-history-in-florida/1054214; Mary Ellen Klas, "A Timeline of Gambling in Florida," SPT, Nov. 25, 2009, www.tampabay.com/news/perspective/a-timeline-of-gambling-in-florida/1054345.

Instead, we have cruise ships Spencer, *History of Gambling*, 71–72, 155–59.

We Floridians have always Denham, "A Rogue's Paradise," 110–18.

Gambling in Florida went Klas, "Gambling's Long History in Florida."

In 1898, one of Flagler's Chepesiuk, Gangsters of Miami, 3–4; Spencer, History of Gambling, 51–57; Alan Stenberg, "Bradley's—Gambler Met Gambolers," Palm Beach Daily News, July 4, 1976, http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=woQhAAAAIBAJ&sjid=mIwFAAAAIBAJ&dq=bradley%20beach%20club

- &pg=2262%2C574458; Fred Lowry, "Casino Gambling Has Never Been Legal in Palm Beach County, Yet," SS, Oct. 25, 1994, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1994-10-25/news/9410260368_1_casino-gambling-beach-club-gambling-spots.
- Bradley's casino wasn't the only "Our History," Hialeah Park Casino Web site, hialeah-parkcasino.com/about/history/; "History of Hialeah," City of Hialeah Web site, www.hialeahfl.gov/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=11 &Itemid=207&lang=en; Randy Moss, "Reborn Hialeah Bets on the Birds," Chicago Tribune, Jan. 30, 1992, http://articles.chicagotribune.com/1992-01-30 /news/9201090768_1_hialeah-president-john-brunetti-joseph-widener-flamingos.
- None of this was legal Hampton Dunn, "The Day the Gamblers Tried to Bribe the Governor of Florida," Sunland Tribune 13 (Nov. 1987): 46–48, http://digital.lib.usf.edu/SFS0024297/00013; Florida Senate Committee on Regulated Industries, "Legalized Gambling in Florida—the Competition in the Marketplace," Florida Senate Report no. 2005-155, Nov. 2004, http://archive.flsenate.gov/data/Publications/2005/Senate/reports/interim_reports/pdf/2005-155rilong.pdf.
- Hurston grew up "Zora Neale Hurston and the WPA in Florida," Florida State Archives, www.floridamemory.com/onlineclassroom/zora_hurston/.
- All of these places Zora Neale Hurston and Alice Walker, I Love Myself When I Am Laughing . . . And Then Again When I Am Looking Mean and Impressive: A Zora Neale Huston Reader (New York, Feminist Press, 1979), 51; Zora Neale Hurston, Of Mules and Men (New York: Harper, 1990 [1935]), 61, 65; Juliet Gorman, "What Is a Jook Joint, and What Is Its History?," New Deal Narratives: Visions of Florida, Oberlin College Web site, www.oberlin.edu/library/papers/honorshistory /2001-Gorman/jookjoints/allaboutjooks/whatisjook.html; Zora Neale Hurston, Dust Tracks on a Road: An Autobiography (New York: Harper, 1991 [1942]), 152–56; Federal Writers' Project, The WPA Guide to Florida (New York: Pantheon, 1984 [1935]), 461.
- In 1942, Warner Bros. "Juke Girl," Turner Classic Movies Web site, www.tcm.com/this -month/article/221743%7C0/Juke-Girl.html; the scene from *The Wire* about "juking the stats" is on YouTube, www.youtube.com/watch?v=_ogxZxu6cjM.
- In the jook joints Gary G. Mcdonogh, ed., The Florida Negro: A Federal Writers' Project Legacy (Jackson: University of Mississippi Press, 1993), 58; Hurston, Of Mules and Men, 143–48.
- In Cuba, the government Gary R. Mormino and George E. Pozzetta, The Immigrant World of Ybor City (Urbana: University of Illinios Press, 1987), 281; Deitche, Cigar City Mafia, 19–21; Joe Grotegut, "Littlefield Says Schott Had Proposal to Open Gambling," Daytona Beach Morning Journal, May 12, 1951, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=8lkrAAAAIBAJ&sjid=8ZwFAAAAIBAJ&pg=4126%2C2136786.

- The game's influence Mormino and Pozzetta, The Immigrant World of Ybor City, 282; Emanuel Leto, "Bolita," Cigar City Magazine, Feb. 8, 2011, www .cigarcitymagazine.com/articles/history/item/bolita.
- The Tampa bankers Deitche, Cigar City Mafia, 15–18; Mormino and Pozzetta, The Immigrant World of Ybor City, 54, 283–84, 301–302.
- The man who eventually Chepesiuk, Gangsters of Miami, 57.
- Meanwhile, Florida cops Deitche, Cigar City Mafia, 46-48.
- Some top cops did more Stuart McIver, "High-Rollers on the Beach: Not So Long Ago, Casinos Flourished in South Florida. Sure They Were Illegal—But Nobody Cared," SS, Aug. 10, 1986. After Clark died, a Florida court decision regarding his estate spelled out that he was hip-deep in bolita, www.leagle.com/decision/195689590So2d805_1810.
- Not everyone liked seeing "Cone Says Gambling Is Wanted," St. Petersburg Evening Independent, Sept. 6, 1937, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=aQxQAAAAIBAJ&sjid=K1UDAAAAIBAJ&pg=3555%2C5131818.
- In Broward, some good-government Robert Lacey, Little Man: Meyer Lansky and the Gangster Life (New York: Little, Brown, 1991), 101–103.
- By this time, gamblers John D. MacDonald, *The Brass Cupcake* (New York: Random House, 2014 [1950]), 14. His Travis McGee series of thrillers was a staple of my teenage years, but his masterpiece was a stand-alone novel about a beach, shoddy construction, questionable financing, and a killer hurricane, called *Condominium* (New York: Random House, 1977).
- Military officials griped Kerstein, Key West on the Edge, 85.
- With the exception of Colonel Bradley's Charles Jones, "Sodom or Gomorrah—or Both," Jacksonville Dixie, June 27, 1912; William H. Snyder, "Wide-Open Gambling Flourishes in Key West, 'City WPA Built,' Times Reporter Finds on Visit," SPT, Nov. 20, 1938; J. A. Murray, "West Florida Towns Boast More Slots than Rich East Coast," Tampa Morning Tribune, July 15, 1949.
- What made the Tribune stories History of the Kefauver Committee, U.S. Senate Web site, www.senate.gov/artandhistory/history/common/investigations/Kefauver.htm.
- The Dade County sheriff Lacey, Little Man, 142–43; T. J. English, Havana Nocturne: How the Mob Owned Cuba—and Then Lost It to the Revolution (New York: William Morrow, 2008), 79–80.
- In Tampa, the committee Deitche, Cigar City Mafia, 66–70; English, Havana Nocturne, 107–09, 210.
- Warren may not have been David R. Colburn and Richard K. Schur, "Florida Gubernatorial Politics: The Fuller Warren Years," Florida Historical Quarterly 52, no. 4 (April 1975): 389–408; Gene M. Burnett, Florida's Past: People and Events That Shaped the State (Sarasota: Pineapple Press, 1991), 3:155; Charlton W. Tebeau, A History of Florida (Coral Gables: University of Miami Press, 1971), 427–30; Kefauver Committee Interim Report no. 1, Aug. 18, 1950, www.onewal.com/kef/kef1.html; "Seminole Sheriff Faces Governor's Gambling Probe," St. Petersburg

- Evening Independent, Aug. 3, 1950, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id =NQFQAAAAIBAJ&sjid=elUDAAAAIBAJ&pg=3547,4857244&hl=en; "Warren Libel Suit Settled," Palm Beach Post, Aug. 15, 1953, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=LfYiAAAAIBAJ&sjid=ac0FAAAAIBAJ&pg=4961,1868178&hl=en.
- The state's business leaders "Dietrich Tells Court How 'Bribe' Was Given," St. Petersburg Evening Independent, Sept. 15, 1959, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id =kONPAAAAIBAJ&sjid=aFUDAAAAIBAJ&pg=2381%2C2388220; "Henry Trafficante Draws Prison Sentence, Fine," Ocala Star-Banner, Nov. 11, 1959, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=gYBPAAAAIBAJ&sjid=6gQEAAAAIBAJ&pg=3966%2C2586941.
- The Native Americans who killed "Florida Seminole history," Florida Department of State Web site, http://dos.myflorida.com/florida-facts/florida-history/seminole -history/.
- Consider what occurred Charlton W. Tebeau, Florida's Last Frontier: The History of Collier County (Coral Gables: University of Miami Press, 1985), 70–71.
- Florida's white residents Fletcher, "The Seminole Tribe and the Origins of Indian Gaming"; "History Where We Came From—Timeline," Seminole Tribe Web site, www.semtribe.com/History/TimelineText.aspx; Jessica Cattelino, High Stakes: Florida Seminole Gaming and Sovereignty (Durham: Duke University Press, 2008), 46–47.
- Then, in 1976 Cattelino, High Stakes, 54-55.
- What happened next remains John Holland, "1st Indian Gaming Room Turns 25," SS, Dec. 15, 2004, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2004-12-15/news/0412150128_1 _seminole-tribe-indian-tribes-tribe-plans; Peter B. Gallagher, "The Rise and Fall of Chief Jim Billie," Gulfshore Life, Sept. 2010, www.gulfshorelife.com/September -2010/The-Rise-and-Fall-of-Chief-Jim-Billie/.
- Billie is a classic Gallagher, "The Rise and Fall of Chief Jim Billie"; Sean Rowe, "Big Chief Moneybags," MNT, March 26, 1998, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/big-chief-moneybags-6360190; Brad Goldstein and Jeff Testerman, "King Bull," SPT, n.d. 2006, www.sptimes.com/News2/seminolegambling/daythree/partone.html; Jeff Testerman, "FBI Looks into Gifts Billie Gave to Woman," SPT, May 31, 2001, www.sptimes.com/News/053101/Hillsborough/FBI_looks_into_gifts_.shtml; Patricia Wiles Wickman, Warriors Without War: Seminole Leadership in the Late Twentieth Century (Tuscaloosa: University of Alabama Press, 2012), 71–78.
- What is established fact Gallagher, "The Rise and Fall of Chief Jim Billie"; Wickman, Warriors Without War, 90–93.
- Within months, the tribe's Cattelino, High Stakes, 1-2; Wickman, Warriors Without War, 114.
- Instead the tribe sued Seminole Tribe of Florida v. Butterworth, 491 F. Supp. 1015 (S.D. Fla. 1980), http://law.justia.com/cases/federal/district-courts/FSupp/491/1015

- /1798786/. The Fifth U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals upheld the district court. That decision was appealed to the U.S. Supreme Court, which declined to hear the case, thus leaving the tribe the victor.
- Money changed the Seminoles Cattelino, High Stakes, 47; Julian M. Pleasants and Harry A. Kersey Jr., Seminole Voices: Reflections on Their Changing Society, 1970–2000 (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 2010), 34–50.
- So why did Sheriff Butterworth Brad Goldstein and Jeff Testerman, "Regulators Have Ties to Seminoles," SPT, n.d. 2006, www.sptimes.com/News2/seminolegambling /daytwo/regulators.html.
- The management company Jason Vest, "Trump's Gamble for Indian Wampum," Village Voice, July 7, 2007, www.villagevoice.com/1998-07-07/news/trump-s-gamble-for-indian-wampum/full/; Wickman, Warriors Without War, 51, 111–13.
- Billie has said he obtained Gallagher, "The Rise and Fall of Chief Jim Billie"; Patsy West, Enduring Seminoles: From Alligator Wrestling to Ecotourism (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 1998), 125; interviews with Seminole Tribune writer Peter Gallagher and attorney Jim Shore.
- Lansky, by then Lacey, Little Man, 412–15; "Santo Trafficante, Reputed Mafia Chief, Dies at 72," NYT, March 19, 1987, www.nytimes.com/1987/03/19/obituaries/santo-trafficante-reputed-mafia-chief-dies-at-72.html; interview with Jim Shore.
- The Seminole bingo hall Barry Bearak, "Smokes, Bingo Help Seminoles Win War," Toledo Blade, Aug. 1, 1982, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=gqwx AAAAIBAJ&sjid=MAMEAAAAIBAJ&pg=3605%2C6587056; Brad Goldstein and Jeff Testerman, "In Seminole Gambling, Few Are Big Winners," SPT, n.d. 2006, www.sptimes.com/News2/seminolegambling/dayone/main.html. The Seminole Tribe taped the interview with the Times reporters and posted the transcript in several sections on its Web site. Billie's quote is in this one: www.semtribe .com/SeminoleTribune/Archive/1997/transcription.shtml.
- Billie's wheeling and dealing John Holland, "Seminole Leader: I OK'd Spending," SS, Dec. 17, 2002, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2002-12-17/news/0212160772_1 _dan-wisher-internet-gaming-tribe; Jeff Testerman, "Seminoles Sack Chairman James Billie," SPT, March 19, 2003, www.sptimes.com/2003/03/19/news_pf/State /Seminoles_sack_chairm.shtml; Jeff Testerman, "Seminole Tribe Settles Sexual Harassment Lawsuit," SPT, Oct. 12, 2002, www.sptimes.com/2002/10/12/State /Seminole_Tribe_settle.shtml.
- Eight years later, though Mike Clary, "Once Ousted, James Billie Returns to Lead Seminole Tribe," SS, May 10, 2011, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2011-05-10/news/fl-seminole-billie-elected-20110510_1_mitchell-cypress-james-billie-hollywood-council-representative; Cattelino, High Stakes, 94–97.

13: Space Invaders

It is probably the highest Jules Verne, From the Earth to the Moon (Mineola, NY: Dover Publications, 2009 [1867]), 96. Although Verne got the location slightly wrong,

the French author correctly predicted that the United States would launch the first successful moon mission; that there would be a battle between Texas and Florida over the launch location; that astronauts would experience weightlessness in space; that they would use retrorockets to slow their descent; and that their returning capsule would splash down in the Pacific Ocean: http://er.jsc.nasa.gov/seh/vernorig.html.

- Florida politicians expend Jeff Harrington, "CNBC Report: Florida Gets More Federal Funds than Any Other State," TBT, Oct. 1, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/nation/cnbc-report-florida-gets-more-federal-funds-than-any-other-state/1254321.
- The federal government has been Wynne and Knetsch, Florida in the Great Depression, 114–24; "Florida State Park History," Florida State Park Alumni Association Web site, http://fpsaa.org/traditions/fps-history; Gannon, History of Florida, 325–26; Kerstein, Key West on the Edge, 44–50.
- Florida got the chance "Alexander Nininger," Naval Air Station Fort Lauderdale Web site, www.nasflmuseum.com/nininger.html; Adam Bernstein, "Paul Tibbets Jr. Piloted Plane That Dropped First Atom Bomb," Washington Post, Nov. 2, 2007, www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/11/01/AR2007 110101047.html; "Paul Tibbets, Jr.," National Aviation Hall of Fame Web site, www.nationalaviation.org/tibbets-jr-paul/.
- During the war, scientists Mark Andrews, "Rise and Fall of DDT Played Out on Orange County Ranches," OS, June 12, 1994, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1994-06-12/news/9406100667_1_ddt-swanson-orange-county; "Ducks Dying by Hundreds Near MacDill; DDT Blamed," Tampa Morning Tribune, Nov. 20, 1945; "DDT Claimed Killer of Game Birds and Fish by Tampa Medical Doctor, Who Took Tests," Miami News, May 31, 1946, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=YPgtAAAAIBAJ&sjid=vtQFAAAAIBAJ&pg=5494%2C5168527.
- Overall, though, what the war did Gannon, History of Florida, 333–39.
- The Banana River Naval Air Station "Historical Commission History Summary," Brevard County Public Libraries Historical Commission, www.brevardcounty.us /HistoricalCommission/HistorySummary; Cliff Lethbridge, "History of Cape Canaveral Chapter 2: The Missile Range Takes Shape (1949–1958)," Spaceline .com, www.spaceline.org/capehistory/2a.html; "NAS Banana River, Patrick Air Force Base," Florida's World War II Memorial, Museum of Florida History, www.museumoffloridahistory.com/exhibits/permanent/wwii/sites.cfm?PR_ID =85; Tebeau, A History of Florida, 461–62; Kenneth Lipartito and Orville R. Butler, A History of the Kennedy Space Center (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2007), 28–30, 37–39, 46; "May 25, 1961: President Kennedy's Moon Shot Speech to Congress," Space.com Web site, May 25, 2011, www.space.com/11772 -president-kennedy-historic-speech-moon-space.html.

First came Explorer I Lipartito and Butler, History of the Kennedy Space Center, 43-44.

- To stay ahead of the Russians Lipartito and Butler, History of the Kennedy Space Center, 96–104; Stephen Nohlgren, "Florida's Space Coast Was Sparked by Sputnik," SPT, Sept. 30, 2007, www.sptimes.com/2007/09/30/news_pf/State/Florida_s _Space_Coast.shtml; Herbert Muschamp, "Charles Luckman, Architect Who Designed Penn Station's Replacement, Dies at 89," NYT, Jan. 28, 1999, www.nytimes.com/1999/01/28/arts/charles-luckman-architect-who-designed-penn-station-s-replacement-dies-at-89.html?src=pm&pagewanted=1.
- "The beach mushroomed" Herbert L. Hiller, Highway A1A: Florida at the Edge (Gaines-ville: University Press of Florida, 2005), 122. This may be the liveliest travel guide ever published. Tom Wolfe, The Right Stuff (New York: Farrar, Straus & Giroux, 1979), 127.
- When NASA started shooting Hiller, Highway A1A, 123.
- While the space program kept everyone "Space Program Benefits: NASA's Positive Impact on Society," NASA Web site, www.nasa.gov/50th/50th_magazine/benefits .html.
- NASA's presence also created Mo Rocca, "Confessions of a Moon Rock Thief," CBS News, June 12, 2012, www.cbsnews.com/news/confessions-of-a-moon-rock-thief/; Peter B. Gallagher, "Bad Luck Has Haunted UFO Dean John Reeves," SPT, July 9, 1979, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=9v0NAAAAIBAJ&sjid=SnwDAAAAIBAJ&pg=5938,296061&hl=en; "Model Saucer Found in Ex-Home of Photographer," SHT, June 11, 1990, https://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=1755&dat=19900611&id=wyYhAAAAIBAJ&sjid=ZnoEAAAAIBAJ&pg=6743,464736&hl=en. For a more extensive review of the Gulf Breeze sightings, see Waddell, Fringe Florida, 145–99.
- Because Kennedy had pledged Tebeau, A History of Florida, 463; Cliff Letheridge, "History of Cape Canaveral, Chapter 3: NASA Arrives (1959–Present)," Spaceline .com Web site, www.spaceline.org/capehistory/3a.html; Todd Halvorson, "A Brief History of Kennedy Space Center's 50 Years," Florida Today, July 1, 2012, www.floridatoday.com/article/20120701/SPACE/307010014/A-brief-history -Kennedy-Space-Center-s-50-years; "Man on the Moon," Kennedy Space Center Story, NASA Web site, www.nasa.gov/centers/kennedy/about/history/story /ch8 prt.htm.
- Rewind to Nov. 22 Richard E. Foglesong, Married to the Mouse: Walt Disney World and Orlando (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2001), 14–54, 57–81. Anyone interested in Disney needs to read this fascinating book.
- People across the state wondered Revels, Sunshine Paradise, 107, 125.
- Although Disney was vague Foglesong, Married to the Mouse, 60, 80; Stephen J. Fjellman, Vinyl Leaves: Walt Disney World and America (Boulder, CO: Westview Press, 1992), 187; Martin Reuss, "Engineer Memoirs: Maj. Gen. William E. Potter," U.S. Army Corps of Engineers publication, EP 870-1-12, 1983, 191–94.
- He's not alone Carl Hiaasen, Team Rodent (New York: Ballantine, 1998), 25-41.

- "Show me a mayor" Foglesong, Married to the Mouse, 3.
- Everyone wanted some of those Visitor Complex Admission Tickets & Price, Kennedy Space Center Visitor Complex Web site, www.kennedyspacecenter.com/information .aspx. Note that among the perks offered for paying customers is "lunch with an astronaut."
- Sometimes—even in Florida John Noble Wilford, "Last Dusky Seaside Sparrow Struggles On," NYT, April 29, 1986, www.nytimes.com/1986/04/29/science/last -dusky-sparrow-struggles-on.html; "Dusky Seaside Sparrow Dies; Species Extinct," Los Angeles Times, June 17, 1987, http://articles.latimes.com/1987-06-17/news/mn -4613_1_dusky-seaside-sparrow; Carl Hulse, "Vulture Deaths Lead to Charges at Disney," Ocala Star-Banner, Sept. 21, 1989, https://news.google.com/newspapers ?id=ZJdPAAAAIBAJ&sjid=pwYEAAAAIBAJ&pg=5433,4034379&hl=en; Bob Levenson, "Bird-Abuse Charges Raise Questions About Disney," OS, Sept. 24, 1989, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1989-09-24/news/8909243945 1 walt-disney-discovery-island-vultures; Bob Levenson, "Disney Settles 16 Animal Cruelty Charges; Attraction Will Pay \$95,000 to Avoid Going to Court," OS, Jan. 6, 1990, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1990-01-06/news/9001064744 1 animal-cruelty-charges-disney-officials-ridgway; Shane Perez, "Discovery Island," ShanePerez.com, Dec. 25, 2009, http://shaneperez.blogspot.hu/2009/12 /discovery-island.html. Perez, a Miami native and freelance photographer, uses his blog to document abandoned places.
- In the mid-1990s Michael Beirut, "Looking for Celebration, Florida," DesignObserver.com, Oct. 13, 2005, http://designobserver.com/feature/looking-for-celebration-florida/3627; Kelsey Campbell-Dollaghan, "Celebration, Florida: The Utopian Town America Just Couldn't Trust," Gizmodo, April 4, 2014, http://gizmodo.com/celebration-florida-the-utopian-town-that-america-jus-1564479405; Ed Pilkington, "How the Disney Dream Died in Celebration," Guardian, Dec. 13, 2010, www.theguardian.com/world/2010/dec/13/celebration-death-of-a-dream.

14: See You in the Funny Papers

- Reading the news Jason Marc Harris, "Absurdist Narratives in the Sunshine State: Comic, Criminal, Folkloric, and Fantastic Escapades in the Swamps and Suburbs of Florida," New Directions in Folklore 10, no. 1 (2012): 36.
- It's a blast Brendan Farrington, "Florida Senate candidate admits sacrificing goat, drinking its blood," OS Oct. 5, 2015: http://www.orlandosentinel.com/features/gone-viral/os-ap-florida-senate-sacrificing-goat-20151005-story.html; "Breast Implant Leak Delays Congressman's Wife's Bigamy Trial," NYT, Jan. 21, 2015, Stephen Hudak, "Man the Lifeboats! Ocoee City Hall Is Sinking," OS, March 18, 2014, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2014-03-18/news/os-ocoee-city-hall-sinking-20140318_1_krug-commissioner-rosemary-wilsen-ocoee-city-hall; Walter

- Pacheco, "Felon Wields Sword, Guitar in Bloody Tattoo-Shop Attack," *OS*, April 6, 2011, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2011-04-06/news/os-orlando-sword-attack-20110406_1_tattoo-artist-tattoo-shop-tattoo-parlor.
- Even the most innocuous story "Shark Dies in Crash on Florida Interstate" NBC-2.com, June 11, 2015, http://www.nbc-2.com/story/29293583/shark-dies-in-crash-on-florida-interstate#.VIDrBNKrSM8; Ihosvani Rodriguez, "Heat Bird-Flipper Is Millionaire with Intriguing Past," SS, May 9, 2013, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2013-05-09/news/fl-heat-fan-finger-20130509_1_heat-fan-seth-heat-bird-flipper.
- This goes back to NASA's Julian M. Pleasants, Orange Journalism: Voices from Florida Newspapers (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2003), 19–37; Herbert Buschbaum, "Al Neuharth, News Executive Who Built Gannett and USA Today, Is Dead at 89," NYT, April 20, 2013, www.nytimes.com/2013/04/20/business /media/al-neuharth-executive-who-built-gannett-and-usa-today-is-dead-at-89 .html?pagewanted=all; Al Neuharth, Confessions of an S.O.B. (New York: Doubleday, 1989). If you can stand the ego, his entire autobiography is quite fascinating.
- USA Today spurred a wholesale Jack Shafer, "USA Today's New Suit Doesn't Fit," Reuters, Sept. 14, 2012, http://blogs.reuters.com/jackshafer/2012/09/14/usa-todays -new-suit-doesnt-fit; Dane Stickney, "Charticle Fever," American Journalism Review, Oct./Nov. 2008, http://ajrarchive.org/Article.asp?id=4608.
- The weirdly random nature A sampling of The Onion's Stat Shots: www.theonion.com /search?q=statshot&page=35; Dave Barry, "Now. Dave Barry. His View," Chicago Tribune, Oct. 27, 1989, http://articles.chicagotribune.com/1989-10-27/features /8901250830_1_al-neuharth-usa-today-sob; Emily Arnett Vines, "Is This Journalism? A Study of Whether the Snapshots on the Front Page of USA Today Adhere to Journalistic Standards" (master's thesis, Manship School of Communication, Louisiana State University, May 2002), http://etd.lsu.edu/docs/available/etd-0415102-075822/unrestricted/Vines thesis.pdf.
- Sometimes the stories we cover Jim McGee and Tom Fiedler, "Miami Woman Is Linked to Hart; Candidate Denies Any Impropriety," MH, May 3, 1987, www .miamiherald.com/incoming/article2155016.html; Matt Bai, "How Gary Hart's Downfall Forever Changed American Politics," NYT Magazine, Sept. 18, 2014, www.nytimes.com/2014/09/21/magazine/how-gary-harts-downfall-forever -changed-american-politics.html?_r=0; Tom Fiedler, "Did the Gary Hart Scandal Really Ruin Politics?," Politico, Oct. 2, 2014, www.politico.com/magazine /story/2014/10/gary-hart-politics-111563.html; Paula E. Morton, Tabloid Valley: Supermarket News and American Culture (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2009), 94–98; Jack Vitek, The Godfather of Tabloid: Generoso Pope Jr. and the National Enquirer (Lexington: University of Kentucky Press, 2008), 244.
- This is where I'd like to point out Zev Chafets, Rush Limbaugh: An Army of One (New York: Penguin, 2010), 92–98, 120–22, 130–31; The Rush Limbaugh Show

transcript, March 18, 2011, www.rushlimbaugh.com/daily/2011/03/18/questions _on_the_host_s_hearing; Jeremy W. Peters, "A Conservative Beachhead in the Sunshine," *NYT*, Aug. 21, 2011, www.nytimes.com/2011/08/22/business/media/palm-beach-draws-conservative-media-personalities.html?_r=4&ref=media&pagewanted=all%22&; Morton, *Tabloid Valley*, 167.

Like Limbaugh, the Enquirer Morton, Tabloid Valley, 24–25, 38–100, 131–32, 147–48, 161–67; Vitek, The Godfather of Tabloid, 37, 39, 40, 44, 47, 65–66; "Generoso P. Pope Jr. Dead at 61; The National Enquirer's Publisher," NYT, Oct. 3,1988, www .nytimes.com/1988/10/03/obituaries/generoso-p-pope-jr-dead-at-61-the-national -enquirer-s-publisher.html; Craig Pittman, "Tabloid Titan Dies; Elvis in Mourning," SPT, Jan. 29. 2004, www.sptimes.com/2004/01/29/Southpinellas/Tabloid _titan_dies_El.shtml; Joel Hood, "Elvis Still Lives! But Not the Tabloid That Kept Him Going," SS, Aug. 6, 2007, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2007-08-06 /news/0708050134_1_tabloid.

15: The Sinshine State

The principal thing Parker and Stockbridge, So This Is Florida, 25. Her call got me thinking Here's the rest of the list:

- The story generally involves an unusual weapon. A machete is okay. A samurai sword will do. A lawn gnome is waaaaaaaaaay better.
- You'd be amazed at what people post on Facebook.
- For "the Happiest Place on Earth," Disney World manages to generate a lot of weirdness.
- You can always count on some help from 911.
- Florida thieves steal the strangest things.
- Mistaken identity stories are always hilarious.

David Edwards, "Florida Man Tasered After Naked Marriage Proposal at Wrong House," *Raw Story*, March 6, 2013, www.rawstory.com/2013/06/florida-man -tasered-after-naked-marriage-proposal-at-wrong-house/; Caitie Switalski, "Alligator Crashes UF Students' Lake Alice Picnic," WUFT.org, Nov. 12, 2015: http://www.firstcoastnews.com/story/news/local/florida/2015/11/17/gator-crashes -picnic-inhales-sandwich/75949586/; "Missing King Cobra Snake Found Under Dryer," WCTV.com, October 8, 2015, http://www.wctv.tv/home/headlines/Traps -Set-with-Dead-Snakes-in-Search-for-Missing-King-Cobra-325429161.html; Ashley Mungiguerra, "Monkey on Loose in Florida Steals Mail, Hearts," NBC News, Sept. 29, 2015: http://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/monkey-loose-steals -mail-florida-n435121; "Four Llamas Involved in Florida Car Crash," CBS News, June 4, 2013, http://www.cbsnews.com/news/four-llamas-involved-in-florida-car -crash/; "Stripper, Boyfriend and 72-Year-Old Meth Suspect Busted in Stolen Car," *OS*, Dec. 14, 2013, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2013-12-14/news

/os-stripper-boyfriend-tipper-stolen-car-20131214_1_stolen-car-stripper-motor -vehicle; "Sex in a Moving Car Leads to Charlotte County Arrest," WFTX-TV, Sept. 11, 2012, www.scrippsmedia.com/fox4now/news/169323886.html; "Police Arrest Florida Woman, 22, for Violently Yanking Penis of Ex-Boyfriend," The Smoking Gun, April 17, 2013, www.thesmokinggun.com/buster/woman-grabs-mans-penis-198237; Will Greenlee, "DUI Driver with Sex Toy in Tush Rear-Ends Other Driver, Martin Deputies Say," *Off the Beat* blog, TCPalm.com, Feb. 29, 2012, http://offthebeat.blogs.tcpalm.com/2012/02/29/a_driver_with_a_sexual/; Ben Wojdyla, "Man Arrested for Blow-Up Doll Orgy in Parked Lincoln Town Car," *Jalopnik*, March 6, 2009, http://jalopnik.com/5147446/man-arrested-for-blow-up-doll-orgy-in-parked-lincoln-town-car.

- Some folks go all the way "Florida Best Beaches Guide to Nude Beaches," Florida Beaches Guide Web site, www.floridabeachesguide.com/top-ten-florida-beaches/nude .aspx; "Haulover Beach," ibid., www.floridabeachesguide.com/florida-beaches-by-region/southeast-florida/haulover-beach.aspx.
- Nudity is not confined American Nudist Research Library Inc. Web site, www.anrl.org /welcome; Nathan Crabbe, "Nudist Resort Planned on Suwannee River," Gainesville Sun, Oct. 5, 2011, www.gainesville.com/article/20111005/ARTICLES /111009776; "Pasco County Naturist Locations," Visit Pasco Web site, www .visitpasco.net/where-to-stay/naturist-locations/; James Thorner and Brady Dennis, "Alligator Attacks Woman at Nudist Camp," SPT, June 28, 2001, www.sptimes .com/News/062801/TampaBay/Alligator_attacks_swi.shtml; K. C. Blumm, "Buying Naked: See What Happens When Nudists Go Real Estate Shopping," People, June 27, 2014, www.people.com/article/buying-naked-TLC-jackie-youngblood -video-nudist-colony-florida-real-estate.
- Pasco's greatest contribution Molly Moorhead, "Fetish Model Indicted in Pasco Sex Party Slaying," SPT, June 23, 2010, www.tampabay.com/news/courts/criminal/fetish-model-indicted-in-pasco-sex-party-slaying/1104479.
- Because of our tourists Angie Drobnic Holan and Katie Sanders, "Is Tampa the 'Strip Club Capital of the World'?," PolitiFact—Florida, Jan. 13, 2012, www.politifact.com /florida/statements/2012/jan/13/ellyn-bogdanoff/tampa-strip-club-capital -world/; Anita Kumar, "New Chief Judge Starts at Key Time for Circuit," SPT, July 1, 2001, www.sptimes.com/News/070101/TampaBay/New_chief_judge_start .shtml; Matt Meltzer, Waddell, Fringe Florida, 35–62; "Topless Dancer Wins Case in 'People's Court,'" Ocala Star-Banner, July 10, 1998, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=83FRAAAAIBAJ&sjid=OggEAAAAIBAJ&pg=4396%2C 4549390.
- The most reliable newsmaker "Tampa Strip-Club King Joe Redner: RNC Not Great for Business," *Politico*, Aug. 20, 2012, www.politico.com/news/stories/0812 /79900.html; Lizette Alvarez, "Strip Clubs in Tampa Are Ready to Cash In on GOP Convention," *NYT*, July 27, 2012, www.nytimes.com/2012/07/27/us/strip -clubs-in-tampa-are-ready-to-cash-in-on-gop-convention.html?_r=0; Rich Scha-

- piro, "TAMPA-TATION: Strip Club Capital of the Country All Set for a Big GOP Party," (New York) *Daily News*, Aug. 27, 2012, www.nydailynews.com/news/politics/tampa-tation-strip-club-capital-country-set-big-gop-party-article-1.1144690.
- Even our restaurants Bruce Horovitz, "Hooters' Most Embarrasing Moments over 30 Years," USA Today, Oct. 4, 2013, www.usatoday.com/story/money/business /2013/10/04/hooters-breastaurants-casual-dining-hooters-girls/2914187/; "7 Brazen Breastaurants in the U.S. In 2014: No. 1, Hooters," Fiscal Times, Feb.13, 2014, www.thefiscaltimes.com/Media/Slideshow/2014/02/13/7-Brazen-Breastaurants -US-2014; Sean Daly, "Hooters Restaurants Have Made the Most of Our Changing World," TBT, April 24, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/business/retail/hooters -restaurants-have-made-the-most-of-our-changing-world/2226887.
- Still, sex is all around us Norman C. Leppla, "Living with Lovebugs," University of Florida IFAS Extension Service Publication ENY-840, http://edis.ifas.ufl.edu/in694.
- In Florida, sex is money Seth H. Bramson, "It All Began with 'Cheesecake'—Seriously!" Dec. 9, 2014, Miami Beach Centennial Web site, http://miamibeach100.com/it-all-began-with-cheesecake/; "Protect Our Husbands from the Wiles of the 'Sea Vamps,'" Pittsburgh Press, March 5, 1922, 87, https://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=djft3U1LymYC&dat=19220305&printsec=frontpage&hl=en.
- Florida tourism ads "Florida: The Rules Are Different Here: Suntan," 1986 TV ad preserved on YouTube, https://youtu.be/bvpb28UFy7Q.
- Alas, consequences do occur Barbara Hijek, "Deputies: Man on Honeymoon Busted in Sex Sting," FloriDUH blog, SS, May 14, 2013, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2013-05-14/news/sfl-flduh-honeymoon-busted-sting-20130513_1_honeymoon-prostitution-detectives; "Woman, 68, and Male Partner Busted for Public Sex at Florida Retirement Community," The Smoking Gun, June 6, 2014, www.thesmokinggun.com/buster/florida/senior-citizen-public-sex-arrest-897041; Maureen O'Connor, "Real-Life The Hangover Destroys Horny Philadelphia Weather Man's Life," Gawker, Jan. 12, 2012, http://gawker.com/5875492/real-life-the-hangover-destroys-horny-philadelphia-weather-mans-life; Jay Weaver, "South Beach club operator sentenced to 12 years for 'bar girls' racket at Russian-style lounges," MH, May 16, 2013: http://www.miamiherald.com/latest-news/article1951584.html; Stephanie Farr, "Paranoid Prostitutes?" Philadelphia Daily News, June 4, 2013, http://articles.philly.com/2013-06-04/news/39717032_1_hotel-staff-hotel-employees-prostitutes.
- Bettie Page grew up Robert D. McFadden, "Bettie Page, Queen of Pinups, Dies at 85," NYT, Dec. 1, 2008, www.nytimes.com/2008/12/12/arts/12page.html; Louis Salagun, "Pinup Queen Bettie Page Dies at 85," Los Angeles Times, Dec. 12, 2008, www.latimes.com/local/obituaries/la-me-page12-2008dec12-story.html#page=1; Michael Carlson, "Bettie Page," Guardian, Dec. 13, 2008, www.theguardian.com/film/2008/dec/13/obituary-bettie-page.
- Then, thanks to a local Jeff Klinkenberg, "Pinup Model Bunny Yeager Rocked Both Sides

of the Camera, Photographing Bettie Page for 'Playboy,'" *SPT*, June 10, 2011, www.tampabay.com/features/humaninterest/pinup-model-bunny-yeager-rocked -both-sides-of-the-camera-photographing/1174053; Howard Cohen, "Iconic Pinup Photographer and Model Bunny Yeager Dies at 85," *MH*, May 25, 2014, www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/article1965006.html; Richard Corliss, "Bunny and Bettie: The Photographer Who Immortalized a '50s Sex Goddess," *Time*, May 27, 2014, http://time.com/119243/who-was-bunny-yeager/; Margalit Fox, "Bunny Yeager, Pinup Portraitist, Dies at 85," *NYT*, May 25, 2014, www.nytimes.com/2014/05/26/arts/bunny-yeager-photographer-of-bettie-page-dies-at-85.html?_r=0.

Florida tries to cater Waddell, Fringe Florida, 101–19.

Florida helped to thrust Kyle Munzenrieder, "Coconut Grove Mansion Where Deep Throat's Most Infamous Scenes Were Filmed Is for Sale," MNT, May 2, 2012, www .miaminewtimes.com/news/coconut-grove-mansion-where-deep-throats-most -infamous-scenes-were-filmed-is-for-sale-6538522; Julia Keller, "The Lovelace Legacy," Chicago Tribune, May 1, 2012, http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2002-05-01/features/0205010175_1_deep-throat-linda-lovelace-linda-boreman; Joe Bob Briggs, "Linda Lovelace Dies in Car Crash," UPI.com, April 23, 2002, www.upi .com/Odd_News/2002/04/23/Linda-Lovelace-dies-in-car-crash/544510195-98347/.

Let's start with the ads "Crimes That Shocked South Florida," SS, n.d., www.sun -sentinel.com/features/pictures/sfl-crimes-that-rocked-south-florida-gallery-2 -029-photo.html; Mary T. Schmich, "Husband-Wife Prostitution Case Turns into Bizarre Cliffhanger," Chicago Tribune, Sept. 20, 1991, http://articles .chicagotribune.com/1991-09-20/news/9103110540_1_kathy-willets-jeffrey -willets-doug-danziger; "Doug Danziger Does City a Favor by Resigning from Commission," SS, Aug. 1, 1991, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1991-08-01/news /9101280858_1_prostitution-danziger-meddler; Mike Clary and Geraldine Baum, "Sex Scandal Heats Up Florida—Accused Woman Uses 'Nympho Defense,'" Seattle Times, Sept. 22, 1981, http://community.seattletimes.nwsource.com /archive/?date=19910922&slug=1306804; Charles Flowers and Peter B. Gallagher, "George & Jane & Steve & Ellis & Kathy," MNT, Oct. 2, 1991, www.miami newtimes.com/news/george-and-jane-and-steve-and-ellis-and-kathy-6365052; "Kathy Willets: "Life a 'Living Hell' After Arrest," SS, July 19, 1992, http:// articles.sun-sentinel.com/1992-07-19/news/9202200397_1_kathy-willets-jeff -willets-prostitution; John Kennedy, "Supreme Court Rules Willets List Is Public Record," SS, Nov. 26, 1992, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1992-11-26/news /9203030023_1_client-list-public-record-clients-names; "Release of Video Dredges Up Sex Scandal for Disgraced Politician," Chicago Tribune, Feb. 20, 1993, http://articles.chicagotribune.com/1993-02-20/news/9303183143_1_kathy -willets-broward-county-state-attorney-jeff-willets; Michael Precker, "Kathy and Jeffrey Willets Begin to Cash In on Fame," OS, Dec. 19, 1993, http://articles

- .orlandosentinel.com/1993-12-19/news/9312190586_1_kathy-willets-jeffrey -caligula; Kathy Willets's Twitter feed identifying her as "Fla's Naughty Nympho": https://twitter.com/kathywillets.
- The Naughty Nympho is far from Laurin Sellers, "Florida State Rep. Bob Allen Guilty in Bathroom-Sex Case," OS, Nov. 10, 2007, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2007-11-10/news/boballen10_1_allen-florida-house-viera; Evan Thomas, "Mark Foley's Secret Life," Newsweek, Oct.15, 2006, www.newsweek.com/mark-foleys-secret-life-111313.
- One was the Rev. The entire St. Petersburg Times series on the Rev. Henry Lyons's scandal is at www.sptimes.com/News2/lyons/default.html.
- Lyons's fall was dramatic Jeff Van Dyke, "Bakker Confession Rocks Evangelists," SPT, March 21, 1987; Sara Rimer, "Aftertaste of a Scandal Is Bitter for Jessica Hahn," NYT, June 13, 1987, www.nytimes.com/1987/06/13/us/aftertaste-of-a-scandal-is-bitter-for-jessica-hahn.html; Adele M. Banks, "Bakkers Find a Home—Orlando," OS, May 9, 1989, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1989-05-09/news/8905095196_1_jim-bakker-shoppers-world-tammy-faye-bakker; "Bakker Found Guilty of Fraud," SPT, Oct. 6, 1989; "Tammy Faye Bakker Gets Divorce, Custody of Son, 16," Los Angeles Times, March 14, 1992, http://articles.latimes.com/1992-03-14/news/mn-3158_1_tammy-faye-bakker; Teresa Burney, "SUITE DREAMS: Tourists Vie to Sleep in the Room That Brought on Jim Bakker's Demise," SPT, April 15, 1987.
- Protestants aren't the only ones Jerome Burdi and Mike Clary, "2 Priests Accused of \$8.6 Million Theft in Florida," Los Angeles Times, Sept. 29, 2006, http://articles.latimes.com/2006/sep/29/nation/na-churchtheft29; "Priest Accused of \$8 Million Theft Pleads Guilty," NBC News, Jan. 1, 2009, www.nbcnews.com/id/28773339/ns/us_news-crime_and_courts/t/priest-accused-million-theft-pleads-guilty/#. VXjW1PlVikp; Brian Haas, "Priest Found Guilty of Theft," SS, Feb. 24, 2009, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2009-02-24/news/priest24_1_guinan-offertory-beach-church.
- Floridians frequently feel stirrings Roger Roy, "Pray for Rain," OS, July 3, 1998, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1998-07-03/news/9807030362_1_volusia-ormond-daytona-beach.
- The Spaniards who first set foot The first mass was said in Pensacola: http://ptdiocese.org/history. But the first Catholic chapel was in St. Augustine: www.flaccb.org/aboutus/FCHT/english/Chapter%201.pdf.
- Take what happened Morgan Watkins, "Atheist Monument Unveiled in Front of Crowd in Starke," Ocala Star-Banner, June 29, 2013, www.ocala.com/article/20130629/ARTICLES/130629659.
- The big city has its religious "Santeria, Voodoo Employed at Criminal Courthouse," AP, April 9, 1995, www.apnewsarchive.com/1995/Santeria-Voodoo-Employed-at -Criminal-Courthouse/id-18e4936cdc184f629dfed550d263622e.
- I have to admit Interview with Oba Ernesto Pichardo; Church of the Lukumi Babalu

- Aye v. City of Hialeah, www.law.cornell.edu/supct/html/91-948.ZO.html; Linda Greenhouse, "Animal Sacrifice; Court, Citing Religious Freedom, Voids a Ban on Animal Sacrifices," NYT, June 12, 1993, www.nytimes.com/1993/06/12/us/supreme-court-animal-sacrifice-court-citing-religious-freedom-voids-ban-animal.html.
- That ruling has had Craig Pittman, "Years of Tracking Giant African Snails Costs Florida Taxpayers Millions," TBT, Nov. 8, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/wildlife/years-of-tracking-giant-snails-costs-florida-taxpayers-millions-but-leads/2205565.
- So how did these GALS David Ovalle, "Giant African Snails Smuggled into Florida for Use in Religious Ritual, Authorities Say," SS, March 11, 2010, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2010-03-11/news/fl-illegal-snails-santeria-20100310_1_snails-smuggled-search-warrant; interviews with various Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services personnel; interview with U.S. Department of Agriculture's Aaron Beaumont; interview with Pichardo. I feel bad for the snail-sniffing dogs. I imagine they go back to the kennel at night and all the drug-sniffing and bomb-sniffing dogs make fun of them.
- In addition to the usual Baptists Carey Lodge, "Christian Swingers: 'God Uses Us to Spread His Word,' "Christianity Today, Sept. 26, 2014, www.christiantoday.com/article/christian.swingers.god.uses.us.to.spread.his.word/41004.htm; Adam Weinstein, "Naked and Unafraid: Baring Witness at a Christian Nudist Festival," Gawker, July 22, 2014, http://gawker.com/naked-and-unafraid-baring-witness-at-christian-nudist-1605355108.
- If Floridians aren't busy "'What Next' Dept.: Florida Man Brings Suit Against God," Catholic Courier-Journal, Feb. 9, 1968.
- On the flip side Alex Leary, "Mayor Banishes Satan from Inglis," SPT, Nov. 29, 2001, www .sptimes.com/News/112901/Citrus/Mayor_banishes_Satan_.shtml; Todd Lewan, "Get Thee Outta Town, They Cried; Did Satan Scram?," Los Angeles Times, March 14, 2004, http://articles.latimes.com/2004/mar/14/news/adna-satan14.
- When people on ultraritzy "Holy Smoke," CBS News Archive, July 13, 2009, www .cbsnews.com/video/watch/?id=5155520n; Adelle M. Banks, "Florida Pastor Oversees Quran Burning," USA Today, March 21, 2011, http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/religion/2011-03-21-quran-burning-florida_N.htm; Cindy Swirko, "Pastor Burns Holy Books in Protest of Imprisoned Clergyman," Gainesville Sun, April 28, 2012, www.gainesville.com/article/20120428/ARTICLES/1204 29572.
- In 2014, the state agency Karl Etters, "Capitol Holiday Displays Approved, State Includes Satanic Temple," Tallahassee Democrat, Dec. 3, 2014, www.tallahassee .com/story/news/local/state/2014/12/03/satanic-temple-joining-capitol-displays /19839961/; Karl Etters, "Charges Dropped in Satanic Temple Disruption," Tallahassee Democrat, March 21, 2015, www.tallahassee.com/story/news/2015/03/21 /charges-dropped-in-satanic-temple-disruption/25135967/.

Still, I would argue Robert Farley, "Scientology's Town," SPT, July 18, 2004, www .sptimes.com/2004/07/18/Tampabay/Scientology s town.shtml; Mike Donila and Robert Farley, "For the Disadvantaged and Against Scientology" (Cazares obituary), SPT, Sept. 30, 2006, www.sptimes.com/2006/09/30/Northpinellas/For the disadvantaged.shtml; Craig Basse, "Master Craftsman of Big Story Dies," SPT, March 21, 2007, www.sptimes.com/2007/03/21/news pf/Southpinellas/ _Master_craftsman_of_.shtml: Andrew Meacham, "Pulitzer-Winning Former St. Petersburg Times Reporter Bette Orsini Dies at 85," TBT, March 28, 2011, www.tampabay.com/news/obituaries/pulitzer-winning-former-st-petersburg -times-reporter-bette-orsini-dies-at/1160199; Joe Childs and Thomas C. Tobin, "The Truth Rundown," TBT, June 21, 2009, www.tampabay.com/news/sciento logy-the-truth-rundown-part-1-of-3-in-a-special-report-on-the/1012148. Joe Childs and Charlie Frago, "Stars Come Out for Dedication of Scientology's 'Super Power' Building in Clearwater," TBT, Nov. 17, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/scientology /thousands-will-get-first-look-today-at-scientologys-super-power-building /2152907. The full collection of Scientology stories by my paper at www.tampabay .com/topics/specials/scientology.page.

Imagine you're canoeing Billy Graham, Just as I Am: The Autobiography of Billy Graham (New York: Harper, 1997), 42–59.

He was baptized Deborah Hart Strober and Gerald S. Strober, Billy Graham: An Oral and Narrative Biography (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 2006), xiii–xv; "Billy Graham Crusades," Museum of Broadcast Communications, www.museum.tv/eotv /billygraham.htm; Peter Wallsten, Diane Rado, and Lucy Morgan, "Gov. Jeb Bush Is Sworn In with a People-First Pledge," SPT, Jan. 6, 1999, www.sptimes.com /News/10699/State/Gov_Jeb_Bush_is_sworn.html.

16: Confederacy of Dunces

He was too much Larry Goodwyn, "Anarchy in St. Augustine," Harper's, Jan. 1965, http://harpers.org/archive/1965/01/anarchy-in-st-augustine/?single=1.

No city in Florida embraces Here's an online visitor's guide to St. Augustine's many attractions: http://visitstaug.com/.

One was the Florida School Ray Charles and David Ritz, Brother Ray: Ray Charles' Own Story (New York: Dial Press, 1978), 20–26, 34–57. Charles enjoyed his time at the school until they tried to get him to learn the guitar. He equated guitar playing with blind men begging on the streets, something he'd sworn he would never do. His refusal to knuckle under to the teachers on this point led to his expulsion at age fifteen, sending him out to start playing gigs around Florida.

Florida has produced a lot Roger K. Clendenning, "Cannonball Adderly, Modern Jazz Prophet," SPT, Aug. 9, 1975, http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=zzIMAA AAIBAJ&sjid=VF8DAAAAIBAJ&pg=7136%2C178738; "Flo Rida—Biography," Billboard, www.billboard.com/artist/302239/flo-rida/biography; David Rolland, "Running Down a Dream: Tracking Tom Petty's Florida Roots in Gainesville,"

Broward-Palm Beach New Times, Sept. 26, 2014, www.browardpalmbeach.com /music/running-down-a-dream-tracking-tom-pettys-florida-roots-in-gainesville -6415455. The Orlando boy bands were the brainchild of a Florida Ponzi schemer (of course): Helen Huntley, "Unmasking Lou Pearlman," SPT, June 3, 2007, www .sptimes.com/2007/06/03/Business/Unmasking_Lou_Pearlma.shtml; Helen Huntley, "Lou Pearlman Gets 25 Years in Scam, Time Off for Loot," SPT, May 21, 2008, www.tampabay.com/news/business/lou-pearlman-gets-25-years-in-scam -time-off-for-loot/517402. Incidentally, the famous complaint to the FBI about the Kingsmen's version of the song "Louie, Louie" came from a man in Sarasota, https://vault.fbi.gov/louie-louie-the-song.

On July 2, 1964 Interview with Robert Hayling.

Yet until the 1970s Valerie Strauss, "School Named after KKK Grand Wizard to Be Renamed—Finally," Washington Post, Dec. 16, 2013, www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/answer-sheet/wp/2013/12/16/school-named-after-kkk-grand-wizard-to-be-renamed-finally/.

A disagreement over the Civil War "Pensacola School Closed After 4-Hour Racial Riot," Tuscaloosa News, Feb. 6, 1976, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id =Xnk0AAAAIBAJ&sjid=454EAAAAIBAJ&pg=5415%2C735363; "Anger and Hate Still Fan Escambia High 'Storm,' "SHT, Feb. 4, 1973, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=D-IbAAAAIBAJ&sjid=q2YEAAAAIBAJ&pg=7428%2C1138044; "Arson Blamed in Fire at House of Legislator," SPT, Feb. 26, 1976, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=M9hYAAAAIBAJ&sjid=RV0DAAAAIBAJ&pg=6609%2C1081579; "Ex-Lawmakers Guilty in Drug, Theft Trials," Daytona Beach Morning Journal, Sept. 30, 1982, https://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=1873&dat=19820929&id=mlAfAAAAIBAJ&sjid=0dEEAAAAIBAJ&pg=1391,7299193&hl=en.

Still, Florida's multicultural history "Juan Garrido," Park Ethnography Program, National Park Service Web site, www.nps.gov/ethnography/aah/aaheritage /SpanishAm_furthRdg4.htm; David Colburn and Jane L. Landers, eds., The African American Heritage of Florida (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 1995), 21–35; "Fort Mose Site, Florida," National Park Service, www.nps.gov/nr/travel /american_latino_heritage/Fort_Mose.html.

Florida being Florida Gannon, History of Florida, 154–57, 244–56.

The closest thing to a major battle "Detour to Liberty: Black Troops in Florida During the Civil War," Florida Memory blog, Florida State Archives, Feb. 25, 2013, www.floridamemory.com/blog/2013/02/25/detour-to-liberty-black-troops-in-florida-during-the-civil-war/; Gregory J. W. Urwin, Black Flag over Dixie: Racial Atrocities and Reprisals in the Civil War (Carbondale: Southern Illinois University Press, 2005), 65–88; Eric Swanger, "Confederate Victory in Florida Turns Ugly," Civil War Daily Gazette blog, Feb. 20, 2014, http://civilwardailygazette.com/confederate-victory-in-florida-turns-ugly/; Margie Menzel, "Civil War Passions Still Run Deep as Union Supporters Propose Monument on Confederate Site,"

- *MH*, Dec. 3, 2013, http://miamiherald.typepad.com/nakedpolitics/2013/12/civil-war-passions-still-run-deep-as-union-supporters-propose-monument-on-confederate-site.html.
- Edgerton is not alone David Bauerlein, "Black Councilwoman Sets Precedent," FTU, April 28, 2008, http://jacksonville.com/tu-online/stories/042808/met _272912644.shtml#VX3f8flVikp.
- Once the South lost Gannon, History of Florida, 268; Stetson Kennedy, The Klan Unmasked (Tuscaloosa: University of Alabama Press, 2011 [1954]); William Grimes, "Stetson Kennedy, Who Inflitrated and Unmasked the Klan, Dies at 94," NYT, Aug. 30, 2011, www.nytimes.com/2011/08/30/us/30kennedy.html#; James C. Clark, "Lynching: Florida's Brutal Distinction," OS, March 7, 1993, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1993-03-07/news/9303070156_1_lynchings-mary-dennis-black-man. I should add that independent investigations by Clark and historian Ben Green concluded that Kennedy reported accurate information about the Klan but conflated his reporting experience with that of a real undercover agent.
- Attempts by black Floridians The History, 1920, Web site promoting the documentary film Go Ahead On, Ocoee by Bianca M. White and Sandra M. Krasa: http://iml.jou.ufl.edu/projects/fall01/white/2ocoee.html; Edward Ericson Jr., "Dead Wrong," Orlando Weekly, Oct. 1, 1998, www.orlandoweekly.com/orlando/dead-wrong/Content?oid=2258296.
- About two years after Interviews with Gary Moore and editor Judy Sedgerman; Gary Moore, "Rosewood Massacre," Floridian magazine, SPT, July 25, 1982, 6–18; Michael D'Orso, Like Judgment Day: The Ruin and Redemption of a Town Called Rosewood (New York: Putnam, 1996), 39–40, 279–92; Mark Scohier, "Rosewood Vandalism Highest in State, Chiefland Citizen, Jan. 29, 2011, www.chieflandcitizen .com/content/rosewood-vandalism-highest-state.
- Another Moore bears a different Eric Deggans, "Lest We Forget," SPT, Jan. 15, 2001, www.sptimes.com/News/011501/news_pf/Floridian/Lest_we_forget_.shtml. The definitive book on this is Ben Green's Before His Time: The Untold Story of Harry T. Moore, America's First Civil Rights Martyr (New York: Free Press, 1999). Moore's death also plays a role in Gilbert King's Pulitzer-winning book Devil in the Grove: Thurgood Marshall, the Groveland Boys, and the Dawn of a New America (New York: HarperCollins, 2012).
- When the civil rights movement "Florida Bus Boycott Begins," Florida Memory blog, Florida State Archives, May 26, 2013, www.floridamemory.com/blog/2013/05/26/tallahassee-bus-boycott/; Mormino, Land of Sunshine, State of Dreams, 313–14.
- Other than a single Interviews with Robert Hayling and historians David Nolan and David Colburn; Goodwyn, "Anarchy in St. Augustine"; Taylor Branch, *Pillar of Fire: America in the King Years*, 1963–65 (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1998), 34–40, 111, 136–37, 344–45, 349–50; Matt Soergel, "Civil Rights: Hayling Never

- Gave up the Fight in St. Augustine," *St. Augustine Record*, June 1, 2014, http://staugustine.com/news/local-news/2014-05-31/hayling-never-gave-fight-st-augustine#.U4tuS3JdWvY. The *St. Augustine Record*'s time line for the 1963–1964 protests was quite helpful, http://staugustine.com/news/local-news/2014-05-17-0#.VX4z9PlViko.
- A reporter from Harper's Goodwyn, "Anarchy in St. Augustine."
- To Sheriff L.O. Davis L. O. Davis oral history interview by Edward Kallal Jr., Feb. 6, 1976, Samuel Proctor Oral History Program, University of Florida, http://ufdc.ufl.edu/UF00006707/00001/2j.
- One night in September Interview with Robert Hayling; Branch, Pillar of Fire, 141–43.
- Hayling repeatedly appealed Interview with Robert Hayling; Andrew Young, An Easy Burden: The Civil Rights Movement and the Transformation of America (New York: Harper, 1997), 289–99; Sheldon Gardner, "Why St. Augustine? City Was a Strategic Stage in the Civil Rights Movement; City's History Played a Role," FTU, May 16, 2014, http://members.jacksonville.com/news/metro/2014-05-16/story/why-st-augustine-city-was-strategic-stage-civil-rights-movement-citys.
- During one sit-in Branch, Pillar of Fire, 277–83; "Mother of Massachusetts Governor Jailed in Florida," NYT, April 1, 1964; "St. Augustine Mayor Raps Mrs. Peabody," SPT, May 21, 1964, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=joAmAAA IBAJ&sjid=43wDAAAAIBAJ&pg=4542%2C143397; Gwendolyn Duncan, "Women as Civil and Human Rights Leaders in St. Augustine: Past, Present, and Future," presentation to Enterprising Women's Leadership Institute, Feb. 16, 2012.
- King tried to get a meal Branch, Pillar of Fire, 339–40; John Berbers, "Dr. King Describes St. Augustine as Most Lawless City He's Seen," NYT, June 6, 1964, www .nytimes.com/1964/06/06/dr-king-describes-st-augustine-as-most-lawless-city -hes-seen.html; Marshall Frady, Martin Luther King Jr.: A Life (New York: Penguin, 2005), 138.
- The SCLC declared victory Interview with Robert Hayling; Branch, Pillar of Fire, 446.
- The city they left behind Interview with David Nolan; Ken Lewis, "Demolition Begins on Monson Inn," St. Augustine Record, March 18, 2003, http://staugustine.com/stories/031803/new_1400227.shtml#.VX5acPlVikp; Andrew Young documentary, Crossing in St. Augustine, IMD, www.imdb.com/title/tt3570860/; "ACCORD screening 'Crossing in St. Augustine,'" St. Augustine Record, Dec. 30, 2012, http://staugustine.com/living/2012-12-29/accord-screening-crossing-st-augustine#.VX5W9 lViko.
- On July 2, 2014 Interview with Robert Hayling; Peter Guinta, "Dr. Hayling Given Order of La Florida," St. Augustine Record, July 3, 2013, http://staugustine.com/news/local-news/2013-07-02#.VX5QtflVikp; Sheldon Gardner, "50 Years After Strug-

gle, How Far Has the City Come?" *St. Augustine Record*, June 8, 2014: http://staugustine.com/news/local-news/2014-06-07.

17: The Friends of Emma Jones

- I don't really like Florida Rita Mae Brown, Rubyfruit Jungle (Plainfield, VT: Daughters, Inc., 1973), 89.
- As with its boom-and-bust economy Mark Silva, "Governor 'Privately' Implies Rilya's Caretakers Are Lesbians," OS, Oct. 4, 2002, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2002-10-04/news/0210040177_1_jeb-bush-pamela-graham-mcbride; "Governor's Rilya Quip Criticized," SPT, Oct. 4, 2002, www.sptimes.com/2002/10/04/State/Governor_s_Rilya_quip.shtml; Howard Goodman, "Prejudiced or Pandering? The 'Private' Side of Bush," OS, Oct. 8, 2002, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2002-10-08/news/0210080161_1_jeb-bush-devious-plans-pamela-graham; David Ovalle, "Geralyn Graham Gets 55 Years in Florida's Rilya Wilson Foster Child Abuse Case," McClatchyDC.com, Feb. 12, 2013, www.mcclatchydc.com/2013/02/12/182801/geralyn-graham-gets-55-years-in.html.
- The other, bigger problem Pensacola Beach Memorial Weekend Web site, www .memorialweekendpensacola.com/.
- Pensacola has had an active Jessica Forbes, "Queer and Here: The Long History of Gay Tourists on Pensacola Beach," InWeekly, May 30, 2013, http://inweekly.net/wordpress/?p=15308; John Loughery, The Other Side of Silence: Men's Lives and Gay Identities: A Twentieth-Century History (New York: Henry Holt, 1998), 206, 273; Anne V. Hull, "The Gay '50s," SPT, July 18, 1993.
- Remember when I said The two best sources of information on the Johns Committee are James Anthony Schnur, "Cold Warriors in the Hot Sunshine: The Johns Committee's Assault on Civil Liberties in Florida, 1956–1965" (master's thesis, University of South Florida, December 1995), and Stacy Braukman, Communists and Perverts Under the Palms (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2012). You can watch a video of the Charley Johns–LeRoy Collins debate thanks to the Florida State Archives at www.floridamemory.com/items/show/232388, and there's a documentary about the Johns Committee, produced by Allyson A. Beutke: Behind Closed Doors: The Dark Legacy of the Johns Committee at www.behindcloseddoorsfilm .com/index2.htm. Incidentally, historian Jim Schnur is the one who got the committee's records opened for public scrutiny, an act for which all Floridians should be grateful.
- Among the students ousted Rita Mae Brown, Rita Will: Memoir of a Literary Rabble-Rouser (New York: Bantam Books, 1997), 184–85; Brown serves as "governor for the day," Florida State Archives, www.floridamemory.com/blog/tag/rita-mae -brown/.
- Anyone who opposed "Reporter a Victim of Johns Panel," SPT, July 12, 1993; David Barstow, "Secrets of State's Search for 'Subversives' Released," SPT, July 2, 1993.

- In 1964, to show off The "Purple Pamphlet" can be viewed online, thanks to the State University Libraries of Florida Web site, http://digitool.fcla.edu/R/UQBK6 75NUAJPF5LKQRIYKS3TRBA3SBER7BHCJJ1ER7X6RGUFH1-00619?func =dbin-jump-full&object_id=2619245&local_base=GEN01&pds_handle =GUEST.
- In 1957, around the time Robert D. Shaw, "The Discreet Lovers of Emma Jones," MH, Tropic magazine, March 16, 1975, 8–14, 27–29; Jerry Watkins, "The Not-So-Discreet Lovers of Emma Jones: Beach Parties and Political Consciousness," presentation given at the Organization of American Historians annual meeting, April 17, 2015; Loughery, The Other Side of Silence, 273–75; Forbes, "Queer and Here."
- Around the time the San Carlos Interview with Craig Waters.
- Oranges are so intertwined Gary R. Mormino, "Florida's Endangered Orange," TBT, March 6, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/perspective/floridas-endangered-orange /2168985. A delightful book on this topic, although it's somewhat dated, is John McPhee's Oranges (New York: Farrar, Straus & Giroux, 1966).
- In 1967, the legislature The story of the Miami gay rights battle is well told by two books: Dudley Clendinen and Adam Nagourney's Out for Good: The Struggle to Build a Gay Rights Movement in America (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1999), 291–311, and James T. Sears's Rebels, Rubyfruit, and Rhinestones: Queering Space in the Stonewall South (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 2001), 226–45. Bryant's TV commercials on YouTube, https://youtu.be/6TaQabiB7Gg; "Finding Aid to the Robert S. Basker Papers, 1931–2001 Coll2013.076," Online Archives of California, www.oac.cdlib.org/findaid/ark:/13030/c86976rg/entire_text/.
- Bryant then gave an interview "Anita Bryant's Florida Orange Juice Contract Has Expired," Ocala Star-Banner, Sept. 2, 1980, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=jlMxAAAAIBAJ&sjid=qwUEAAAAIBAJ&pg=7018%2C197651; "Anita Bryant Changes Tune," Nashua Telegraph, Nov. 15, 1980, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=qKUrAAAAIBAJ&sjid=0vwFAAAAIBAJ&pg=5426%2C2996778; Sydney Harris, "The New Anita Bryant," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, Jan. 12,1981, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=SYBIAAAAIBAJ&sjid=8G0DAAAAIBAJ&pg=6256%2C1471692; Elinor J. Brecher and Steve Rothaus, "Bob Green, Former DJ and Ex-Husband of Anita Bryant, Dies at 80, Washington Post, Feb. 23, 2012, www.washingtonpost.com/national/bob-green-former-dj-and-ex-husband-of-anita-bryant-dies-at-80/2012/02/23/gIQAJjPVWR_story.html; John Tanasychuk, "How Anita Bryant Fought—and Helped—Gay Rights," SS, June 4, 2007, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2007-06-04/news/0706030236_1_gay-rights-anita-bryant-gay-adoption-ban.
- Despite the vote Kerstein, Key West on the Edge, 158–60, 166–71; "Orlando Gay Days History," Gay Days Web site, www.gaydays.com/History/history.htm; Mireya Navarro, "2 Decades On, Miami Endorses Gay Rights," NYT, Dec. 2, 1998, www

.nytimes.com/1998/12/02/us/2-decades-on-miami-endorses-gay-rights.html; Lydia O'Connor, "Fort Lauderdale, Florida Is the U.S. City with the Highest Concentration of Gay Couples," *Huffington Post*, Oct. 1, 2013, www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/10/01/top-cities-for-gay-couple_n_4019512.html; Mark Joseph Stern, "A Conservative Florida Republican Explains Why He Shot Down an Anti-Gay Adoption Bill," *Slate*, April 14, 2015, www.slate.com/blogs/outward/2015/04/14/a_florida_republican_explains_why_he_shot_down_an_anti_gay_adoption bill.html.

A 2015 court ruling Anna M. Phillips, "Judge Hinkle Says All 67 Counties May Issue Marriage Licenses to Gay Couples," TBT, Jan. 1, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/courts/civil/judge-hinkle-says-all-67-counties-can-issue-marriage-licenses-to-gay/2212157; Anna M. Phillips, "As Gay Marriage Approaches, Several Counties' Clerks Opt Out," TBT, Jan. 2, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/courts/in-north-florida-a-views-collide-over-gay-weddings-as-many-clerks-opt-out/2212297; Anna M. Phillips, "Gay Couples Travel from Neighboring Counties, States to Wed in Pensacola," TBT, Jan. 6, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/courts/gay-couples-travel-from-neighboring-counties-and-states-to-wed-in-pensacola/2212682.

18: A Whole New You

- The longer I do my job John Green, Paper Towns (New York: Penguin, 2008), 198; Hal Boedeker, "John Green of 'Fault in Our Stars' Found Inspiration in Orlando," OS, June 4, 2014, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2014-06-04/entertainment /os-john-green-fault-stars-orlando-20140604_1_john-green-nerdfighter-our -stars.
- We all just nodded "Paula Thebert," IMDb, www.imdb.com/name/nm1992363/; J. R. Taylor "Lacey Wildd on 'Botched' (See Her Tonight)," Coed.com, Aug. 10, 2014, http://coed.com/2014/08/10/lacey-wildd-on-botched-see-her-tonight/; Johnny Diaz, "Broward Reality Star Plans to Boost Bra Size to Triple-Q," SS, Oct. 4, 2013, www.sun-sentinel.com/local/broward/hollywood/fl-lacey-wildd-media -mom-20131003-story.html; Sadie Whitelocks, "'I've Got My Own Jack-o'-Lanterns!' Busty Blonde Performs Bizarre Party Tricks with Her Size LLL Impants," Daily Mail, Jan. 8, 2014, www.dailymail.co.uk/femail/article-2536146/Ive -got-jack-o-lanterns-Busty-blonde-performs-bizarre-party-tricks-size-LLL -implants.html.
- My favorite example is Lilly Eric Wilson, "Lilly Pulitzer Dies at 81; Heiress Who Gave Clothes a Tropical Splash," NYT, April 7, 2013, www.nytimes.com/2013/04/08 /fashion/lilly-pulitzer-socialite-turned-designer-dies-at-81.html.
- Some visitors are so eager "Escaped Killer Caught After 37 Years," New York Post, March 14, 2014, http://nypost.com/2014/03/14/escaped-killer-caught-in-florida -after-37-years-on-the-lam/; "Authorities: Fugitive Ga. Banker Suspected of Growing

- Marijuana out of Fla. Home," Fox News, Jan. 3, 2014, www.foxnews.com/us /2014/01/03/authorities-fugitive-ga-banker-suspected-growing-marijuana-out-fla -home/.
- Some people even try Jamie Manfuso, "Fraud, Divorce, Sex Change Are Factors in Tuesday Trial," SHT, Jan. 19, 2003, www.heraldtribune.com/article/20030119 /NEWS/301190536; Jamie Manfuso, "Builder Must Repay \$315,000," SHT, Jan. 25, 2003, www.heraldtribune.com/article/20030125/NEWS/301250615/0 /search.
- We love our doctors Jay Weaver, "Top-Billing South Florida Doctor Charged with Medicare Fraud Held in Jail," MH, April 14, 2014, www.miamiherald.com/news/local /crime/article18535547.html; Brent Johnson, "Who Is Salomon Melgen? Doctor Is at Center of Menendez Corruption Case," NJ.com, April 2, 2015, www.nj.com /politics/index.ssf/2015/04/who_is_salomon_melgen_doctor_is_at_center_of _rober.html; Herb Jackson, "Menendez Says He's Angry and Ready To Fight After Being Indicted on Corruption Charges," Bergen Record, April 1, 2015, www.northjersey.com/news/u-s-sen-menendez-indicted-on-corruption-charges-1 .1300085; Christopher Weaver and Christopher S. Stewart, "Florida Doctor Linked to Sen. Robert Menendez Indicted for Medicare Fraud," Wall Street Journal, April 14, 2015, www.wsj.com/articles/florida-doctor-linked-to-sen-robert-menendez -indicted-for-health-care-fraud-1429061680.
- Florida reveres its doctors so much "John Gorrie," Architect of the Capitol Web site, www .aoc.gov/capitol-hill/national-statuary-hall-collection/john-gorrie.
- Today, though, the Florida doctors Cathy Carmode, "Utah No. 8 in the U.S. in Numbers of Plastic Surgeons Per Capita," KSL-TV, Aug. 29, 2011, www.ksl.com/?sid =16938771.
- These operations are supposed "Implant May Have Saved Life," SHT, Oct. 16, 1993, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=aPccAAAIBAJ&sjid=9Xs EAAAAIBAJ&pg=6228,349452&hl=en; "Breast Implant Saves Stabbing Victim's Life," WESH-TV, Jan. 24, 2012, www.wesh.com/Breast-Implant-Saves-Stabbing -Victim-s-Life/13120930#ixzz2tRpdFDQG.
- One Florida plastic surgeon Rachel Zarrell, "Thousands of People Are Tuning In to This Plastic Surgeon's Snapchat," BuzzFeed, April 30, 2015, www.buzzfeed.com /rachelzarrell/snapchat-surgeon-dr-miami?bftw&utm_term=4ldqpfp#.mw8PaY8dN; Michael E. Miller, "Michael Salzhauer, Miami's Wackiest Plastic Surgeon, Risks Everything for Internet Fame," MNT, June 21, 2012, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/michael-salzhauer-miamis-wackiest-plastic-surgeon-risks-everything-for-internet-fame-6387194. Salzhauer's client list includes Lacey Wildd.
- Some of Florida's form-fixing doctors Nicole Brochu, "Plastic Surgeons Making House Calls 'Ideal for S. Florida,' "SS, March 28, 2014, http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/2014-03-28/health/fl-plastic-surgeons-house-calls-20140311_1_house-calls-perez-patients; Terrence McCoy, "DJ Betty Pino Isn't First to Accuse Plastic

- Surgeon of Malpractice" *MNT*, Oct. 24, 2013, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/dj-betty-pino-isnt-first-to-accuse-plastic-surgeon-of-malpractice-6393725.
- Of course, not everyone "'Not Homeless Need Boobs': Fla. Woman Asks for Donations Alongside Busy Roadway," WPBF-TV, Aug. 9, 2013, www.wpbf.com/news/south -florida/not-homeless-need-boob-fla-woman-asks-for-donations-alongside-busy -roadway/21404850; "Jasmine Tridevil: The Woman with Three Breasts," news.com .au (Australia), Sept. 22, 2014, www.news.com.au/lifestyle/beauty/jasmine-tridevil-the-woman-with-three-breasts/story-fnjck634-1227066715458; Jamal Thalji, "Tampa Woman with Three Breasts? Suitcase Find Points to False Front," TBT, Sept. 23, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/bizarre/tampa-woman-says-she -has-three-breasts-despite-evidence-to-the-contrary/2199074.
- When it comes to prosthetics Michael Kruse, "Florida Business Discreetly Serves Unique Female Maskers Market," *TBT*, Feb. 27, 2015, www.tampabay.com/features /humaninterest/femskin-adds-a-few-kinks-to-the-bible-belt/2167457; "Secrets of the Living Dolls," Channel 4 (UK), www.channel4.com/programmes/secrets-of-the-living-dolls; Chabeli Herrera, "Family Divided by Its Own Invention, a Female Body Suit for Men," *MH*, June 12, 2014, www.miamiherald.com/living /article1966129.html.
- The Brazilian part of the FemSkin Wilbert L. Cooper, "Buttloads of Pain," Vice, Jan. 7, 2014, www.vice.com/read/buttloads-of-pain-0000190-v21n1; David Ovalle, "Illegal Hialeah Butt Doctors Plead Guilty," MH, Jan, 22, 2015, www.miamiherald .com/news/local/crime/article7933260.html; Wayne K. Roustan, "'Toxic Tush' Practitioner Charged with Manslaughter," SS, July 27, 2012, http://articles.sun -sentinel.com/2012-07-27/news/fl-toxic-tush-manslaughter-20120726 1 _injections-oneal-ron-morris-shatarka-nuby; Kyle Munzenrieder, "Video: Accused Cement Butt Doc Accomplice Attacked on Telemundo's Pa'lante Con Cristina," MNT, Jan. 26, 2012, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/video-accused -cement-butt-doc-accomplice-attacked-on-telemundos-palante-con-cristina -6541641; Tim Elfrink, "Shatarka Nuby Gets 21/2 Years for Stealing ID to Get Boob Job and Lipo," MNT, Dec. 7, 2010, www.miaminewtimes.com/news /shatarka-nuby-gets-2-1-2-years-for-stealing-id-to-get-boob-job-and-lipo -6536013; Rafael Olmeda, "Bail Set at \$40,000-Plus in 'Toxic Tush' Manslaughter Case," SS, Jan. 9, 2015, www.sun-sentinel.com/local/broward/fl-toxic-tush-release -hearing-20150109-story.html.
- For years, the most ambitious Howard Cohen, "Celebrity Skin Doctor Fredric Brandt Takes His Own Life at Miami Home," MH, April 6, 2015, www.miamiherald.com /news/local/obituaries/article17488187.html; Guy Trebay, "The Man Behind the Face," NYT, March 28, 2014, www.nytimes.com/2014/03/30/fashion/Dr-Fredric -Brandt-Cosmetic-Dermatologist-to-the-Rich-and-Famous.html?_r=1; Joan Kron, "Dermatologist Fredric Brandt Has Died: In Memoriam," Allure, April 5, 2015, www.allure.com/beauty-trends/blogs/daily-beauty-reporter/2015/04/doctor-brandt -death.html; Lili Anolik, "The Tragic Darkness Behind Dr. Fredric Brandt's

Extreme Façade," *Vanity Fair*, Sept. 2015, www.vanityfair.com/style/2015/08/dr-brandt-death-celebrity-botox; Gabrielle Bluestone, "Reporter: Doctor Found Dead Was Devastated by Martin Short Impersonation," *Gawker*, April 6, 2015, http://gawker.com/reporter-doctor-found-dead-was-devastated-by-martin-sh-1695905962?utm_campaign=socialflow_gawker_twitter&utm_source=gawker_twitter&utm_medium=socialflow; Michael E. Miller, "'Unbreakable Kimmy Schmidt' and the Suicide of a Celebrity Dermatologist," *Washington Post*, April 7, 2015, www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2015/04/07/unbreakable-kimmy-schmidt-and-the-suicide-of-a-celebrity-dermatologist/.

Where better than retiree-rich Florida Tim Elfrink, "Biogenesis Just Hints at Florida's Anti-Aging Catastrophe," MNT, Dec. 19, 2013, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/biogenesis-just-hints-at-floridas-anti-aging-catastrophe-6394446.

A Florida doctor, William Arlene Weintraub, Selling the Fountain of Youth: How the Anti-Aging Industry Made a Disease Out of Getting Old—and Made Billions (New York: Basic Books, 2010), 53–63; Robert Langreth, "Sweet Syringe of Youth," Forbes, 12/11/2000, www.forbes.com/forbes/2000/1211/6615218a.html; "Legal Tangle at the Fountain of Youth," Bloomberg, March 19, 2006, www.bloomberg .com/bw/stories/2006-03-19/legal-tangle-at-the-fountain-of-youth; Dr. Abelove's obituary, https://billabelove.wordpress.com/2014/06/25/a-celebration-of-the-life-of-dr-william-a-abelove-obituary/.

That's why it took a whistle-blower This scandal was first exposed by Tim Elfrink of the Miami New Times, and then Elfrink and Gus Garcia-Roberts turned it into a book: Blood Sport: A-Rod and the Quest to End Baseball's Steroid Era (New York: Plume Books, 2015). Tim Elfrink, "A Miami Clinic Supplies Drugs to Sports' Biggest Names," MNT, Jan. 31, 2013, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/a-miami -clinic-supplies-drugs-to-sports-biggest-names-6396907; Tim Elfrink, "MLB Steroid Scandal: How Porter Fischer Exposed the Coral Gables Clinic," MNT, June 20, 2013, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/mlb-steroid-scandal-how-porter -fischer-exposed-the-coral-gables-clinic-6394432; Jay Weaver, "Alex Rodriguez's Confession: Yes, I Used Steroids from Fake Miami Doctor," MH, Nov. 5, 2014, www.miamiherald.com/sports/mlb/article3578762.html; T. J. Quinn and Mike Fish, "Sources: Bosch Gave Teens PEDs," ESPN.com, July 26, 2013, http://espn .go.com/espn/otl/story/_/id/9512043/whistle-blower-documents-show-high -school-players-received-peds-tony-bosch-biogenesis-clinic-sources-say; Tim Elfrink, "Biogenesis Chief Tony Bosch Gets Four Years in Federal Pen," MNT, Feb. 17, 2015, www.miaminewtimes.com/news/biogenesis-chief-tony-bosch-gets -four-years-in-federal-pen-6533898.

I don't mean legally insane Craig Pittman, "Mentally Ill Treated Too Late for Victims," SPT, Jan. 20, 1997; David Ovalle, "In Miami-Dade, Hope, Help for Offenders with Mental Illness," MH, Sept. 29, 2014, www.miamiherald.com/news/local/community/miami-dade/article2319144.html.

This is not a new attitude "Presto! No Florida License Needed to Be a Psychologist as of

- July 1," *SPT*, July 2, 1979, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=9k1SAAAA IBAJ&sjid=T3wDAAAAIBAJ&pg=5145%2C2009256; David Swartzlander, "Yes, You—or Your Dog—Can Be a Fully-Licensed Florida Psychologist!" *Lakeland Ledger*, July 16, 1979, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=Oo0sAAA IBAJ&sjid=9_oDAAAAIBAJ&pg=6556%2C242612; Matt Bokor, "State Officials Urge Re-regulation of Psychologists," *SPT*, Aug. 14, 1979, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=hU1SAAAAIBAJ&sjid=UXwDAAAAIBAJ&pg=4140%2C4339057; Carol Gentry, Chuck Murphy, and Bob Port, "Patients Face a Mental-Health Minefield," *SPT*, April 7, 1991.
- Money is a major problem Kate Santich, "Florida's Mental Health Funding Lags Most of Nation's," OS, March 22, 2014, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/2014-03-22 /health/os-mental-health-crisis-florida-20140322_1_state-funding-donna-wyche -funding-priority; Ashley Lopez, "Florida Slips Even Lower in Mental-Health Funding," Florida Center for Investigative Reporting, July 26, 2012, http://fcir.org/2012/07/26/florida-slips-even-lower-in-mental-health-funding/; "Mental Health Spending: State Agency Totals," Governing, n.d., www.governing.com/gov-data/health/mental-health-spending-by-state.html.
- About 3:00 A.M. on Friday For a full account of this quintessentially odd and tragic Florida story, see Daniel M. Harrison, Making Sense of Marshall Ledbetter: The Dark Side of Political Protest (Gainesville: University Press of Florida, 2014).
- What makes this doubly ironic "Chiles Being Treated for Depression," Boca Raton News, April 14, 1990, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=EvVTAAAAIBAJ&sjid =0YwDAAAAIBAJ&pg=6790%2C5272290.
- We had no idea Florida Department of Corrections timeline, 1868–1869, www.dc.state .fl.us/oth/timeline/1868-1876.html; "Apalachicola Arsenal," Explore Southern History Web site, www.exploresouthernhistory.com/arsenal1.html; "About Florida State Hospital," Florida Department of Children and Families Web site, www.myflfamilies.com/service-programs/mental-health/fsh/about-us; Sally J. Ling, "Out of Mind, Out of Sight: A Revealing History of the Florida State Hospital at Chattahoochee and Mental Health Care in Florida," Sally J. Ling, History Detective Web site, http://sallyjling.com/out-of-mind-out-of-sight-the-revealing-history -of-the-florida-state-hospital-at-chattahoochee/; "Florida's Forgotten Men and Women," Daytona Beach Morning Journal, Sept. 16, 1960, https://news.google .com/newspapers?id=gYkeAAAAIBAJ&sjid=rswEAAAAIBAJ&pg=769% 2C2448760; Martin Waldron, "Improvement at Chattahoochee," SPT, Nov. 23, 1961, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=SD9SAAAAIBAJ&sjid=OHkD AAAAIBAJ&pg=6909%2C806011; James Ponti, "Journey out of Madness," OS, May 27, 1990, http://articles.orlandosentinel.com/1990-05-27/news/9005241152 _1_chris-calhoun-porch-police-officer.
- Donaldson had curly hair You can read Donaldson's own heartbreaking account of his ordeal in his book—the one the doctors didn't believe would ever exist: Kenneth Donaldson, *Insanity Inside Out* (New York: Crown, 1976). Larry Evans, "Mental

Hospitals: He's Been There," Fredericksburg Free-Lance Star, April 14, 1977, https:// news.google.com/newspapers?id=ud9LAAAAIBAJ&sjid=P4sDAAAAIBAJ&pg =6768%2C1727271; Rebecca Birnbaum, "My Father's Advocacy for a Right to Treatment," Journal of the American Academy of Psychiatry and the Law 38, no. 1 (March 2010): 115-23, www.jaapl.org/content/38/1/115.full; "Mental Inmate Freed," SPT, Aug. 14, 1971; Morton Mintz, "First Mental Patient to Win Right to Liberty Awarded \$20,000," Washington Post, Feb. 5, 1977; 493 F.2d 507: Kenneth Donaldson, Plaintiff-Appellee, v. J. B. O'Connor, M.D. and John Gumanis, M.D., Defendants-Appellants; O'Connor v. Donaldson, 422 U.S. 563 (1975); Dorothy Storck, "Escape from 'Insanity,'" St. Petersburg Evening Independent, Aug. 12, 1976, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=z-MLAAAAIBAJ&sjid=hlgDAAAAIBAJ &pg=6410%2C2045149; "ACLU History: Mental Institutions," www.aclu.org /organization-news-and-highlights/aclu-history-mental-institutions. collected papers are at Yale University: http://drs.library.yale.edu/HLTransformer /HLTransServlet?stylename=yul.ead2002.xhtml.xsl&pid=mssa:ms.1677&query =Rights &clear-stylesheet-cache=yes &hlon=yes &big=&adv=&filter= &hitPageStart=1&sortFields=&view=over#did.

Epilogue: The Unified Theory of Florida

- Brothers and sisters James Weldon Johnson, God's Trombones: Seven Negro Sermons in Verse (New York: Viking, 1927), 5, http://docsouth.unc.edu/southlit/johnson/johnson.html. Johnson also wrote the lyrics to what's been dubbed the "black National Anthem," the song "Lift Every Voice and Sing."
- Every weekday afternoon Shadi Rahimi, "Home Sweet Flooded Home," SPT, July 30, 2006, www.sptimes.com/2006/07/30/Southpinellas/Home_sweet_flooded _ho.shtml.
- Then we drive across Abhi Raghunathan, "Statues' Years of Mystery Solved," SPT, Aug. 11, 2007, www.sptimes.com/2007/08/11/Northpinellas/Statues__years_of _mys.shtml.
- This is the neighborhood Jamal Thalji and Craig Pittman, "Pinellas County Couple's Death a Murder-Suicide," SPT, May 23, 2009, www.tampabay.com/news/public safety/crime/pinellas-county-couples-death-a-murder-suicide/1003701.
- Next we pass the ornate Zachary T. Sampson, "Agency Confirms Burmese Python Sighting Near Snell Isle," TBT, June 4, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/environment/wildlife/fwc-confirms-burmese-python-sighting-near-snell-isle/2124774.
- In the middle of the bayou Jon Wilson and Sharon Bond, "Activists Want to Buy Island to Protect Birds," SPT, May 10, 2006, www.sptimes.com/2006/05/10 /Neighborhoodtimes/Activists_want_to_buy.shtml. The rest of the story I got from one of my sources.
- Once across the second bridge Leonora LaPeter, "The Odd Case of a Naked Nanny," SPT,

- May 1, 2005, www.sptimes.com/2005/05/01/Southpinellas/The_odd_case_of_a nak.shtml.
- Then we zip through Jay Cridlin, "Yo ho, yo ho . . . oh no!" SPT, Jan. 18, 2006, www .sptimes.com/2006/01/18/Tampabay/Yo_ho__yo_ho__oh__no.shtml; Tim Roche, "Things That Go Bump in the Night . . . ," SPT, May 1, 1996; Weston Phippen, "Housing Complex Clerk Mistakes Dead Woman for April Fools' Mannequin," TBT, April 2, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/housing-complex -clerk-mistakes-dead-woman-for-april-fools-mannequin/2173221.
- Soon we're scooting through Andrew Meacham, "Bill Young's First Family Emerges to Tell Their Story," *TBT*, Jan. 4, 2014, www.tampabay.com/news/bill-youngs-first-family -emerges-to-tell-their-story/2159685.
- Then we zoom over Paul Swider, "Artwork Coming to 'Thrill Hill' Bridge," SPT, March 5, 2006, www.sptimes.com/2006/03/05/Neighborhoodtimes/Artwork _coming_to__Th.shtml.
- We cruise past the To be fair, a lot of people were suspects in that triple-homicide. It's the one in which aluminum siding salesman Oba Chandler was convicted and executed.
- Our weather Hannah Winston, "PBSO: Man Escapes on Lawnmower from Intoxicated, Machete-Wielding Man," Palm Beach Post, March 11, 2015, www.palmbeachpost.com/news/news/crime-law/pbso-man-escapes-on-lawnmower-from-intoxicated-mac/nkSYG/; Will Greenlee, "'Hot' Woman Drives in Only Undies in Fort Pierce," Off the Beat with Will Greenlee blog, TCPalm.com, April 8, 2015, http://offthebeat.blogs.tcpalm.com/2015/04/08/hot-woman-drives-with-no-clothes-on-in-fort-pierce/.
- Our shifting landscape A. Hernando, R. Hernando, A. Plastino, and E. Zambrano, "Memory-Endowed US Cities and Their Demographic Interactions," Journal of the Royal Society Interface 12: 20141185, 2015.
- Our history Interview with Gary Mormino.
- Our people Lizette Alvarez, "Both Hapless and Harebrained, Florida Man Enlivens Internet," NYT, May 10, 2015, www.nytimes.com/2015/05/11/us/both-hapless-and -harebrained-florida-man-enlivens-internet.html?smid=fb-share; Joe Daraskevich, "Man with Machete Arrested in Jacksonville After Argument with Neighbor over Grass Clippings," FTU, April 1, 2014, http://jacksonville.com/news/crime/2014 -04-01/story/man-machete-arrested-jacksonville-after-argument-neighbor-over -grass.
- Our big lie George Packer, "The Ponzi State," New Yorker, Feb. 9, 2009, www.newyorker .com/magazine/2009/02/09/the-ponzi-state. This story became the basis for large sections of Packer's National Book Award—winning The Unwinding: An Inner History of the New America (New York: Farrar, Straus & Giroux, 2013).
- Our greed Patty Ryan, "Tampa 'First Lady' of Tax Refund Fraud Gets 21 Years in Prison," TBT, July 16, 2013, www.tampabay.com/news/courts/criminal/tampa-first

- -lady-of-tax-refund-fraud-gets-21-years-in-prison/2131700; Patty Ryan, "Rashia Wilson Says She Was No Queen, Just a Woman Struggling with a Past," *TBT*, March 16, 2015, www.tampabay.com/news/courts/criminal/rashia-wilson-says-she-was-no-queen-just-a-woman-struggling-with-a-past/2221627; Daphne Duret, "Court Tosses Polo Mogul John Goodman's Adoption of Girlfriend," *Palm Beach Post*, March 27, 2013, www.palmbeachpost.com/news/news/crime-law/court-tosses-polo-mogul-john-goodmans-adoption-of-/nW5qM/.
- Our wildlife Ken Amaro, "Orange Park Man Chased by Argentine Tegu Lizard," First Coast News, April 20, 2015, www.firstcoastnews.com/story/news/local/orange-park /2015/04/20/i-dont-want-to-see-anymore-of-them/26091565/; Brian Anderson, "Bear Enters Estero Home, Eats Easter Candy," NBC-2.com, April 6, 2015, www.nbc-2.com/story/28733446/bear-breaks-into-estero-house-eats-easter-candy#. VSPZ6PA8oVA; Josh Gore, "Crocodile Attacks Dog; Gets Relocated," Key West Citizen, May 15, 2014, http://keysnews.com/node/55468.
- Our open records Danny Valentine, "St. Petersburg Police Accuse Woman, 22, of 'Vampire' Attack on Man," *TBT*, Sept. 8, 2011, www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety /crime/st-petersburg-police-accuse-woman-22-of-vampire-attack-on-man /1190409; Will Greenlee, "Search for Kangaroo, Goat Owner Raps Up," TC-Palm.com, Nov. 18, 2004, www.tcpalm.com/news/search-kangaroo-goat-owner-raps; "Decapitated Sex Toys Prompted Police Probe," The Smoking Gun, Jan. 2, 2014, www.thesmokinggun.com/documents/sex-toy-probe-675431.
- His home was a marvel More on Paul Rudolph at http://curbed.com/archives/2014/12 /11/paul-rudolph-sarasota-modern-walker-guest-house.php. See also Christopher Domin and Joseph King, Paul Rudolph: The Florida Houses (New York: Princeton Architectural Press, 2002).
- In his book Rothchild, Up for Grabs, 22-23.
- *People come to Florida* Aasif Mandvi, *No Land's Man* (San Francisco: Chronicle Books, 2014), 50, 71.
- What you hear and see Stewart's rant was in a segment called "Florida Haters" on *The Daily Show* on Jan. 25, 2015, preceding an interview with an unfazed Sen. Marco Rubio, http://thedailyshow.cc.com/videos/dic6af/florida-haters.
- No matter how many thousands Jeff Klinkenberg, "Clyde Butcher Continues to Capture Mystique of the Everglades," SPT, Aug. 7, 2009, www.tampabay.com/features /humaninterest/clyde-butcher-continues-to-capture-mystique-of-the-everglades /1025645; Bonnie Holub, "Panacea Marine Lab Celebrates 50 Years," Tallahassee Democrat, May 12, 2014, www.tallahassee.com/story/news/local/2014/05/12 /panacea-marine-lab-celebrates-years/8986885/?from=global&sessionKey= &autologin=; Craig Pittman, "Encyclopedia Brown Author Donald Sobol Dies in Florida at 87," TBT, July 16, 2012, www.tampabay.com/news/obituaries /encyclopedia-brown-author-donald-sobol-dies-in-florida-at-87/1240576.